New Zealand and the First World War: a bibliography of nonfiction sources

Compiled by the History Group, Ministry for Culture and Heritage, Wellington, New Zealand

This bibliography is an ongoing project. We would be most grateful if readers could let us know of new material or items we've overlooked – please email info@nzhistory.net.nz

Third edition, May 2015. Thank you to everyone who has made suggestions for improving the previous editions.

MILITARY CAMPAIGNS AND OPERATIONS	3
GENERAL	3
Statistics	
Samoa	
Senussi	5
GALLIPOLI	5
Salonika	
WESTERN FRONT	
Sinal-Palestine	12
UNIT HISTORIES AND ARMS OF SERVICE	14
GENERAL	14
INFANTRY	
Mounted rifles	
ARTILLERY	
SPECIALIST AND SUPPORT UNITS	
MĀORI AND PACIFIC SOLDIERS	19
NAVY AND MERCHANT MARINE	22
Aviation	23
MEDICAL AND NURSING	25
ASPECTS OF MILITARY SERVICE	30
GENERAL	30
OUTBREAK OF WAR	31
MILITARY LEADERSHIP	31
MILITARY DISCIPLINE	33
ROLLS OF SOLDIERS	34
CASUALTIES	35
PRISONERS OF WAR	37
SOLDIERS' SOCIAL ACTIVITIES, LEAVE, YMCA	38
PROSTITUTION AND VENEREAL DISEASE	39
TROOPSHIPS	39
MILITARY TRAINING CAMPS	40
REGULATIONS, STANDING ORDERS, OTHER OFFICIAL PUBLICATIONS	42
New Zealanders in other forces	43
CHAPLAINS	43
MILITARY HONOURS	44
BADGES, UNIFORMS, EQUIPMENT	45
MILITARY HORSES	45
Oral histories	45
Personal narratives	46
PUBLISHED LETTERS AND DOCUMENTS	
OFFICIAL WAR CORRESPONDENTS, ARTISTS, PHOTOGRAPHERS	54

NZEF IN ENGLAND	54
Battlefield guides	55
SOLDIERS' PUBLICATIONS	56
GENERAL	56
HOSPITAL PUBLICATIONS	
TROOPSHIP MAGAZINES: OUTGOING VOYAGES	
TROOPSHIP MAGAZINES: RETURN AND DEMOBILIZATION VOYAGES	71
HOSPITAL SHIP MAGAZINES	73
HOME FRONT AND GOVERNANCE	74
Home front general	74
PRE-WAR DEFENCE PLANNING AND PREPARATIONS	74
WARTIME GOVERNMENT	76
International diplomacy	79
FINANCE, ADMINISTRATION, THE ECONOMY	
REQUISITION, INDUSTRY, EMPLOYMENT AND MANPOWER SHORTAGES	81
RECRUITMENT, CONSCRIPTION	82
CONSCIENTIOUS OBJECTORS, PACIFISM	85
THE LABOUR MOVEMENT, ARBITRATION, COST OF LIVING	87
PRISONERS OF WAR IN NEW ZEALAND, ENEMY ALIENS, ANTI-GERMAN SENTIMENT	89
CONTEMPORARY PRINT MEDIA AND PHOTOGRAPHY	90
CENSORSHIP	92
PATRIOTIC SOCIETIES, WELFARE, CHARITY	92
HOME DEFENCE	94
PROHIBITION MOVEMENT	94
RELIGION AND SECTARIAN CONFLICT	95
Leisure	96
GRIEF	96
WOMEN, MEN, GENDER, SEXUALITY, THE FAMILY	
CHILDREN	
LOCAL PERSPECTIVES	99
LITERATURE AND ART	101
REHABILITATION AND COMMEMORATION	103
ARMISTICE, DEMOBILIZATION, REPATRIATION	103
MEDICAL REHABILITATION AND AFTER-EFFECTS OF WAR SERVICE	105
RETURNED SOLDIERS' HANDBOOKS AND GUIDES	105
SOLDIER SETTLEMENT	107
War memorials, Anzac Day, commemorations, public memory of war	108
RETURNED SERVICES ASSOCIATIONS	111
MISCELLANEOUS	113
HISTORIOGRAPHY AND REFLECTIONS	113
OBJECT-CENTRED HISTORY	114
COUNTERFACTUAL HISTORY	115

Military campaigns and operations

General

Burton, O.E., *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front, 1914-1919* (Sydney: Angus and Robertson, 1935; republished as John H. Gray (ed), *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front: 1914-1919 & concerning one man's war*, John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2014)

Fenton, Damien, with Caroline Lord, Gavin McLean and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand and the First World War 1914-1919* (Auckland: Penguin, 2013)

Harper, Glyn, *Images of war: World War One: a photographic record of New Zealanders at war 1914-1918* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2008; second edn, 2013)

McGibbon, Ian, 'First World War', Te Ara feature (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/first-world-war)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The Great War: fighting for the British empire, 1914-1918', in Malcolm McKinnon (ed.), *New Zealand historical atlas* (Auckland: Bateman, 1997), plate 77

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

Pugsley, Christopher, Fighting for empire: New Zealand and the Great War of 1914-1918 (Auckland: Bateman, 2014; previously published as part of Scars on the Heart, Bateman, 1996)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'New Zealand: "from the uttermost ends of the earth", in John Bourne, Peter Liddle, and Ian Whitehead (eds), *The Great War 1914-1945*, vol. 2, who won? Who lost? The people's experience (London: HarperCollins, 2001)

Stack, Wayne, *The New Zealand Expeditionary Force in World War I* (Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2011)

Watters, Steve, and Ian McGibbon, 'New Zealand and the First World War', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-overview/introduction)

Wright, Matthew, Shattered glory: the New Zealand experience at Gallipoli and the Western Front (Auckland: Penguin, 2010)

Statistics

Shoebridge, Tim, 'First World War by the numbers', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-by-numbers)

Statistics of the military effort of the British Empire during the Great War, 1914-1920 (London: HMSO, 1923) (https://archive.org/details/statisticsofmili00grea)

Studholme, John (ed.), New Zealand Expeditionary Force record of personal services during the war of officers, nurses, and first-class warrant officers, and other facts relating to the N.Z.E.F.: unofficial but based on official records (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/wwl-stats/studholme.pdf)

The Great War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force roll of honour (Wellington: Government Printer, 1924) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/ww1-stats/roll-of-honour-1924.pdf)

War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, its provision and maintenance / prepared in the Branch of the Chief of the General Staff, Headquarters, New Zealand Military Forces (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/ww1-stats/provision-and-maintenance.pdf)

Samoa

Boyd, Mary, 'The military occupation of Western Samoa, 1914-1919', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 2 no.2, October 1968, pp.148-164 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1669&action=null)

Cameron, Karen, 'Capture of German Samoa', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/capture-of-samoa)

Correspondence relating to the occupation of German Samoa by an expeditionary force from New Zealand: European war (London: J.J. Keliher & Co. Ltd., 1915)

Fenton, Damien, 'The occupation of German Samoa', Wartime, no.30, 2005, pp.59-61

General roll of members of Expeditionary Force entitled to vote for members of Parliament of New Zealand / New Zealand Expeditionary Force, Samoa Advance Force (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Harker, Jack S., *The birth and growth of the New Zealand Navy* (Durham: Pentland Press, 2001)

Hiery, Hermann, *The neglected war: the German South Pacific and the influence of World War I* (Honolulu: University of Hawaii Press, 1995)

Hiery, Hermann, 'West Samoans between Germany and New Zealand 1914-1921', War and Society, vol. 10 no.1, May 1992, pp.53-80

Jeffery, J., Samoa: the pearl of the Pacific where everything is different: a souvenir from New Zealand, commemorating the occupation of German Samoa by a New Zealand Expeditionary Force on 30th August 1914 (Dunedin: J. Wilkie and Co., 1914?)

Jespersen, Alexandra, "There is no war here": German portrayals of New Zealand's military occupation of Samoa, 1914-1920', MA thesis, Auckland, 2007

Leary, L.P., New Zealanders in Samoa (London: Heinemann, 1918)

Munro, Doug, 'Robert Logan', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.279-281 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3112/logan-robert)

Nominal roll of New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Samoa), 1914 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Plimmer, W.N., 'The military occupation of Western Samoa, 1914-1920', MA thesis, Victoria, 1966

Smith, S.J., *The Samoa (N.Z.) Expeditionary Force 1914-1915: an account based on official records of the seizure and occupation by New Zealand of the German Islands of Western Samoa* (Wellington: Ferguson and Osborn, 1924; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Samo.html)

Smith, S.J., 'The seizure and occupation of Samoa', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.23-41 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Senussi

Austin, W.S., *The official history of the New Zealand Rifle Brigade (the Earl of Liverpool's Own): covering the period of service with New Zealand Expeditionary Force in the Great War from 1915 to 1919* (Wellington: Watkins, 1924; reprinted by John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2013; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-NZRi.html)

Austin, W.S., 'The Senussi campaign', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.42-62 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Gallipoli

Aitken, A.C., *Gallipoli to the Somme: recollections of a New Zealand infantryman* (London, Wellington: Oxford University Press, 1963)

Auckland War Memorial Museum, Damien Fenton, and Shaun Higgins, *The Anzacs: an inside view of New Zealanders at Gallipoli* (Auckland: Penguin Group, 2015)

Bevan-Smith, John, 'Lest we remember/"lest we forget": Gallipoli as exculpatory memory', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.2-22 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Buley, E.C., A child's history of Anzac (London: Hodder and Stoughton, 1916)

Buley, E.C., *Glorious deeds of Australasians in the Great War* (London: Andrew Melrose, 1915)

Burton, O.E., *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front, 1914-1919* (Sydney: Angus and Robertson, 1935; republished as John H. Gray (ed), *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front: 1914-1919 & concerning one man's war*, John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2014)

Chamberlin, Jan (ed.), *Shrapnel & semaphore: a signaller's diary from Gallipoli* (Auckland: New Holland, 2008)

Clunie, Kevin, and Ron Austin (eds), From Gallipoli to Palestine: the war writings of Sergeant G.T. Clunie of the Wellington Mounted Rifles, 1914-1919 (McCrae: Slouch Hat Publications, 2009)

Crawford, John, and Peter Cooke, *No better death: the great war diaries and letters of William G. Malone* (Auckland: Reed Books, 2005; second edn, 2014)

Crawford, John (ed.), *The devil's own war: the First World War diary of Brigadier-General Herbert Hart* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2008; second edn 2009)

Cunningham, Matthew, "'Familiarising the foreign": New Zealand soldiers' observations on landscape during the Gallipoli campaign', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 45 no.2, October 2011, pp.209-224

Fenwick, Percival, *Gallipoli diary: 24 April to 27 June, 1915* (Auckland: David Ling in association with Auckland War Memorial Museum, 2000)

Glen, Frank, 'Bowler of Gallipoli: witness to the Anzac legend', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.194-211

Glen, Frank, *Bowler of Gallipoli: witness to the Anzac legend* (Canberra: Army History Unit, Department of Defence, 2004)

Harper, Glyn (ed.), *Letters from Gallipoli: New Zealand soldiers write home* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2011)

Hurley, Jane, 'Gallipoli: not dead yet, but a prisoner in Turkey', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds.), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.25-48

Kinloch, Terry, *Echoes of Gallipoli: in the words of New Zealand's Mounted Riflemen* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2005)

Mackay, Don, "Brilliantly conceived but poorly executed": a historiography relating to the debate regarding the strategic merits of the Dardanelles-Gallipoli campaign of 1915, research essay for Post-Graduate Diploma of Arts, Otago, 2000

Mackay, Don, 'Sépulture perpétuelle: New Zealand and Gallipoli: possession, preservation and pilgrimage, 1916-1965', PhD thesis, Otago, 2005 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/509)

Malthus, Cecil, *Anzac: a retrospect* (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1965; second edn, Reed, 2002)

Masefield, John, Gallipoli (London: William Heinemann, 1916)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Chunuk Bair: a New Zealand epic', Wartime, no.47, August 2009

McGibbon, Ian, *Gallipoli: a guide to New Zealand battlefields and memorials* (Auckland: Reed in association with the Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2005; revised edn published by Penguin, Auckland, 2014)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The Gallipoli campaign', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/the-gallipoli-campaign/introduction)

Mudford, J.E., *Gallipoli diary: from August 25th 1915 to December 28th 1915* (Hamilton: Bond Peerless Print, nd)

Phillips, Jock, '75 years since Gallipoli', in *Towards 1990* (Wellington: Government Printing Office, 1989), pp.91-106

Pugsley, Christopher, *Gallipoli: the New Zealand story* (Auckland: Hodder and Stoughton, 1984; reprinted by Sceptre, Auckland, 1990; reprinted by Reed, Auckland, 1998; revised edn published by Libro International, Auckland, 2014)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Gallipoli footprints', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.80-93

Pugsley, Chris, 'Putting the N.Z. back in Anzac', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.4, Autumn 1994, pp.35-37

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Stories of Anzac', in Jenny Macleod (ed.), *Gallipoli: making history* (London and New York: Frank Cass, 2004), pp.44-58

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Voices from Gallipoli', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.28, Autumn 2000, pp.22-24

Pugsley, Christopher, and John Lockyer, *Anzacs at Gallipoli: a story for Anzac Day* (Auckland: Reed 1999)

Sagona, Antonio, Mithat Atabay, Richard Reid, Ian McGibbon, Chris Mackie, Era Muhammet and Jessie Birkett-Rees, 'The Anzac [Ariburnu] battlefield: new perspectives and methodologies in history and archaeology', *Australian Historical Studies*, vol. 42 no.3, 2011

Shadbolt, Maurice, *Voices of Gallipoli* (Auckland: Hodder and Stoughton, 1988; reprinted by David Ling, 2001)

Sheehan, William M., 'They shall not grow old: Australian, British and New Zealand history writing on Gallipoli, 1915-96', MA thesis, Victoria, 1997

Smith, John Meredith, Cloud over Marquette: the epic story of those who sailed in the ill-fated troopship Marquette: the tragedy – the aftermath (Auckland: J.M. Smith, 1990)

Stanley, Peter, Quinn's Post, Anzac, Gallipoli (Crows Nest: Allen and Unwin, 2005)

Stanley, Peter, "Whom at first we did not like ...': Australians and New Zealanders at Quinn's Post, Gallipoli', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.182-193

Stowers, Richard, *Bloody Gallipoli: the New Zealanders' story* (Auckland: David Bateman, 2005)

Sumner, Ian, *Anzac infantryman 1914-15: from New Guinea to Gallipoli* (Oxford: Osprey Publishing, 2011)

Townsend, Colin, *Gallipoli 1915: tribute to those who were there* (Paerpa: Patricia Townsend, 1999)

Waite, Fred, *The New Zealanders at Gallipoli* (Auckland: Printed and published under the authority of the New Zealand Government by Whitcombe and Tombs, 1919; reprinted 1921; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WaiNewZ.html)

White, Pat, Gallipoli: in search of a family story (Masterton: Red Roofs, 2005)

Wilson, David, 'After the Somme: comparisons of New Zealand, Australian and British soldiers' reactions to the Western Front in contrast to Gallipoli', research essay, Otago, 1991

Wright, Matthew, Shattered glory: the New Zealand experience at Gallipoli and the Western Front (Auckland: Penguin, 2010)

Salonika

Moody, Simon, 'The Salonika campaign', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/salonika-campaign)

Western Front

Aitken, A.C., *Gallipoli to the Somme: recollections of a New Zealand infantryman* (London, Wellington: Oxford University Press, 1963)

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Broad, Harry, 'The guns of October', New Zealand Defence Quarterly, no.23, Summer 1998, pp.30-32

Burton, O.E., *Our little bit: a brief history of the New Zealand Division* (Norwich: N.Z.Y.M.C.A., 1918)

Burton, O.E., *The New Zealand Division* (Auckland: Clark & Matheson, 1936)

Burton, O.E., *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front, 1914-1919* (Sydney: Angus and Robertson, 1935; republished as John H. Gray (ed), *The silent division: New Zealanders at the front: 1914-1919 & concerning one man's war*, John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2014)

Clunie, Kevin, and Ron Austin (eds), From Gallipoli to Palestine: the war writings of Sergeant G.T. Clunie of the Wellington Mounted Rifles, 1914-1919 (McCrae: Slouch Hat Publications, 2009)

Crawford, John, 'A year of war for the "Dinks": November 1917-November 1918', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.277-94

Crawford, John, "New Zealand is being bled to death": the formation, operations and disbandment of the Fourth Brigade', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.250-265

Crawford, John (ed.), *The devil's own war: the First World War diary of Brigadier-General Herbert Hart* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2008) (second edn 2009)

Dalley, Bronwyn, and David Green, 'The Battle of the Somme', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/the-battle-of-the-somme)

Gray, John H., From the uttermost ends of the earth: the New Zealand Division on the Western Front 1916-1918: a history and guide to its battlefields (Christchurch: Willson Scott, 2010)

Harper, Glyn, 'Bloody Bapaume: New Zealand soldiers battle for the town, August-September 1918', in Ashley Ekins (ed.), 1918 year of victory: the end of the Great War and the shaping of history (Auckland: Exisle, 2010), pp.146-160

Harper, Glyn, *Dark journey* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2007; reprinted 2015)

Harper, Glyn, 'Major General Sir Andrew Russell: divisional commander on the Western Front', in Glyn Harper and Joel Hayward (eds), *Born to lead? Portraits of New Zealand commanders* (Auckland: Exisle, 2003), pp.54-68

Harper, Glyn, *Massacre at Passchendaele: the New Zealand story* (Auckland: HarperCollins Publishers, 2000; republished as part of *Dark journey*, HarperCollins, 2007)

Harper, Glyn, 'Masterpiece or massacre: the New Zealand Division and two battles of 1917', in Peter Dennis and Jeffrey Grey (eds), 1917. Tactics, training and technology (Canberra: Australian Military History Publications, 2007), pp.62-70

Harper, Glyn, *Spring offensive: New Zealand and the Second Battle of the Somme* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2003; republished as part of *Dark journey*, HarperCollins, 2007)

Harper, Glyn, 'Stopping the storm: the New Zealand Division and the Kaiser's battle (Kaiserschlacht) March-April 1918', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.266-286

Macdonald, Andrew, 'An awkward salient: New Zealand infantry on the Somme, 15 September 1916', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.227-249

Macdonald, Andrew, 'ANZACs and the rocky road to tactical effectiveness, 1916-17', in Matthias Strohn (ed.), *World War I companion* (Oxford and New York: Osprey Publishing, 2013), pp.160-75

Macdonald, Andrew, On my way to the Somme: New Zealanders and the bloody offensive of 1916 (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2005)

Macdonald, Andrew, *Passchendaele: the anatomy of a tragedy* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2013)

McGibbon, Ian, 'New Zealand and Le Quesnoy', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/le-quesnoy/new-zealand-and-le-quesnoy)

McGibbon, Ian, *New Zealand battlefields and memorials of the Western Front* (Auckland: Oxford University Press in association with the History Group, Ministry for Culture and

Heritage, 2001; revised edn published as *The Western Front: a guide to New Zealand battlefields and memorials*, Penguin, Auckland, 2015)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Passchendaele: fighting for Belgium', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/passchendaele-the-battle-for-belgium)

McGibbon, Ian, and Neill Atkinson, 'The Arras tunnels', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/arras-tunnels)

Malthus, Cecil, Armentières and the Somme (Auckland: Reed, 2002)

Miller, Eric S., *Camps, tramps and trenches: the diary of a New Zealand sapper, 1917* (Dunedin: Reed, 1939)

Philippe, Nathalie, with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013)

Phillips, Jock, 'The quiet Western Front: the First World War and New Zealand memory', in Santanu Das (ed), *Race, empire and First World War writing* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), pp.231-248

Phipps, Gareth, '1918: Amiens, Bapaume and victory - Western Front campaign', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/western-front-1918)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Attacking Le Quesnoy', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.295-317

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Haig and his dominion commanders: the evolution of professional citizen armies on the Western Front', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.287-307

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Pugsley, Chris, 'The moles of Arras', New Zealand Defence Quarterly, no.18, Spring 1997, pp.28-31

Pugsley, Christopher, 'The New Zealand Division at Passchendaele', in Peter H. Liddle (ed.), *Passchendaele in perspective: the Third Battle of Ypres* (London: Leo Cooper, 1997), pp.272-291

Pugsley, Christopher, 'The second New Zealand Division of 1945: a comparison with its 1918 predecessor', in John Crawford (ed.), *Kia kaha: New Zealand in the Second World War* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2000), pp.94-106

Pugsley, Christopher, "Who is Sanders?": New Zealand's official cameraman on the Western Front 1917-19', *Stout Centre Review*, vol. 5 no.1, March 1995, pp.19-22

Pugsley, Christopher, 'World War I: New Zealanders in France', in John Dunmore (ed.), *New Zealand and the French: two centuries of contact* (Waikanae: Heritage Press, 1990), pp.116-126

Rousell, Olivier, "Ka mate! Ka ora!": Bapaume 1918', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.259-75

Stewart, H., *The New Zealand Division*, 1916-1919: a popular history based on official records (Auckland: Printed and published under the authority of the New Zealand Government by Whitcombe and Tombs, 1921; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex 2002; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-corpus-WH1.html)

Strohn, Matthias, 'Defending Le Quesnoy', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.319-33

Turner, Wayne, 'Tactical development and the New Zealand Division, 1916-1917', BA Hons research essay, Massey, 2000

Ward, Chrissie (ed.), Dear Lizzie: a Kiwi soldier writes from the battlefields of World War One (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2000)

Wilson, David, 'After the Somme: comparisons of New Zealand, Australian and British soldiers' reactions to the Western Front in contrast to Gallipoli', research essay, Otago, 1991

Wright, Matthew, Shattered glory: the New Zealand experience at Gallipoli and the Western Front (Auckland: Penguin, 2010)

Wright, Matthew, Western Front: the New Zealand Division in the First World War, 1916-18 (Auckland: Reed Books, 2005)

Sinai-Palestine

Burke, Keast, With horse and Morse in Mesopotamia: the story of Anzacs in Asia (Sydney: A. McQuitty, 1927)

Fenton, Damien, 'Palestine campaign', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/palestine-campaign)

Fenton, Damien, 'Sinai campaign', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/sinai-campaign)

Kinloch, Terry, *Devils on horses: in the words of the Anzacs in the Middle East 1916-19* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007)

Milnes, D. John, 'Imperial soldiers? The New Zealand Mounted Rifles Brigade in Sinai and Palestine, 1916-1919', MA thesis, Otago, 1999

Moore, A. Briscoe, *The Mounted Riflemen in Sinai and Palestine: the story of New Zealand's crusaders* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1920; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003)

Powles, C. Guy, *The New Zealanders in Sinai and Palestine* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1922)

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Robertson, John, *With the Cameliers in Palestine* (Dunedin: Reed, 1938; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Came.html)

The kia ora coo-ee: the magazine for the Anzacs in the Middle East, 1918 (Australia: Angus and Roberston, 1981)

Unit histories and arms of service

General

Barber, Laurie, *Red coat to jungle green: New Zealand's army in peace and war* (Wellington: INL Print, 1984)

Clayton, G.J., New Zealand Army: a history from the 1840s to the 1990s (Wellington: New Zealand Army, 1990)

King, Michael, New Zealanders at war (Auckland: Penguin, 2003)

Laffin, John, *Anzacs at war: the story of Australian and New Zealand battles* (London: Abelard-Schuman, 1965)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

NZHistory web features (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/taxonomy/term/215)

Pedersen, Peter, Anzacs at war: from Gallipoli to the present day (Crows Nest, NSW: Allen and Unwin, 2010)

Pelvin, Richard (ed.), *Anzac: an illustrated history*, 1914-1918 (South Yarra, Victoria: Hardie Grant Books, 2004)

Pugsley, Christopher, *Kiwis in conflict: 200 years of New Zealanders at war* (Auckland: David Bateman in association with Auckland Museum, 2008)

Pugsley, Christopher, *Scars on the heart: two centuries of New Zealand at war* (Auckland: David Bateman in association with Auckland Museum, 1996)

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and Empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed Publishers, 2004)

Thomson, John, *Warrior nation: New Zealanders at the front, 1900-2000* (Christchurch: Hazard Press, 2000)

Vader, John, *Anzac* (London: New English Library, 1971)

Wolfe, Richard, On active service: New Zealand at war (Auckland: Whitcoulls, 2004)

Wolfe, Richard, With honour: our army, our nation, our history (Auckland: Viking, 2007)

Infantry

Allen, S.S., 2/Auckland, 1918: being a partial record of the war service in France of the 2/Auckland Regiment during the Great War (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1920)

Austin, W.S., *The official history of the New Zealand Rifle Brigade (the Earl of Liverpool's Own): covering the period of service with New Zealand Expeditionary Force in the Great War from 1915 to 1919* (Wellington: Watkins, 1924; reprinted by John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2013; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-NZRi.html)

Brereton, C.B, *Tales of three campaigns* (London: Selwyn and Blount, 1926; reprinted as *Tales of three campaigns: 12th (Nelson) Company NZEF*, John Douglas Publishing, Christchurch, 2015)

Burton, O.E., *The Auckland Regiment: being an account of the doings on active service of the First, Second and Third Battalions of the Auckland Regiment* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1922; reprinted by Naval & Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2004)

Bruyère, Franck, 'The story of a ladder: the New Zealand Rifle Brigade in Le Quesnoy', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.27-41

Byrne, A.E., *Official history of the Otago Regiment, N.Z.E.F.*, *in the Great War, 1914-1918* (Dunedin: J. Wilkie, 1921; reprinted by Naval & Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Otag.html)

Cooke, Peter, John H. Gray and Ken Stead, *The Auckland Infantry: the story of the Auckland (Countess of Ranfurly's Own) and North Auckland regiments and of the citizen soldiers who served New Zealand* (Auckland: 3rd Battalion (Auckland (Countess of Ranfurly's Own) and Northland) Regimental Association, 2010)

Crawford, John, 'A year of war for the "Dinks": November 1917–November 1918', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.277-94

Crawford, John, "New Zealand is being bled to death": the formation, operations and disbandment of the Fourth Brigade', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.250-265

Cunningham, W.H., C.A.L.Treadwell and J.S. Hanna, *The Wellington Regiment, N.Z.E.F.*, 1914-1919 (Wellington: Ferguson and Osborn, 1928; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2005; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Well.html)

Ferguson, David, *The history of the Canterbury Regiment, N.Z.E.F.*, 1914-1919 (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1921; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Cant.html)

Hooper, Keith, 'The rise of New Zealand's military tradition: the Wellington West Coast and Taranaki Regiment (5 Battalion RNZIR) 1855-1964', MA thesis, Massey, 1979

Lea, Peter A., Weekend warriors: a brief history of the Hawke's Bay Regiment (Napier: Seventh Battalion Unit Private Fund, 1991)

Moorhead, Murray, First and strong: the Wellington, West Coast and Taranaki regimental story (Wellington: the author, 2002)

Mounted rifles

Bargas, Imelda, 'New Zealand's First World War horses', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/nz-first-world-war-horses)

Clunie, Kevin, and Ron Austin (eds), From Gallipoli to Palestine: the war writings of Sergeant G.T. Clunie of the Wellington Mounted Rifles, 1914-1919 (McCrae, Victoria: Slouch Hat Publications, 2009)

Connor, Peter, and Damien Fenton, 'Auckland Mounted Rifles Regiment', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/auckland-mounted-rifles)

Connor, Peter, and Damien Fenton, 'Canterbury Mounted Rifles Regiment', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/canterbury-mounted-rifles)

Connor, Peter, and Damien Fenton, 'Wellington Mounted Rifles Regiment', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/wellington-mounted-rifles-regiment)

Kinloch, Terry, 'Devils on horses: the New Zealand Mounted Rifles Brigade', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.212-226

Mackay, Don, *The troopers' tale: the history of the Otago Mounted Rifles* (Gore: Turnbull Ross Pub., 2012)

Moore, A. Briscoe, *The Mounted Riflemen in Sinai and Palestine: the story of New Zealand's crusaders* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1920; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003)

Nicol, C.G., *The story of two campaigns: official war history of the Auckland Mounted Rifles Regiment, 1914-1919* (Auckland: Wilson & Horton, 1921; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, nd; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Stor.html)

Powles, C.G., *The history of the Canterbury Mounted Rifles, 1914-1919* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1928; Naval & Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 200?)

Wilkie, A.H., Official war history of the Wellington Mounted Rifles Regiment, 1914-1919 (Naval & Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003)

Wilson, Marcus, 'A history of New Zealand's military horse: with special reference to the Anglo-Boer War and World War One', MA thesis, Canterbury, 2007 (http://hdl.handle.net/10092/959)

Wilson, Marcus, The good steed: the experience of New Zealand's military horse during the Anglo-Boer War and World War One (Saarbrucken: VDM Verlag Dr Muller, 2008)

Artillery

Byrne, J.R., *New Zealand artillery in the field, 1914-18* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1922; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2006)

Cooke, Peter and Ian Maxwell, *Great guns: the artillery heritage of New Zealand* (Wellington: Defence of NZ Study Group, 2013)

Henderson, Alan, David Green and Peter Cooke, *The gunners: a history of New Zealand artillery* (Auckland: Raupo, 2008)

History of the 5th Battery, 2nd N.Z./A/FA Brigade 1914-1918 (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, nd)

Specialist and support units

Annabel, N., Official history of the New Zealand engineers during the Great War, 1914-1919: a record of the work carried out by the feild [i.e. field] companies, field troops, Signal Troop and Wireless Troop, during the operations in Samoa (1914-15); Egypt, Gallipoli, Sinai and Palestine (1914-1918); France, Belgium and Germany (1916-1919); and Mesopotamia (1916-1918) (Wanganui: Evans, Cobb & Sharpe, 1927; Naval & Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2003; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Engi.html)

Austin, Ronald J., Cycling to war: the history of the AIF/NZ Cyclist Corps 1916-19 (McCrae, Victoria: Slouch Hat Publications, 2008)

Berry, Peter E., 'Sappers of the south: the origins and impact of the Corps of the Royal New Zealand Engineers', M. Phil thesis, Waikato, 1984

Bolton, Joseph S., *A history of the Royal New Zealand Army Ordnance Corps* (Trentham: the Corps, 1992)

Byledbał, Anthony, 'Tunnelling under Arras', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.189-209

Chamberlin, Jan (ed.), *Shrapnel & semaphore: a signaller's diary from Gallipoli* (Auckland: New Holland, 2008)

Derby, Mark, 'Return to Arras – the NZ Tunnelling Company', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.53, November 2011, pp.15-17

Ellis, Roy Finlayson, *By wires to victory* (Auckland: 1st N.Z.E.F. Divisional Signal Company War History Committee, 1968)

Fenton, Damien, 'Imperial Camel Corps', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/camel-corps)

Green, David, 'Postal service during the First World War', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-postal-service)

Langton, Graham, 'A different sort of war: the experience of NZEF transport drivers', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.344-353

Luxford, J.H., With the machine gunners in France and Palestine: the official history of the New Zealand Machine Corps in the Great World War 1914-1918 (Auckland: Whitcombe & Tombs, 1923; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Mach.html)

McGibbon, Ian, *Kiwi Sappers: the Corps of Royal New Zealand Engineers' century of service* (Auckland: Reed in association with the Corps of Royal New Zealand Engineers, 2002)

Millen, Julia, Salute to service: a history of the Royal New Zealand Corps of Transport and its predecessors, 1860-1996 (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1997)

Napier, W.E.L., *With the Trench Mortars in France* (Auckland: Alpe Bros., 1923; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Tren.html)

Neill, J.C., *The New Zealand Tunnelling Company, 1915-1919* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1922)

Pomeroy, Matt, Kiwi cameliers: a nominal roll of the men of the 15th & 16th New Zealand companies of the Imperial Camel Corps in the Great War, 1914-18 (Christchurch: Fair Dinkum Publications, 2009)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'The New Zealand Tunnellers at Arras, 1916-1918', in Alain Jacques (ed.), *La Bataille d'Arras, Avril-Mai 1917* (Arras: Cercle archéologique arrageois, 1997), p. 15-19

Reakes, C.J., 'New Zealand Veterinary Corps', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.149-196 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Regimental history of New Zealand Cyclist Corps in the Great War, 1914-1918 (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1922; reprinted by Kiwi Publishers, Christchurch, 2004; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2006; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Cycl.html)

Sloane, Keith, *Living with high explosives: the 1st New Zealand Light Trench Mortar Battery 1916-1918* (Auckland: Sloane Books, 2014)

Wareham, Clement, *The echoes that remain: a history of the New Zealand Field Engineers during the Great War at Gallipoli, France, and the Hampshire town of Christchurch* (Christchurch, UK: Natula Publications, 2013)

Māori and Pacific soldiers

Broughton, John R., 'Te Ao o Tumatauenga: a theatre of war', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.19-24

Carkeek, Rikihana, *Home little Maōri home: a memoir of the Maōri Contingent, 1914-1916* (Wellington: Totika Publications, 2003)

Condliffe, J.B., *Te Rangi Hiroa: the life of Sir Peter Buck* (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1971)

Connew, Bruce, and Chris Pugsley, 'A flag flies, a people remember', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.5, Winter 1994, pp.26-31

Cowan, James, *The Maoris in the Great War: a history of the New Zealand Native Contingent and Pioneer Battalion: Gallipoli 1915, France and Flanders 1916-1918* (Auckland: Maori Regimental Committee, 1926; reprinted by Kiwi Publishers, Christchurch, 1996; reprinted by Naval and Military Press, Uckfield, East Sussex, 2006; reprinted as *Maori in the Great War* by WillsonScott Publishers, Christchurch, 2011; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-CowMaor.html)

Fairfax, Denis, 'Pa George Karika', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.253-254 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3k2/karika-pa-george)

Gardiner, Wira, Te mura o te ahi: the story of the Maori Battalion (Auckland: Reed, 1992)

Gould, Ashley, 'From taiaha to ko: repatriation and land settlement for Maori settlers in New Zealand after World War I', in James Watson and Lachy Paterson (eds), *A great New Zealand prime minister? Reappraising William Ferguson Massey* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2011), pp.97-120 (also published in *War and Society*, vol. 28 no.2, October 2009, pp.49-83)

Keenan, Erin, 'A Maori Battalion: the Pioneer Battalion, leisure and identity, 1914-1919', research essay, Victoria, 2007

Liava'a, Christine, *Koe kau to'a na'anau poletau = Valiant volunteers: soldiers from Tonga in the Great War* (Auckland: Polygraphia, 2011)

Liava'a, Christine, Le fitafita mai Samoa = The force from Samoa: soldiers from the Samoan Islands in the Great War (Auckland: Polygraphia, 2013)

Liava'a, Christine, *Niue Islanders in World War 1* (Auckland: the author, 2001)

Liava'a, Christine, *Qaravi na' i tavi = They did their duty: soldiers from Fiji in the Great War* (Auckland: Polygraphia, 2009)

Liava'a, Christine, Taan buaka mai nukan te betebeke: men from the Central Pacific Islands in the Great War: Gilbert & Ellice Islands, Nauru, Ocean Island, Marshall Islands, Rakahanga, Fanning Island (Auckland: Polygraphia, 2015)

Mahina-Tuai, Kolokesa, 'FIA (Forgotten in Action): Pacific Islanders in the New Zealand Armed Forces', in Sean Mallon, Kolokesa Mahina-Tuai and Damon Salesa (eds), *Tangata o le Moana: New Zealand and the People of the Pacific* (Wellington, Te Papa Press, 2012), pp.139-159

Masiutama, M.S., 'Niuean soldiers in the First World War', research essay, Auckland, 2003

Morris, Ewan, "Kia Mau ai te Ora, te Pono me te Aroha ki te Ao Katoa": the Maori First World War memorial at Whanganui', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.62-79

Morrison, Bernard R., The roll of honour: the Niue Islanders, attached to the 3rd Maori Contingent "B" Company: men from Niue who served in other New Zealand infantry regiments, and men from the Gilbert and Niue Islands, who died while undergoing training in New Zealand: and men whose names are on the Niue Island Memorial, Gallipoli 1915, France and Egypt 1916-1918. Volume 4 (Auckland: B.M.K. Morrison, 2000)

O'Connor, P.S., 'The recruitment of Maori soldiers, 1914-18', *Political Science*, vol. 19 no.2, December 1967, pp.48-83

Pointer, Margaret, 'Aftermath of WW1 in the South Pacific', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/pacific-aftermath)

Pointer, Margaret, 'Anzac Day in the Pacific', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/anzac-day-pacific)

Pointer, Margaret, *Niue 1774-1974: 200 years of contact and change* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2015)

Pointer, Margaret, 'Pacific Islanders in NZEF', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/pacific-islanders-nzef)

Pointer, Margaret, *Tagi tote a loto haaku* = *My heart is crying a little: Niue involvement in the great war, 1914-1918* (Alofi, Niue: Government of Niue; Suva, Fiji: Institute of Pacific Studies, University of the South Pacific, 2000)

Pugsley, Christopher, *Hokowhitu a Tu: the Maori Pioneer Battalion in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 1995; reprinted by Libro International, Auckland, 2015)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Images of Te Hokowhitu a Tu in the First World War', in Santanu Das (ed.), *Race, empire and First World War writing* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), pp.194-210

Pugsley, Christopher, 'The Maori Battalion in France in the First World War', in John Dunmore (ed.), *The French and the Maori* (Waikanae: Heritage Press, 1992), pp.139-151

Register of Maoris (arranged in approximate order of districts), Military Service Act 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

Riseman, Noah, and Timothy C. Winegard, 'Indigenous experiences of war (British dominions)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918- online.net/article/indigenous experience of war british dominions)

Simpson, Tania, *The Last Maopo: the life and First World War sacrifice of Wiremu Maopo* (Auckland: Oratia Media, 2014)

Soutar, Monty, 'E te Iwi, Whitiki! Whiti! E! Call to arms: the formation of the Maori Contingent in the First World War', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.8-23

Soutar, Monty, 'Kua Whewhe Matou! Breaking up the Maori Contingent and the ordering home of its four officers', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.49-79

Soutar, Monty, 'Ngā pakanga ki tāwāhi – Māori and overseas wars', Te Ara feature, http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/nga-pakanga-ki-tawahi-maori-and-overseas-wars

Soutar, Monty, 'Te Hokowhitu-a-Tu', Oral History in New Zealand, no.10, 1998, pp.30-32

Soutar, Monty, 'Te Hokowhitu-a-Tu: a coming of age?', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.96-105

Soutar, Monty, 'Te Hokowhitu-a-Tu: what did they come home to?', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol. 42, 2009, pp.34-47

Swann, Henare Kohere, 'Henare Mokena Kohere', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.265-266 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3k17/kohere-henare-mokena)

Vercoe, Whakahuihui, 'Henry Te Reiwhati Vercoe', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.549-550 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3v5/vercoe-henry-te-reiwhati)

Wainohu, Grant Nikora, 'Henare Wepiha Te Wainohu', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.521-522

Walker, Franchesca, "Descendants of a Warrior Race": the Maori Contingent, New Zealand Pioneer Battalion, and Martial Race Myth, 1914-19', *War and Society*, vol. 31 no.1, March 2012, pp.1-21

Watters, Steve and Monty Soutar, 'Maori and the First World War', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/maori-in-first-world-war/introduction)

Watters, Steve, and Monty Soutar, 'Maori Units of the NZEF', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/maori-units-nzef)

Winegard, Timothy C., *Indigenous peoples of the British dominions and the First World War* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2012)

Navy and merchant marine

Brocklebank, Laurie W., 'The failure to detect the German raider Wolf in New Zealand waters in 1917', research essay, Massey, 1991

Bromby, Robin, German raiders of the South Seas (Sydney: Doubleday, 1985)

Cumming, R.C., 'The genesis of the New Zealand Division of the Royal Navy, 1880-1921', thesis, Auckland, 1964

Dennerly, Peter, 'New Zealand and the naval war', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.308-332

Fairfax, Denis, 'William Edward Sanders', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.458-459 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3s2/sanders-william-edward)

Fenton, Damien, with Caroline Lord, Gavin McLean and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand and the First World War 1914-1919* (Auckland: Penguin, 2013)

Guilliatt, Richard, and Hohnen, Peter, *The Wolf: how one German raider terrorised Australia and the Southern Oceans in the First World War* (North Sydney: William Heinemann Australia, 2009)

Hall-Thompson, Captain, 'The work of the "Philomel", in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.63-86 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Harker, Jack S., *The birth and growth of the New Zealand Navy* (Durham: Pentland Press, 2001)

Howard, Grant, The Navy in New Zealand: an illustrated history (Wellington: Reed, 1981)

Howard, Neil G., 'New Zealand naval policy, 1885-1921: a study in national and imperial defence', MA thesis, Otago, 1954

Lascelles, Philip, 'Remembering seafarers: the (missing) history of New Zealanders employed in the Mercantile Marine during World War 1', MA thesis, Massey, 2014 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/5469)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Australian-New Zealand naval relations', in T.R. Frame, James Goldrick and P.D. Jones (eds), *Reflections on the RAN* (Kenthurst, NSW: Kangaroo Press, 1991)

McGibbon, Ian, *Blue-water rationale: the naval defence of New Zealand* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1981)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Percival Henry Hall-Thompson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.196-197 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h4/hall-thompson-percival-henry)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The navy in the South Pacific', in David Johnson and Peter Dennerley (eds), Half a world away: proceedings of a conference held at the New Zealand National Maritime Museum, 12-14 September 1997 (Auckland: Royal New Zealand Navy Museum, 1998)

McLean, Gavin, 'The fourth service: the merchant marine's war', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.406-425

McLean, Gavin, 'Merchant marine', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/merchant-marine)

Oldham, Peter, *The bulldog breed* (Auckland: Oldham Books, 1998)

Pugsley, Chris, 'HMS New Zealand: gift to the empire', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.7, Summer 1994, pp.20-26

Taylor, T.D., New Zealand's naval story: naval policy and practice, naval occasions, visiting warships (Wellington: Reed, 1948)

Thomas, Lowell, *The sea devil: the story of Count Felix von Luckner, the German war raider* (London: William Heinemann, 1928)

Wright, Matthew, Blue water Kiwis: New Zealand's naval story (Auckland: Reed, 2001)

Wynd, Michael, 'HMS *Philomel*', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/hms-philomel)

Aviation

Bentley, Geoff, 'Alfred de Bathe Brandon', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.65-66 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b46/brandon-alfred-de-bathe)

Cunningham, G.H., *Mac's memoirs: the flying life of Squadron-Leader McGregor* (Dunedin: Reed, 1937)

Franks, Norman, Forever strong: the story of 75 Squadron RNZAF, 1916-1990 (Auckland: Random Century, 1991)

Harrison, P.A., 'William Wallace Alison Burn', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.78-79 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b59/burn-william-wallace-allison)

Kingsford, A.R., Night raiders of the air: being the experiences of a night flying pilot, who raided Hunland on many dark nights during the War (London: Aviation Book Club, 1939)

Martyn, Errol W., *A Passion for flight: New Zealand aviation before the Great War; volume three – The Joe Hammond story and military beginnings 1910-1914* (Christchurch: Volplane Press, 2013)

Martyn, Errol, 'Airmen, New Zealand, in the First World War', in Ian McGibbon (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000), pp.7-8

Martyn, Errol, For your tomorrow, Volume one: fates 1915-1942: a record of New Zealanders who have died while serving with the RNZAF and Allied air services since 1915-1942 (Christchurch: Volplane Press, 1998)

Martyn, Errol, For your tomorrow, Volume three: biographies & appendices: a record of New Zealanders who have died while serving with the RNZAF and Allied air services since 1915 (Christchurch: Volplane Press, 2008)

Martyn, Errol, Swift to the sky: New Zealand's military aviation history (Auckland: Penguin Viking, 2010)

McClure, Margaret, Fighting spirit: 75 years of the RNZAF (Auckland: Random House, 2012)

Moody, Simon, 'The War in the Air', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/war-in-the-air)

Ogilvie, Gordon, 'Henry Francis Wigram', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.565-566 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w14/wigram-henry-francis)

Orange, Vincent, 'From Burn to Bannerman: New Zealand airmen come of age', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.333-343

Orange, Vincent, *Park: The biography of Air Chief Marshal Sir Keith Park GCB, KBE, MC, DFC, DCL* (London: Grub Street, 2001)

Regulations governing the selection in New Zealand of candidates from the Canterbury Aviation School for admission to the Royal Flying Corps Cadet Wing with a view to appointment to temporary commissions in the regular army for the period of the war (Christchurch: Lyttelton Times, 1916)

Sortehaug, Paul, 'Keith Logan Caldwell', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.83-84 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c1/caldwell-keith-logan)

Sutcliffe, Devon, Bannerman of Gore (Upper Hutt: Military Studies Institute, 2005)

Williams, R.L., 'Austin Leonard Walsh / Vivian Claude Walsh', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.553-554 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w3/walsh-austin-leonard)

Medical and nursing

Begg, R. Campbell, *Surgery on trestles: a saga of suffering and triumph* (Norwich: Jarrold, 1967)

Blair, Ross D., 'Donald Johnstone McGavin', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.294-295 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m8/mcgavin-donald-johnstone)

Blair, Ross, 'The medics come of age', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.179-88

Bremer, Robert James, 'Arthur George Harvey', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.202-203 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h10/harvey-arthur-george)

Brown, Harvey, *Pickerill: Pioneer in plastic surgery, dental education and dental research* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2007)

Brown, R. Harvey, 'Henry Percy Pickerill', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.399-400 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p25/pickerill-henry-percy)

Bryan, Jennifer, 'Women who cared: the experiences of New Zealand nurses and VADs in the First World War, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Auckland, 2001

Carbery, A.D., *The New Zealand Medical Service in the Great War* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1924)

Clarke, Russell, "Not mad, but very ill": the treatment of New Zealand's shellshocked soldiers 1914 to 1939', MA thesis, Auckland, 1991

Davidson, A.M., 'The New Zealand mounted field ambulance: a history of its activities from the outbreak of the Great War to the conclusion of the Sinai campaign, August 4 1914-January 12 1917', MA thesis, Otago, 1938

Elliott, J.S., 'The New Zealand hospital ships', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.127-137 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Gordon, Colin M., *Life of a hospital orderly in Cairo and England*, 1915-1916 (Auckland: C.M. Gordon, 1984)

Hughes, Beryl, 'Jessie Bicknell', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.53 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b32/bicknell-jessie)

Hunter, T.A., 'New Zealand Dental Corps', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.138-148 http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Kelly, M.J., 'Fanny Wilson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.573-574 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w23/wilson-fanny)

Kendall, Sherayl, and David Corbett, New Zealand military nursing: a history of the Royal New Zealand Nursing Corps, Boer War to present day (Auckland: S. Kendall & D. Corbett, 1990)

Latham, Iris, 'Jean Neill Erwin', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.153 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3e9/erwin-jean-neill)

Lewis, Edith M., *Joy in the clearing* (Christchurch: N.M. Preyer Ltd, 1963)

Lineham, P.J., 'William Haddow Pettit', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.398-399 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p24/pettit-william-haddow)

Lundy, Jim, 'Edith Alma Eileen Savell', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.461-462 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3s5/savell-edith-alma-eileen)

Maclean, H., 'The New Zealand Army nurses', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.87-104 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Mannox, Barbara, Hornchurch and the New Zealand connection: the story of the New Zealand convalescent hospital in Hornchurch during the First World War (London: Havering Library Service, 1993)

Martin, Arthur Anderson, *A surgeon in khaki* (London: Arnold, 1915; second edn 1917; reprinted by University of Nebraska Press, 2011)

McGavin, Col. D., *Notes for R.M.Os. of the New Zealand Division* ([France]: New Zealand Divisional Press, 1917)

McGavin, D.J., Major Bowerbank and Lieut.-Col. Myers, 'The New Zealand hospitals', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.105-126 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McLean, Gavin, 'Hospital ships', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/merchant-marine)

McLean, Gavin, *The white ships: New Zealand's First World War hospital ships* (Wellington: New Zealand Ship and Marine Society, 2013)

Meikle, Murray C., Reconstructing faces: the art and wartime surgery of Gillies, Pickerill, McIndoe and Mowlem (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2013)

Murr, John, *The Maheno and the Marama and the White Fleet: New Zealand hospital ships, World War One* (Auckland: Postal History Society of New Zealand, 1999)

O'Carroll, Brendan, *Khaki angels: Kiwi stretcher-bearers in the first and second world wars* (Wellington: Ngaio Press, 2009)

Parsons, Gwen, 'The Construction of Shell Shock in New Zealand, 1919-1939: A Reassessment', *Social History of Medicine*, vol. 26, no. 1, 2013

Purvis, C.W., Characteristic studies of members of the New Zealand Stationary Hospital: Egypt, Greece, France (London: Raphael Tuck, 1918?)

Regulations for the New Zealand Medical Services 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916) (see AD1 927 47/69, Archives NZ Wellington)

Rice, Geoffrey W., *Heaton Rhodes of Otahuna: the illustrated biography* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2001)

Rice, Geoffrey W., 'Robert Haldane Makgill', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.325-326 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m39/makgill-robert-haldane)

Robin, A.W., *Standing orders for H.M.N.Z. Hospital Ship No. 2 Marama* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915)

Robin, A.W., *Standing orders for H.M.N.Z. Hospital Ships: no. 1, s.s. Maheno, no. 2, s.s. Marama* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Rodgers, Jan A., 'Edna Pengelly', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.396-397 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p21/pengelly-edna)

Rodgers, Jan A., 'Mabel Thurston', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.533 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t36/thurston-mabel)

Rogers, Anna, 'Fanny's war', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember:* New Zealanders and the First World War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.109-118

Rogers, Anna, *While you're away: New Zealand nurses at war 1899-1948* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2003)

Sargison, Patricia A., 'Evelyn Gertrude Brooke', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.69-70 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b51/brooke-evelyn-gertrude)

Sargison, Patricia A., 'Hester Maclean', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.309-311 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m25/maclean-hester)

Standing orders for the New Zealand Medical Corps 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Stevenson, Annette, 'Vida Mary Katie MacLean', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.313-314 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m28/maclean-vida-mary-katie)

Tennant, Margaret, 'Elizabeth Catherine Gunn', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol. 3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.189-190 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3g24/gunn-elizabeth-catherine)

Ward, Fiona, 'Jessie Ann Scott', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.462-463 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3s7/scott-jessie-ann)

Willis, L. Ida G., *A nurse remembers: the life story of L. Ida G. Willis, O.B.E., A.R.R.C., E.D.* (Lower Hutt: A.K. Wilson, 1968)

Woodward, Joan, and Glenys Mitchell, *A nurse at war: Emily Peter, 1858-1927* (Christchurch: Te Waihora Press, 2008)

Wright-St Clair, Rex, 'Harold Delf Gillies', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.174-175 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3g9/gillies-harold-delf)

Wright-St Clair, Rex, 'James Sands Elliott', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.151 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3e6/elliott-james-sands)

Aspects of military service

General

Allen, Sir J., 'New Zealand in the world war', in J. Holland Rose, A.P. Newton and E.A. Benians (eds), *The Cambridge history of the British Empire* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1933), vol. vii, pp.224-241

Boyack, Nicholas, 'A social history of New Zealand soldiers in World War One, based upon their diaries and letters', MA thesis, Massey, 1985

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Cumming, Rosemary, 'New Zealand's role in the First World War', research essay, Auckland, 1971

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Fenton, Damien, with Caroline Lord, Gavin McLean and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand and the First World War 1914-1919* (Auckland: Penguin, 2013)

Hall, D.O.W., New Zealand at war (Wellington: School Publications Branch, 1955)

Harrop, A.J., 'New Zealand and the Empire, 1852-1921', in J. Holland Rose, A.P. Newton and E.A. Benians (eds), *The Cambridge history of the British empire* (Cambridge University Press, 1933), vol. vii, pp.199-223

Lanniaux, Karine, 'The French experience: a study of the letters, diaries and reminiscences of the New Zealand soldiers in France during the Great War', research essay, Otago, 1995

McCabe, Jane, "'An ideal life": Anglo-Indians in the New Zealand Expeditionary Force', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.196-214

McGibbon, Ian, 'Germany and New Zealand at war', in James N. Bade (ed.), Out of the shadow of war: the German connection with New Zealand in the twentieth century (Melbourne: Oxford University Press, 1998), pp.5-18

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McLean, Gavin, Facing the front: New Zealand's enduring First World War (Wellington: Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2014)

NZHistory web features (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/taxonomy/term/215)

Preston, Richard A., and Ian Wards, 'Military and defence development in Canada, Australia and New Zealand: a three-way comparison', *War and Society*, vol. 5 no.1, May 1987, pp.1-21

Ross, Malcolm, 'The New Zealand forces in the war', in Charles Lucas (ed.), *The empire at war*, vol. 3 (London: Oxford University Press, 1924), pp.267-318

Sheftall, Mark David, Altered memories of the Great War: divergent narratives of Britain, Australia, New Zealand and Canada (London and New York: I.B. Tauris, 2009)

The Great War, 1914-1919: a concise history of the world conflict, presented to school children in commemoration of the winning of the war, with a short story of the Navy's doings (Dunedin: the Executive of the Dunedin Peace Celebrations, 1919)

Outbreak of war

Clayworth, Peter, "The jingo spirit" – a letter from Wellington, August 1914', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.62, November 2014, pp.11-14

Embarkation orders / New Zealand Expeditionary Force (1914) (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

General instructions for the guidance of all ranks (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Hucker, Graham, "The great wave of enthusiasm": New Zealand reactions to the First World War in August 1914 – a reassessment, *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol.43 no.1, April 2009, pp.59-75 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1740&action=null)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The shaping of New Zealand's war effort, August-October 1914', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.49-68

Messages to the New Zealand troops (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Military leadership

Clayton, Garry James, 'Richard Hutton Davies', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.131-132 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3d3/davies-richard-hutton)

Crawford, J.A.B., 'Francis Morphet Twisleton', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.543-544 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t47/twisleton-francis-morphet)

Crawford, J.A.B., 'Herbert Ernest Hart', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.201-202 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h9/hart-herbert-ernest)

Crawford, J.A.B., 'John Gethin Hughes', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.238-239 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h43/hughes-john-gethin)

Godley, Alexander, *Life of an Irish soldier: reminiscences of General Sir Alexander Godley* (London: John Murray, 1939)

Gradation list: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1914 (Wellington?: 1914); Staff, regimental and gradation lists of officers (periodical) (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1915-17); continued as Staff and regimental lists of officers (1917-19)

Green, David, 'Charles Ernest Randolph Mackesy', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.304-305 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m19/mackesy-charles-ernest-randolph)

Grover, Ray, 'Alexander John Godley', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.177-179 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3g12/godley-alexander-john)

Grover, Ray, 'William Meldrum', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.338-339 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m50/meldrum-william)

Harper, Glyn, 'Major General Sir Andrew Russell: divisional commander on the Western Front', in Glyn Harper and Joel Hayward (eds), *Born to lead? Portraits of New Zealand commanders* (Auckland: Exisle, 2003), pp.54-68

Mather, Brian, 'Arthur Anderson Martin', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.334-335 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m45/martin-arthur-anderson)

McGibbon, Ian, 'George Spafford Richardson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.429-431 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3r16/richardson-george-spafford)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Percival Henry Hall-Thompson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.196-197 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h4/hall-thompson-percival-henry)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Sir Andrew Russell', *Oxford Dictionary of National Biography* (Oxford and New York: Oxford University Press, 2004)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McIntyre, W. David, 'George Augustus King', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.261-262 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3k12/king-george-augustus)

O'Connor, Paul, 'Promotion, a poisoned chalice?', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.120-36

O'Shea, Phillip, 'Alfred William Robin', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.437-438 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3r25/robin-alfred-william)

Pugsley, Chris, 'Andrew Hamilton Russell', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.449-451 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3r34/russell-andrew-hamilton)

Pugsley, Chris, 'Russell: commander of genius', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.23, Summer 1998, pp.25-29

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Pugsley, Chris, 'William George Malone', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.326-328 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m40/malone-william-george)

Stack, John, 'First among equals: the Officer Corps of the New Zealand army, 1909-1945', PhD thesis, Canterbury, 2012/13

Studholme, John (ed.), New Zealand Expeditionary Force record of personal services during the war of officers, nurses, and first-class warrant officers, and other facts relating to the N.Z.E.F.: unofficial but based on official records (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928)

Sylvester, Gordon, *The 'Brig': William Meldrum: barristers, soldier, magistrate, mayor, freemason, New Zealander: a man of mystery revealed* (Greymouth: the author, 2013)

Tonkin-Covell, John, 'William Garnett Braithwaite', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.64-65 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b45/braithwaite-william-garnett)

Vennell, Jock, *The forgotten general: New Zealand's World War I commander Major-General Sir Andrew Russell* (Crows Nest, NSW: Allen and Unwin, 2011)

Wicksteed, Mike, 'Edward Walter Clervaux Chaytor', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.93-95 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c13/chaytor-edward-walter-clervaux)

Military discipline

33

Blanks, Grace, 'Equality of sacrifice: New Zealanders and military punishment 1914-1945', research essay, Victoria, 2012

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The Abuse of History', *New Zealand International Review*, vol. 26, no.1, January 2001, pp. 28-29

Pugsley, Christopher, 'On the fringe of hell: New Zealanders and military discipline in the First World War', D. Phil thesis, Waikato, 1991

Pugsley, Christopher, On the fringe of hell: New Zealanders and military discipline in the First World War (Auckland: Hodder and Stoughton, 1991)

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Rolls of soldiers

Ancestry.com (subscription database): New Zealand First World War nominal rolls 1914-18, reserve rolls 1916-17, casualty lists 1914-19, roll of honour 1914-19, army medal rolls 1860-1919, military defaulters 1919-21, *Chronicles of the NZEF* 1916-19; http://home.ancestry.com.au/

Beattie, P.J., and M.J. Pomeroy, *Onward: portraits of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force Volume 1* (Auckland: Fair Dinkum, 2013)

Beattie, P.J., and M.J. Pomeroy, *Onward: portraits of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force Volume 2* (Auckland: Fair Dinkum, 2014)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force: list of casualties (Wellington: Government Printer et al, 1915-1919, 14 vols

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Reserve: roll of men in first division of reserve (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

New Zealand Society of Genealogists, *New Zealand World War I service personnel & reserves index* (Auckland: New Zealand Society of Genealogists, 2002; second edn, 2005; third edn, 2013)

N.Z. Contingent, Anzac Day 1938: nominal rolls, T.S.S. "Maunganui" and T.S.S. "Monowai" (including list of those who travelled independently) (Wellington: T.P.R. Printing Co, 1938)

Nominal rolls of New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Wellington: Government Printer, 1917-19). Bagnall, New Zealand national bibliography, vol. 3, p.295: 'First issued separately for

individual embarkations, consolidated alphabetically in Volume I, but a copy of each roll, in date of embarkation order, bound together in Volumes II to IV.'

- v. 1. From 15th August 1914 to 31 December 1915
- v. 2. Embarkations from 1st January 1916 to 31st December 1916
- v. 3. Embarkations from 1st January 1917 to 31st December 1917
- v. 4. Embarkations from 1st January 1918 to 31st March 1919

'Online Cenotaph: He Toa Taumata Rau', http://www.aucklandmuseum.com/war-memorial/online-cenotaph

Register of Maoris (arranged in approximate order of districts), Military Service Act 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

Roll of the Second Division of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force Reserve: classified in accordance with regulations dated 4th July, 1917, as at August-October, 1917 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1917)

Roll of veterans in attendance at diamond jubilee, 23-26 April, 1975: N.Z. Gallipoli Association (Inc) sixtieth anniversary, 1915-1975 (Auckland: NZ Gallipoli Association, 1975)

Studholme, John (ed.), New Zealand Expeditionary Force record of personal services during the war of officers, nurses, and first-class warrant officers, and other facts relating to the N.Z.E.F.: unofficial but based on official records (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928)

Wellington Infantry Regiment, NZEF, 1914-1918 (Palmerston North: Simon Printing, 1948); Supplementary roll: Wellington Infantry Regiment, NZEF, 1914-1918 (Palmerston North: Watson & Eyre, 1954)

Casualties

New Zealand Expeditionary Force casualty books:

- Book I. *Alphabetical list of casualties in order of units, from Aug. 15th, 1914 to Aug. 14th, 1915* (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1915)
- Book II. List of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book II, reported from 15th August to 14th November, 1915: also including a summary of all casualties, in their respective units, to 14th November, 1915: together with an alphabetical index of Book I, with additions and corrections (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1916)
- Book III. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book III, reported from 15th November, 1915 to 14th February, 1916: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th February, 1916 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1916)
- Book IV. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book IV, reported from 15th February, 1916 to 14th May, 1916: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units,

- up to and including 14th May, 1916 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1916)
- Book V. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book V, reported from 15th May, 1916 to 14th August, 1916: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th August, 1916 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1916)
- Book VI. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book VI, reported from 15th August, 1916 to 14th November, 1916: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th November, 1916 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1917)
- Book VII. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book VII, reported from 15th November, 1916 to 14th February, 1917: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th February, 1917 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1917)
- Book VIII. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units (together with alphabetical index). Book VIII, reported from 15th February, 1917 to 14th May, 1917: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th May, 1917 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1917)
- Book IX. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units. Book IX, reported from 15th May, 1917 to 14th August, 1917: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th August, 1917 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918)
- Book X. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units. Book X, reported from 15th August, 1917 to 14th November, 1917: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th November, 1917 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918)
- Book XI. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units Book XI, reported from 15th November, 1917 to 14th February, 1918: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th February, 1918 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918)
- Book XII. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units. Book XII, reported from 15th February to 14th May, 1918: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th May, 1918 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918)
- Book XIII. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units. Book XIII, reported from 15th May to 14th August, 1918: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 14th August, 1918 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918
- Book XIV. List of casualties and a summary of casualties in order of units. Book XIV, reported from the 15th August, 1918 to the 6th January, 1919: also including a complete summary of all casualties, in their respective units, up to and including 6th January, 1919 (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1919)

Church, Clare, New Zealand graves at Brockenhurst: 93 New Zealand soldiers remembered from World War 1 (Lymington, Hampshire: the author, 2002)
Commonwealth War Graves Commission database: http://www.cwgc.org/find-war-dead.aspx

Martyn, Errol, For your tomorrow, Volume one: fates 1915-1942: a record of New Zealanders who have died while serving with the RNZAF and Allied air services since 1915-1942 (Christchurch: Volplane Press, 1998)

Martyn, Errol, For your tomorrow, Volume three: biographies & appendices: a record of New Zealanders who have died while serving with the RNZAF and Allied air services since 1915 (Christchurch: Volplane Press, 2008)

Morrison, Bernard R., The roll of honour: the Niue Islanders, attached to the 3rd Maori Contingent "B" Company: men from Niue who served in other New Zealand infantry regiments, and men from the Gilbert and Niue Islands, who died while undergoing training in New Zealand: and men whose names are on the Niue Island Memorial, Gallipoli 1915, France and Egypt 1916-1918. Volume 4 (Auckland: BMK Morrison, 2000)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force: list of casualties (Wellington: Government Printer et al, 1915-1919, 14 vols)

'Online Cenotaph: He Toa Taumata Rau', http://www.aucklandmuseum.com/war-memorial/online-cenotaph

Studholme, John (ed.), New Zealand Expeditionary Force record of personal services during the war of officers, nurses, and first-class warrant officers, and other facts relating to the N.Z.E.F.: unofficial but based on official records (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928)

The Great War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force roll of honour (Wellington: Government Printer, 1924) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/ww1-stats/roll-of-honour-1924.pdf)

Troup, Robert, Canterbury soldiers and their next of kin: roll of honour (Invercargill: Southland News Print, 1920)

War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, its provision and maintenance / prepared in the Branch of the Chief of the General Staff, Headquarters, New Zealand Military Forces (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

Prisoners of war

Cook, Jacqueline, *The real great escape: the story of the First World War's most daring mass breakout* (North Sydney: Random House Australia, 2013)

Hurley, Jane, 'Gallipoli: not dead yet, but a prisoner in Turkey', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.25-48

War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, its provision and maintenance / prepared in the Branch of the Chief of the General Staff, Headquarters, New Zealand Military Forces (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

Soldiers' social activities, leave, YMCA

Barnes, Felicity, 'Dominion soldiers on leave in Europe (New Zealand)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/dominion_soldiers_on_leave_in_europe_new_zealand)

Barnes, Felicity, *New Zealand's London: a colony and its metropolis* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2012)

Bourke, Chris, 'Tui on tour: the war diary of Oliver Foote, 1918-1919', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.90-9

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Buckshee: a pictorial record of the work of the New Zealand Y.M.C.A. on active service (London: s.n., 1919)

Burns, Christopher, 'A taste of civvy street: heroic adventure and domesticity in the soldier concert parties of the First and Second World Wars', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, vol. 13, 2012, pp.115-127

Burns, Christopher, 'Parading kiwis: New Zealand soldier concert parties, 1916-1954', MA thesis, Auckland, 2012 (https://researchspace.auckland.ac.nz/handle/2292/13600)

Campbell, W.S., *The overseas soldier's guide to London* (special edn for the New Zealand Y.M.C.A.) (London: R.J. James, 1916?)

Field, A.N., New Zealand soldiers' guide to the British Isles: what to see and how to get there: routes, distances, &c (London: National Council of the Young Men's Christian Associations of New Zealand, 1917?)

Keenan, Ria, 'On the triangle trail: the New Zealand YMCA and the great war', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.354-363

Litten, Stephen, 'Soldier-civilian interactions on the Western Front, using New Zealand soldiers as a case study', PhD thesis, Auckland, 2014

The field work of the New Zealand Y.M.C.A.: for distribution among New Zealand soldiers ([France]: New Zealand Divisional Press, 1918)

The Triangle trail; troopship, training camp, trench: The New Zealand Y.M.C.A. on active service (periodical) ([London: Printed by St. Clements Press, 1918-19])

Prostitution and venereal disease

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Dalley, Bronwyn, "Come back with honour": prostitution and the New Zealand soldier, at home and abroad, in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.364-377

Dalley, Bronwyn, 'Lolly shops "of the red light kind" and "soldiers of the king": suppressing one-woman brothels in New Zealand, 1908-1916', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 30 no.1, April 1996, pp.3-23

(http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=548&action=null)

Fleming, Philip J., "'Shadow over New Zealand": the response to venereal disease in New Zealand, 1910-1945', PhD thesis, Massey, 1989 (http://mro.massey.ac.nz/handle/10179/2799)

Grant, Dairne, 'Beyond the pale: prostitution in New Zealand during World War I', research essay, Otago, 1993 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2803)

O'Connor, P.S., 'Venus and the lonely Kiwi: the war effort of Miss Ettie A. Rout', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 1 no.1, April 1967, pp.11-32 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1685&action=null)

Sanders, Katherine, "The sensational scandal which has worried Wellington": the Kelburn raid, sex, and the law in First World War New Zealand, New Zealand Journal of History, vol. 48 no.2, October 2014, pp.91-118

The dangers of venereal disease: advice to soldiers of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Tolerton, Jane, Ettie: a life of Ettie Rout (Auckland: Penguin, 1992)

Tolerton, Jane, 'Ettie Annie Rout', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.443-444 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3r31/rout-ettie-annie)

Tolerton, Jane, 'Guardian angel of the Anzacs', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.211-221

Troopships

See also: Troopship magazines

Bargas, Imelda, 'First World War farewells', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-farewells)

Convoy orders for H.M.N.Z. Transports, 1915 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915)

Embarkation orders: New Zealand Expeditionary Force (1914) (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Hoar, Peter Morton, 'A qualitative content analysis of the New Zealand troopship publications 1914-1920', MLIS thesis, Victoria, 2001

Plowman, Peter, Across the sea to war: Australia and New Zealand troop convoys from 1865 through two world wars to Korea and Vietnam (Australia: Rosenberg Publishing Co., 2003)

Regulations for His Majesty's transport service (with specifications for fitting) to be observed in respect of all ships employed by the Lords Commissioners of the Admiralty as transports, or freight ships (London: Eyre and Spottiswoode, 1908)

Studholme, John (ed.), *New Zealand Expeditionary Force record of personal services during the war of officers, nurses, and first-class warrant officers, and other facts relating to the N.Z.E.F.: unofficial but based on official records* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/wwl-stats/studholme.pdf)

War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, its provision and maintenance / prepared in the Branch of the Chief of the General Staff, Headquarters, New Zealand Military Forces (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919) (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/ww1-stats/provision-and-maintenance.pdf)

Military training camps

Arnold, B., Souvenir of Trentham Military Camp (Trentham: B. Arnold, c.1917)

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Bolitho, Hector (ed.), *Book of the C1 camp: Tauherenikau M.C.* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1917)

Drew, H.T.B., 'The New Zealand camps in England', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.244-274 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Featherston Camp weekly (periodical) (Featherston: [Featherston Camp], 1918)

Frances, Neil, Safe haven: the untold story of New Zealand's largest ever military camp: Featherston, 1916-1919 (Masterton: Wairarapa Archive in association with Fraser Books, 2012)

Greetings from Featherston and Trentham camps (Featherston: L.W. Mence, 1916)

Greetings from Featherston and Trentham camps (Wellington: Blundell Bros, 1917?)

Lawson, Will, *Historic Trentham 1914-1917: the story of a New Zealand military training camp, and some account of the daily round of the troops within its bounds* (Wellington: Wellington Publishing Co., 1917; reprinted 1918; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1Hist.html)

McKeon, William J., *The fruitful years: a cavalcade of memories* (Wellington: the author, 1971)

New Zealand military camps illustrated (Featherston: L.W. Mence, 1917)

Reed, A.H., A.H. Reed: an autobiography (Wellington: Reed, 1967)

Seddon, T.E.Y., *The Seddons: an autobiography* (Auckland: Collins, 1968)

Shoebridge, Tim, Featherston Military Training Camp and the First World War, 1915-27 (Wellington: Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2011, online pdf, http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/files/documents/featherston-camp-high-res.pdf; published in print, 2012)

Shoebridge, Tim, 'The Manawatu's First World War camps', *Manawatu Journal of History*, no.9, 2013, pp.11-21

Stanbrook, G.L. (ed), Featherston military training camp, being a record of its wonderful growth and daily operation. Soldiers in the making: the work of the camp described and illustrated (Auckland: Brett Printing and Publishing Co., 1917)

Standing orders for New Zealand Expeditionary Force training-camps (provisional) (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916); revised edn printed as Camp Standing Orders (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

The camp courier: the "soldier boys" own paper (periodical) (Trentham, N.Z.: Printed and published at the "Chronicle" office ... for the registered proprietor, N. J. Bennington, 1915-17)

The camp smiler: Featherston (Featherston: M.E. Langmuir, [1918])

The Defender (periodical) (Upper Hutt: L.S. Fanning, 1917)

The twenty-ninth will be there! (Trentham: Bluff Press Print, 1917)
http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150888.detail?Ordinal=92&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Truttman, Lisa J., They trained beside the river: military training camps at Avondale Racecourse, 1912-1916 (Auckland: the author, 2009)

Westaway, Jane, 'A small town remembers [Featherston Camp]', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.17, Winter 1997, pp.26-30

Regulations, standing orders, other official publications

Christie, James, Manual of the war legislation of New Zealand: comprising acts of Parliament, proclamations, orders in Council, and other instruments passed, issued, and made in consequence of the war, and in force on 30th September, 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Code book (New Zealand Expeditionary Force) (London: Waterlow and Layton, 1917)

General instructions for the guidance of all ranks (New Zealand Expeditionary Force) (Wellington: Government Printer, 1914)

Gradation list: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1914 (Wellington?: 1914)

Hymn book (New Zealand Expeditionary Force) (Wellington: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1914)

Instructions for the guidance of those who are about to proceed to the seat of war with the New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915)

Instructions regarding care, issue and accounting for ordnance stores, New Zealand Expeditionary Force in the United Kingdom (London: NZEF Administrative Headquarters, 1918)

Instructions relating to pay duties for officers commanding squadrons, batteries, companies etc: New Zealand Defence Forces Special General Order No. 228/1917 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1917)

McGavin, Col. D., *Notes for R.M.Os. of the New Zealand Division* ([France]: New Zealand Divisional Press, 1917)

Memorandum to commanding officers. Part 1, Official historical records (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1917). Bagnall, New Zealand national bibliography, vol. 3, p.297: 'Responsibilities of New Zealand War Records Section with particular reference to war diaries, official correspondence, etc.'

New Zealand Division: trench orders ([France]: Army Printing and Stationery Services, 1917)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Europe) 1914 war diary (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915; republished as digital facsimile on CD, Colonial CD Books, 2012). Bagnall, New Zealand national bibliography, vol. 3, p.297: 'Covers movements and operations to end of March 1915 with appendices of nominal rolls, gradation lists, instructions, orders, etc.'

New Zealand Section, G.H.Q., 3rd Echelon, B.E.F., *General procedure* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1917?)

Nominal rolls of New Zealand Expeditionary Force (Wellington: Government Printer, 1917-19). Bagnall, New Zealand national bibliography, vol. 3, p.295: 'First issued separately for individual embarkations, consolidated alphabetically in Volume I, but a copy of each roll, in date of embarkation order, bound together in Volumes II to IV.'

- v. 1. From 15th August 1914 to 31 December 1915
- v. 2. Embarkations from 1st January 1916 to 31st December 1916
- v. 3. Embarkations from 1st January 1917 to 31st December 1917
- v. 4. Embarkations from 1st January 1918 to 31st March 1919

Potter, H.R., *Trentham Camp standing orders* (Wellington: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1916)

Regulations for the New Zealand Medical Services 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Regulations under the War Funds Act, 1915 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Repatriation Act, 1918: constitution and functions of district boards and local committees: regulations, etc. (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

Robin, A.W., *Standing orders for H.M.N.Z. Hospital Ship No. 2 Marama* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915)

Robin, A.W., Standing orders for H.M.N.Z. Hospital Ships: no. 1, s.s. Maheno, no. 2, s.s. Marama (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

Standing orders for New Zealand Expeditionary Force training-camps (provisional) (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916); revised edn printed as Camp Standing Orders (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

Standing orders for the New Zealand Medical Corps 1916 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1916)

New Zealanders in other forces

Dennis, Peter, and Jeffrey Grey, 'New Zealanders in the AIF: an introduction to the AIF database project', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.394-405

Chaplains

Farrant, Herbert H., Elizabeth Morey and Delyse Storey (eds), *A Strong sense of duty: the First World War letters of Chaplain The Reverend Clive Mortimer Jones 1917-1920* (Auckland: New Zealand Military Historical Society, 2013)

Haigh, J. Bryant, Men of faith and courage: the official history of the Royal New Zealand Chaplains Department (Auckland: Word Publishers, 1983)

McLeod, Angus, 'Guy Dynevor Thornton', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.532-533 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t35/thornton-guy-dynevor)

Thornton, Elinor, *Guy D. Thornton: athlete: author: pastor: padre* (Auckland: Scott and Scott, 1927)

Thornton, Guy, With the Anzacs in Cairo: the tale of a great fight (London: H.R. Allenson, 1917)

Wainohu, Grant Nikora, 'Henare Wepiha Te Wainohu', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.521-522 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t23/te-wainohu-henare-wepiha)

Military honours

Barber, Laurie, 'Cyril Royston Bassett', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.36-37 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b15/bassett-cyril-royston-guyton)

Bryant, George, Where the Prize is Highest: The Stories of the New Zealanders Who Won the Victoria Cross (Auckland: Colin Bros and Co Ltd, 1973)

Fox, Aaron P., 'Richard Charles Travis', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.357

Gasson, James, *Travis*, V.C. (Wellington: Reed, 1966)

Haigh, J. Bryant, and Alan J. Polaschek, New Zealand and the Distinguished Service Order: being a record of New Zealanders and those associated with New Zealand, appointed as Companions of the Distinguished Service Order (Christchurch: Medals Research, 1993)

Harper, Glyn, *In the face of the enemy: a complete history of the Victoria Cross and New Zealand* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2006)

McDonald, Wayne, *Honours and awards to the New Zealand Expeditionary Force in the Great War, 1914-1918* (Napier: Helen McDonald, 2001; revised second edn, Richard Stowers, 2009)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

Moorhead, Murray, *The Queen's heroes: Victoria and New Zealand Crosses* (New Plymouth: Zenith Pub., 2005)

Polaschek, Alan J., The complete New Zealand Distinguished Conduct Medal: being an account of the New Zealand recipients of the Distinguished Conduct Medal from the earliest times of the South African war to the present time, together with brief biographical notes and details of their entitlement to other medals, orders and decorations (Wellington: the author, 1978; second edn Medals Research Christchurch, 1983)

Taylor, Richard J., 'Reginald Stanley Judson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.252 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3j9/judson-reginald-stanley)

Wright, Matthew, New Zealand military heroism (Auckland: Reed, 2007)

Badges, uniforms, equipment

Corbett, D.A., The regimental badges of New Zealand: being a concise and illustrated history of the badges worn by the Militia, Volunteer and Territorial Corps which were the proud forerunners of the New Zealand Army (Auckland: the author, 1970; revised and enlarged edn printed as The regimental badges of New Zealand: an illustrated history of the badges and insignia worn by the New Zealand Army by Ray Richards, Auckland, 1980)

Lowe, Geoffrey J., *New Zealand reinforcement badges 1914-1918* (Auckland: the author, 1987)

O'Sullivan, Barry, and Matthew O'Sullivan, *New Zealand Army personal equipment 1910-1945* (Christchurch: Willson Scott Pub., 2005)

O'Sullivan, Barry, and Matthew O'Sullivan, *New Zealand Army uniforms and clothing 1910-1945* (Christchurch: Willson Scott Pub., 2009)

Thomas, Malcolm, and Cliff Lord, *New Zealand Army distinguishing patches*, 1911-1991: *Part One* (Wellington: the authors, 1995)

Military horses

Bargas, Imelda, 'New Zealand's First World War horses', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/nz-first-world-war-horses)

Oral histories

Boyack, Nicholas, and Jane Tolerton (eds), *In the shadow of war: New Zealand soldiers talk about World War One and their lives* (Auckland: Penguin, 1990)

Tolerton, Jane, *An awfully big adventure: New Zealand's First World War veterans* (Auckland: Penguin, 2013)

Personal narratives

Aitken, A.C., *Gallipoli to the Somme: recollections of a New Zealand infantryman* (London, Wellington: Oxford University Press, 1963)

Allan, Flora, and Christine Sheard, *Our decent soldiers: one family's story* (Manapouri: Christine Sheard, 2005)

Averill, Colin, 'First up the ladder', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.151-7

Averill, Leslie, 'Over the fortifications', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford, and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.17-25

Begg, R. Campbell, *Surgery on trestles: a saga of suffering and triumph* (Norwich: Jarrold, 1967)

Best, Simon, Frontiers: a colonial legacy (Wellington: Steele Roberts, 2013)

Blyth, David, "Curly" Blyth remembers', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.159-62

Bourke, Chris, 'Tui on tour: the war diary of Oliver Foote, 1918-1919', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.90-9

Brown, Eunice P. (ed.), *The memoirs of D.F. Brown VC* (Oamaru: the author, 1986)

Brown, Eunice P. (ed.), Your loving son, Don: letters home to North Otago from Sgt Donald Brown VC (Dunedin: Otago Heritage Books, 1998)

Buchan, Roy, From Peterhead to Passchendaele: a small slice of Buchan history (Christchurch: the author, 2003)

Burdon, R.M., Amateur status: being some memoirs of R.M. Burdon (Wellington: s.n., 1966)

Burton, Michael (ed.), *Your soldier boy: a courtship: the letters of Harold Bell to Gertrude Kenderdine*, 1915-1918 (Bath: the author, 1995)

Butterworth, H.M., Letters written in the trenches near Ypres between May and September 1915 (Wellington: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1916)

Cain, George, *Packsaddle to Rolls-Royce: a pipe dream* (Penrose: Foveaux Pub., 1976)

Cameron, James Q., Diary of James Quarrie Cameron, Trooper 30427, Wellington Mounted Rifles New Zealand Expeditionary Forces: born 14 September 1894: written during the Sinai & Palestine Campaign World War 1, February 1918 to January 1919 (Auckland: Dale Bailey, 2006)

Campbell, Colin A., To my dear mother – and all at home: letters written by Colin Andrew Campbell to his family at Melville Downs, near Fairlie, South Canterbury, NZ, March 1916 - September 1918 from Featherston Camp, NZ & "somewhere in Palestine." (Tauranga: J. Tank, 2003)

Carkeek, Rikihana, *Home little Maori home: a memoir of the Maori Contingent, 1914-1916* (Wellington: Totika Publications, 2003)

Carr, F.L. (ed.), *Memoirs of Reginald Henry Greville* (Auckland: the author, 1997)

Challands, John (ed.), Letters from Arthur Lush to his family in New Zealand: written during World War I and transcribed by John Challands (Thames: Alison Williamson, 2003)

Chamberlin, Jan (ed.), *Shrapnel & semaphore: a signaller's diary from Gallipoli* (Auckland: New Holland, 2008)

Chen, Mindy, 'Between two worlds: a study of letters, diaries and reminiscences of some Otago and Southland soldiers in the Great War', research essay, Otago, 1982 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2769)

Clemens, Charles Henry, Lest we forget (Wellington: Wright & Carman, 1930)

Clouston, Joan, 'My father went to war', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.145-9

Clunie, Kevin, and Ron Austin (eds), From Gallipoli to Palestine: the war writings of Sergeant G.T. Clunie of the Wellington Mounted Rifles, 1914-1919 (McCrae, Victoria: Slouch Hat Publications, 2009)

Collins, Rae (ed.), Mates at the war: adapted from the letters and diaries of D'Arcy Harrington Preston & Leslie Danforth Greenwood (Porirua: the author, 2003)

Collis, Stewart, and Graham Langton (eds), *Les Collis: First World War diaries* (Wellington: G. Langton, 1999)

Croad, Nancy (ed.), My dear home: the letters of three Knight brothers who gave their lives during WWI (Auckland: the author, 1995)

Cunningham, G.H., *Mac's memoirs: the flying life of Squadron-Leader McGregor* (Dunedin: Reed, 1937)

Dibley, Doug, 'Gallipoli: Doug Dibley remembers', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.20, Autumn 1998, pp.28-30

Elliott, James, Scalpel and sword (Dunedin: Reed, 1936)

Elliott, Matt, Dave Gallaher: the original All Black captain (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2012)

Fenwick, Percival, *Gallipoli diary: 24 April to 27 June, 1915* (Auckland: David Ling in association with Auckland War Memorial Museum, 2000)

Fitchett, Pauline (ed.), For king and country: World War I diaries and biographies, Clwyd Cleaver, Leslie Ernest Cleaver, Horace Cleaver (Wellington: the author, 1994)

Fitchett, Stan, New Zealand's sons awake to glory! (Christchurch: the author, 2010)

Frances, Neil, *Things have been pretty lively: the Great War diary of Melve King* (Masterton: Wairarapa Archive: Fraser Books, 2008)

Gammage, Bill, 'George Albert Tuck', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.539 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3t43/tuck-george-albert)

Gordon, Colin M., *Life of a hospital orderly in Cairo and England, 1915-1916* (Auckland: C.M. Gordon, 1984)

Grant, William, *In memoriam: Chaplain-Major William Grant* (Gisborne: Herald Office, 1915)

Grover, Ray, 'Herbert Horatio Spencer Westmacott', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.558-559 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w7/westmacott-herbert-horatio-spencer)

Hames, E.W., How I won the Great War: a period piece / 65976 L/Cpl. Eric Wilson Hames, 8th Coy 2nd Otago Battalion, New Zealand Division (New Zealand: the author, c.1980s)

Hansen, H.J. (ed.), Served in two armies: the life and times of Herbert Reginald Hansen including his own account of his time spent as a German prisoner of war in 1918 (Auckland: the author, 2010)

Harper, Barbara (ed.), *Letters from Gunner 7/516 and Gunner 7/517* (Wellington: Anchor Communications, 1978)

Haxton, Sue, 'What a way to see the world!', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.117-124

Healy, Francis Gregory, A soldier's diary / 41545 Private Francis Gregory Healey (Rotorua: David W. Daniel, 2007)

Horn, Jean (ed.), *And then Somme: a compilation of Walter Horn's letters to his family during WWI* (Hamilton: the author, 2006)

Ingram, N.M., *Anzac diary / a nonentity in khaki* (Christchurch: Treherne Publishers, 1987)

Ingram, N.M., *In Flanders fields: the World War One diary of Private Monty Ingram* (Auckland: David Ling, 2006)

Jamieson, Andrew, Andrew Jamieson in WWI 1914-1919 (Foxton: S.L.G. Jamieson, 2003)

Jenkin, Harold G., *The diary of Sgt. Harold G. Jenkin, New Zealand Field Artillery, Great War, 1914-1919* (Auckland: D. Jenkin, 2005)

Johnson, Steven (ed.), *The autobiography of my grandfather Tupu* (Jubail, Saudi Arabia: the author, 1994)

Jones, Sinclair, *A Tuapeka trilogy* (Dunedin: the author, c.2011)

Julian, Kathleen (ed.), A diary and history of 1914-1918, World War 1: four brothers went, four came back (Taranaki: the author, 2009)

Kennedy, Brenda (ed.), *Letters to a family, 1911-1918: a Mackay family record* (Whangarei: the author, 1992)

Kingsford, A.R., Night raiders of the air: being the experiences of a night flying pilot, who raided Hunland on many dark nights during the War (London: Aviation Book Club, 1939)

Leaf, Joan M., Sons of Te Ramaroa = Nga tama a Te Ramaroa (Rawene: the author, 1983)

Lewis, Edith M., *Joy in the clearing* (Christchurch: N.M. Preyer Ltd, 1963)

Liell, Pam, *Messages from the war: postcards from World War I* (Strathfield North: the author, 1999)

Linn, Robert (ed.), World War I memoirs: compiled from the diaries of Corporal (later Sergeant) Frederick Robert Fulton (Hawera: the author, 1999)

Mackenzie, Clutha N., *The tale of a trooper* (London: Bodley Head, 1921)

Malthus, Cecil, *Anzac: a retrospect* (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1965; second edn, Reed, Auckland, 2002)

Malthus, Cecil, Armentières and the Somme (Auckland: Reed, 2002)

Marriott, Alan, *Mud beneath my boots: a poignant memoir of the effects of war on a young New Zealander* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2005)

Martin, Arthur Anderson, *A surgeon in khaki* (London: Arnold, 1915; second edn 1917; reprinted by University of Nebraska Press, 2011)

Martin, Judith, 'Liberator of Le Quesnoy [Curly Blythe]', New Zealand Defence Quarterly, no.15, Summer 1996, p.19

McCaw, Bob (ed.), *The tale but partly told: the World War I diaries & letters of W. T. McCaw* (Wellington: McCaw family, 1998)

McClure, Patrick, *Act justly: the life of Cecil McClure MC and bar* (Sydney: the author, 2002)

McGibbon, Ian, 'John Braithwaite', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.63-64 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b44/braithwaite-john)

McGibbon, Ian, 'John Robertson', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.437 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3r24/robertson-john)

McKeefry, Angela (ed.), *Our family heroes: the Great War 1914-1918* (Wellington: the author, 2010)

McKeich, Mary L. (ed.), World War 1 diaries / William Bain Swan; transcribed from his original diaries by Mary Lynette McKeich (Paraparaumu: the author, 1996)

McKenzie, Dorothy, and Lindsay Malcolm, *Boots, belts, rifle & pack: a New Zealand soldier at war, 1917-1919* (Dunedin: L. Malcolm, 1992)

McKeon, William J., *The fruitful years: a cavalcade of memories* (Wellington: the author, 1971)

McKinlay, Ernest, *Ways and by-ways of a singing Kiwi: with the N.Z. Divisional Entertainers in France* (Dunedin: David M. Lister, 1939; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-McKWays.html)

McLean, Denis, 'David Gallaher', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.167-168 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3g1/gallaher-david)

Miller, Eric S., *Camps, tramps and trenches: the diary of a New Zealand sapper, 1917* (Dunedin: Reed, 1939)

Miller, Ross (ed.), From within the ranks: the World War One diary of Private Jesse William Stayte (Pukekohe: the author, 2003)

Moore, John Hoey, *Anzac Jack* (Whangamata: J.H. Moore, 2004)

Morpeth, A.P., The "Waiheathens" at Gallipoli / diary and letters of a Waihi soldier Gerald (Tad) Morpeth, one of the six Morpeth brothers from Waihi who served in WWI (Waihi: the author, 2008)

Mudford, J.E., *Gallipoli diary: from August 25th 1915 to December 28th 1915* (Hamilton: Bond Peerless Print, nd)

Murphy, Nigel, "It was hell, Merrilyn, it was just hell", in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.125-44

Nimmo, J.M., Somewhere in France: letters written by Private J.M. Nimmo 72214, New Zealand Rifle Brigade, 1918-1919 (Christchurch: Marion M. Young, 2001)

On the Anzac trail: the experiences of a New Zealand soldier in Egypt and Gallipoli during the Great War (London: Heinemann, 1916; reprinted by Oakpast, 2010)

Phillips, Jock, 'George Wallace Bollinger', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.59 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b39/bollinger-george-wallace)

Phillips, Jock, with Philip Harper and Susan Harper (eds), *Brothers in arms: Gordon & Robin Harper in the Great War* (Wellington: NZHistoryJock, 2015)

Pilling, E.G., *An Anzac memory: extracts from the rough diary of Lieutenant E.G. Pilling* (Dunedin: Stanton Bros, 1933)

Poulton, Wilfred, *Trooper P.W. Poulton, the Great War, 1914-1918* (Woodville: the author, 2009)

Richardson, Len, and Shelley Richardson, *Anthony Wilding: a sporting life* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2005)

Rogers, S.D., Letters written to his brother Harold (Hamilton: E. Anderson, 2007)

Ross, Malcolm, and Noel Ross, Light and shade in war (London: E. Arnold, 1916)

Scully, James A., *Diary of James (Jas) A. Scully: New Zealand Infantryman: World War I* (Auckland: Eccleton Family Trust, 2003)

Simpson, Tania, *The Last Maopo: the life and First World War sacrifice of Wiremu Maopo* (Auckland: Oratia Media, 2014)

Skinner, John Stuart, *John Stuart Skinner: an account of his life written during 1976-1978* (the author, 1978?; new edn published as *Sgt. J. S. Skinner: businessman & adventurer*, Kelvin Bremner, Martinborough, 2010)

Stanley, Joan H. (ed.), World War I diaries of Cyril Gordon Haultain 1916-1919: a Waikato dairy farmer goes to the Great War (Matamata: R.D. & J.C. Stanley, 2002)

Stephens, Tony, *The last Anzacs: lest we forget* (Fremantle: Fremantle Arts Centre Press, 2003)

Storey, Delysse, *A mother and son* (Te Awamutu: the author, 2012)

Stowers, Richard, 'A Kiwi airman over the Western Front', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.163-78

Sullivan, Jim (ed.), *Patearoa at war: Central Otago soldiers write home during World War One* (Dunedin: Rock and Pillar Press, 2012)

Tatham, John H., Diary of the late Trooper John Harding Tatham of Homewood, Masterton, 31st Regiment of N.Z. Expeditionary Force, died October 18th, 1918 (Masterton: Masterton Printing Co, c.1919)

Taylor, William, *The twilight hour* (Morrinsville: Sutherland, 1978)

Tennent, Patrick, *The story of Hobart and Ruby Tennent from October 14th 1883 to September 14th 1978* (Havelock North: the author, 2002; second edn 2004)

Thomson, Warwick, *Early days in the Maruia, and war reminiscences: Warwick Thomson,* 1888-1980 (Murchison: Murchison District Historical and Museum Society, 1991)

Thornton, Elinor, *Guy D. Thornton: athlete: author: pastor: padre* (Auckland: Scott and Scott, 1927)

Thornton, Guy, With the Anzacs in Cairo: the tale of a great fight (London: H.R. Allenson, 1917)

Tobin, Christopher, *Gone to Gallipoli: Anzacs of small town New Zealand go to war* (Timaru: Bosco Press, 2001)

Tomlinson, J.E., *Remembered trails* (Nelson: the author, 1968)

Townsend, Colin, *Gallipoli 1915: tribute to those who were there* (Paeroa: Patricia Townsend, 1999)

Treadwell, C.A.L., Recollections of an amateur soldier (New Plymouth: Avery, 1936)

Tuke, Robert Clive, *Letters to Trixie: a collection of letters written 1914-1919* (Gisborne: B.J. Gordon, 1997)

Twisleton, F.M., Letters from the front: World War I (Gisborne: D. Twisleton, 2009)

Walter, Helen, 'Anthony Frederick Wilding', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.566-567 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w15/wilding-anthony-frederick)

Ward, Chrissie (ed.), Dear Lizzie: a Kiwi soldier writes from the battlefields of World War One (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2000)

Watson, Nigel M. (ed.), Letters from a padre: a record of the war service of Ronald S. Watson (Melbourne: Watson Family, 1970)

Weston, Claude H., *Three years with the New Zealanders* (London: Skeffington, c.1919)

White, Pat, Gallipoli: in search of a family story (Masterton: Red Roofs, 2005)

Williams, E.P., *A New Zealander's diary: Gallipoli and France, 1915-1917* (Melbourne: Melbourne Pub. Co., 1922; reprinted by Cadsonbury Publications, 1998)

Williamson, Alison (ed.), Additions to text of Arthur Lush letters World War I: memoirs of Gallipoli illustrations and their index (Thames: the author, 2006)

Willis, L. Ida G., *A nurse remembers: the life story of L. Ida G. Willis, O.B.E., A.R.R.C., E.D.* (Lower Hutt: A.K. Wilson, 1968)

Wilson, Robert A., *A two years interlude: France, 1916-1918* (Palmerston North: Keeling & Mundy, 1962)

Withers, Kit (ed.), Harry Hall's World War One diary and letters to Vera Hall: born 1888 Auckland killed in action 1917 Messines, Belgium (Wellington: the author, 2002)

Woodward, Joan, and Glenys Mitchell, *A nurse at war: Emily Peter, 1858-1927* (Christchurch: Te Waihora Press, 2008)

Published letters and documents

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Harper, Glyn (ed.), *Letters from Gallipoli: New Zealand soldiers write home* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2011)

Harper, Glyn (ed.), *Letters from the battlefield: New Zealand soldiers write home, 1914-18* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2001)

McLean, Gavin, and Ian McGibbon, with Kynan Gentry (eds), *The Penguin book of New Zealanders at war* (Auckland: Penguin, 2009)

Phillips, Jock, Nicholas Boyack and E.P. Malone, *The great adventure: New Zealand soldiers describe the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1988)

Tampke, Jurgen (ed.), 'Ruthless warfare': German military planning and surveillance in the Australia-New Zealand region before the Great War (Canberra: Southern Highlands Publishers, 1998)

Official war correspondents, artists, photographers

Callister, Sandy, "Could be father in lemon-squeezer hat?" The long shadow of war', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.207-16

Lord, Caroline, 'First World War art', NZHistory feature, (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-art)

Lord, Caroline, 'Painting the road to Le Quesnoy: official artists of the New Zealand Division in the First World War', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.357-90

Oosterman, Allison, 'From Picardy to Picton', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.223-240

Palenski, Ron, 'Malcolm Ross: a forgotten casualty of the Great War', MA thesis, Otago, 2007 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/338)

Pugsley, Chris, 'George Edmund Butler', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.81 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b62/butler-george-edmund)

Pugsley, Christopher, "Who is Sanders?" New Zealand's official cameraman on the Western Front 1917-19', *Stout Centre Review*, vol. 5 no.1, March 1995, pp.19-22

NZEF in England

Drew, H.T.B., *The New Zealand Army at home* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919) 19 serialised parts:

- no. 1. The journey's end: reinforcement arrives in England
- no. 2. General introductory remarks
- no. 3. Preparing for France
- no. 4. Training at Brocton
- no. 5. Artillery at Ewshot
- no. 6. Seventy days' training
- no. 7. The engineers and Maoris
- no. 8. Going across

- no. 9. The motor transport
- no. 10A. The Brockenhurst Hospital
- no. 10B. Brockenhurst Auxiliary Hospital
- no. 11. Hospital scenes
- no. 12. Codford Hospital
- no. 13. Hornchurch Convalescent Home
- no. 14. The Codford Depot
- no. 15. Our cripples
- no. 16. Torquay in Devonshire: the last camp before return
- no. 17. Jaunt to the farms
- no. 18. Return of the sick and wounded

Battlefield guides

Hutchinson, Garrie, *Pilgrimage: a traveller's guide to New Zealanders in two world wars* (Auckland: Penguin, 2012)

McGibbon, Ian, *Gallipoli: a guide to New Zealand battlefields and memorials* (Auckland: Reed in association with the Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2005; revised edn published by Penguin, Auckland, 2014)

McGibbon, Ian, New Zealand battlefields and memorials of the Western Front (Auckland: Oxford University Press in association with the History Group, Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2001; revised edn published as The Western Front: a guide to New Zealand battlefields and memorials, Penguin, Auckland, 2015)

Palenski, Ron, Kiwi battlefields (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2011)

Pedersen, Peter, with Chris Roberts, *Anzacs on the Western Front: the Australian War Memorial battlefield guide* (Milton, Queensland: John Wiley and Sons, 2012)

Soldiers' publications

General

Bolitho, Hector (ed.), *Khaki Christmas: month of December*, 1918 (Wellington: New Zealand Times, 1918)

Carr, Carolyn, "A most creditable production": Chronicles of the N.Z.E.F. (New Zealand Expeditionary Force), 1916-1919: their publication and utility for historical research', MA thesis, Massey, 2011 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/2774)

Chronicles of the N.Z.E.F. (periodical) ([London, England]: New Zealand War Contingent Association, 1916-1919; reprinted on microfiche by Bab Microfilming, Auckland, 2001; reprinted by Cadsonbury Publications, Christchurch, 2014)

Countess of Liverpool's gift book of art and literature (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1915)

Daily news sheet (free one-page serial issued to New Zealand Division troops, 1918; Archives New Zealand holds some issues, ACID 17625 WA10 box 13 10/5/19 R24428798)

Dial sights: being sketches of celebrities of the N.Z.F.A. Depot at Ewshott (London: [N.Z.F.A.; Printed by Herbert Reiach Ltd, 1918?])

Dobson, C.J.H., A.H. Tocker and W.C. Walkley (eds), *Epilogue: being a souvenir of our voyage in the s.s.* "*Rimutaka*" (Wellington: The Magazine Committee/New Zealand Times Company, 1920)

Fourthoughts: being the journal of the Fourth New Zealand Infantry Brigade Group (London: Argus Printing Co., [1918])

Hope: the organ of the N.Z.E.F. Theosophical Circle (France: N.Z.E.F. Theosophical Circle, 1916)

New Zealand at the front: written and illustrated by men of the New Zealand Division (London: Cassell, 1917; second edn 1918)

Shell shocks / by the New Zealanders in France; with introductory comments by Alexander Godley and Dion Clayton Calthrop (London: Jarrold, 1916)

The Anzac book / written and illustrated in Gallipoli by the men of Anzac (London: Cassell, 1916; reprinted by Sun Books, Melbourne, 1975; reprinted by University of New South Wales Press, Sydney, 2010)

The Codford wheeze: with which is incorporated The Wiltshire wangler, The Wylye wail, The Salisbury swinger (Codford [England]: No. 3 N.Z. General Hospital, [1918])

The desert rag (periodical) (Alexandria [Egypt: 16 Platoon, D Company], 2nd Battallion, New Zealand Rifle Brigade, [1915])

The kia-ora (soldiers' magazine), 1915-16

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201065.detail?Ordinal=6 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

The you-shot: devoted to the doings of the N.Z.F.A. Reserve Depot (periodical) (London: W. Speaight & Sons Ltd., 1918)

Wragge, Clement L., *Practical hints to New Zealand troopers* (Wellington: John Mackay, Government Printer, 1915)

Hospital publications

Purvis, C.W., Characteristic studies of members of the New Zealand Stationary Hospital: Egypt, Greece, France (London: Raphael Tuck, 1918?)

Te korero 'Aotea' (Cairo: Whitehead, Morris & Co. (Egypt) Ltd., 1918)

The Aotean (Cairo: Patients of the Aotea Convalescent Home, 1916)

The Hohipera Journal (Cairo: [New Zealand General Hospital], 1916

The Masseydonian stretcher: the official monthly journal of the No. 1 New Zealand Stationary Hospital (periodical) (Salonica: Printed by Acquarone Salonica, 1916-17)

The scullery mail (Walton-on-Thames: Printed for the New Zealand Military Hospital by A. Mason & Co., London, 1916)

Thompson, E.H., *Light diet: a collection of caricatures & sketches* ([London]: New Zealand War Records, [1918])

Troopship magazines: outgoing voyages

Arranged in order of sailing:

HMNZT 1 and 2, Moeraki and Monowai, sailed 15 August 1914:

Pull-thro': with which is incorporated The Noumea nightmare, the Suva sendoff, and Samoa sun: the unofficial organ of the Advance Party of the N.Z. Expeditionary Force, Apia, Samoa

([Apia, Samoa]: Literary Committee of the Advance Party of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201108.detail?Ordinal=10 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 3, Maunganui, sailed 16 October 1914:

The Maunganui mirror (New Zealand: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150847.detail?Ordinal=35&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 3, Maunganui, sailed 16 October 1914:

The ocean chronicle (On board ship: Printed and published this 14th day of no. 1914 on the poop deck of the H.M.N.Z.T. Maunganui in mid-ocean, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150854.detail?Ordinal=59&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 4, Tahiti, sailed 16 October 1914:

The expeditionary courier (At sea: Troopship no. 4 [Tahiti], 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150509.detail?Ordinal=53&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 4, Tahiti, sailed 16 October 1914:

The Tahiti times ([On board ship]: [H.M.N.Z.T. Tahiti], [1914])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150518.detail?Ordinal=60&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 6, Orari, sailed 16 October 1914:

Orari tatler: a souvenir of the voyage of the New Zealand Expeditionary Force from Wellington to Alexandria, Oct. 16th-Dec. 3rd, 1914 ([Cairo]: Whitehead, Morris and Co. (Egypt) Ltd., 1915)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/73695.detail?Ordinal=8\&c_k_eyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918$

HMNZT 7, Limerick, sailed 16 October 1914:

The gunner: the official journal of H.M.N.Z.T. no. 7, conveying artillery and infantry to the front (at sea: 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150969.detail?Ordinal=24&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 8, Star of India, sailed 16 October 1914:

Te Taniwha: official organ of H.M.N.Z.T. no. 8: The Star of India (At sea: H.M.N.Z.T. no. 8, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150988.detail?Ordinal=57&ckeyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 10, Arawa, sailed 16 October 1914:

Arrower (printed and published on board H.M.N.Z.T. no. 10, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201048.detail?Ordinal=1 &c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 11, Athenic, sailed 16 October 1914:

The Athenian lyre: journal of the members of the N.Z. Expeditionary Force on board H.M.N.Z.T. no. 11 (Athenic) (Hobart, Tasmania: Athenic Publishing Company, 1914) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150481.detail?Ordinal=88&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 12, Waimana, sailed 16 October 1914:

Waimana bite ([On board ship]: [Magazine Committee], 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201101.detail?Ordinal=19 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 13, Verdala, sailed 13 December 1914:

The 'casey court' gazette: No. 1 Platoon 7th Wellington Regiment (Petone: Chronicle Office, 1914-1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150486.detail?Ordinal=21&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 14, Willochra, sailed 13 December 1914:

Les depeches de la mer = The ocean news (On board ship: H.M.N.Z.T. No. 14 by Fred Pirani ; Hobart: Printed at the "Daily Post" Office, Collins Street, 1914)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150438.detail?Ordinal=113&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 18, Tahiti, sailed 14 February 1915

The Tahiti truth: 23 Platoon "D Company" official organ (Place of publication not identified: Printed and published by Pte. A.C.T. Mossip and L. Brown for the editor Pte. F.M. Jenkins, 1915)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150881.detail?Ordinal=44\&c\\keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918$

HMNZT 18, *Tahiti*, sailed 14 February 1915:

The pip: the official journal of The Tired Third ([On board ship]: Published by Private Arthur C.T. Mossip of 23 Platoon, D. Company, 3rd Reinforcements, and the Ship's printer (L. Brown) for the O.C. Captain J. Houlker, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150865.detail?Ordinal=96&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 22, Knight Templar, sailed 17 April 1915:

Knight Templar spectator (Cairo: Printed by the Societe orientale de publicite, 1915)
http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150981.detail?Ordinal=98&c
https://kww.keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 23, Waitomo, sailed 17 April 1915:

The Waitomo schreecher (At sea: Published on board H.M.N.Z. Transport No. 23 by permission of Major Barclay V.D. Officer Commanding ship, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151021.detail?Ordinal=99&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 24, Maunganui, sailed 13 June 1915:

Maunganuian: one of the many unofficial journals of the New Zealand Expeditionary Forces (At sea: Fifth Reinforcements. Printed by W.F. Forster and Co., Albany, 1915) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201075.detail?Ordinal=10 0&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 25, Tahiti, sailed 13 June 1915:

The Tahitian tatler: the unofficial organ of that portion of the Fifth Reinforcements on board *H.M.N.Z.T. no.* 25, Tahiti (Bombay: Printed by the Time Press for the Units of the Fifth New Zealand Reinforcements, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151004.detail?Ordinal=102&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 26, Aparima, sailed 13 June 1915:

Oily rag: just another transport production ([On board ship]: [Magazine Committee], 1915: Printed by the Times of Ceylon)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201109.detail?Ordinal=10 1&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 27, Willochra, sailed 14 August 1915:

The magazine of the Sixth Reinforcements New Zealand Expeditionary Force (At sea: Magazine Committee, Sixth Reinforcements; printed at the 'Dominion' Office, Wellington, NZ, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201073.detail?Ordinal=10 4&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 28, *Tofua*, sailed 14 August 1915:

The surcingle: official organ of the Silent Sixth Rfcts, New Zealand Expdy Force ([At sea: Magazine Committee], 1915)

HMNZT 30, Maunganui, sailed 9 October 1915:

Periscope: unofficial mouthpiece of the 1st Battalion N.Z. Rifle Brigade (Earl of Liverpool's Own) and Divisional Ammunition Column (At sea: Officers & men of the Reinforcement, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201089.detail?Ordinal=9 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 31, Tahiti, sailed 9 October 1915:

Tahiti magazine ([On board ship]: [Troops on board H.M.N.Z.T. No. 31, Tahiti], [1915]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150987.detail?Ordinal=109&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 32, Aparima, sailed 9 October 1915:

Dry rations or the 'Aparima apparition' with which is incorporated the 'Waikanae wash-out' and 'The Tauherenikau trumpeter.': unofficial organ of the 7th Rfts. Transport no. 32 (Ceylon: The Times of Ceylon Company, [1915])

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S\%201057.detail?Ordinal=5}{\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918}$

HMNZT 33, Navua, sailed 9 October 1915:

The Navua nosebag: the unofficial organ of the 7th Reinforcements, N.Z.M.R. (NZ: 7th Reinforcements N.Z.M.R., 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150998.detail?Ordinal=108&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 34, Warrimoo, sailed 9 October 1915:

The Warrimoo gargle: with which is incorporated The body-snatchers' gazette (Cairo: Printed by the Societe orientale de publicite, Cairo, and published by Sergt. H. V. Turner (editor) and Pvte. W. S. Smith (secretary) for the Officers, N.C.O.s and men of the N.Z. Extra Ambulance, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150521.detail?Ordinal=123&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 34, Warrimoo, sailed 9 October 1915:

Warrimoo wash-out: a chronicle of doings and sayings on board H.M.N.Z. Troopship 34 (On board ship: Sergt. G.D. Mackenzie and Corp. J.H. Tempero, D Company, Seventh Otago Reinforcements, [1915]: Printed by Corp. T.A. Mooney and Pte. A.C. George)
http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201103.detail?Ordinal=10
5&c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 35, Willochra, sailed 13 November 1915:

Willochra wail: being the chronicle (more or less faithful) of the deeds and misdeeds of that portion of the Eighth Reinforcements under the temporary dominion of Captain D.R. Kirker, Officer Commanding H.M.N.Z.T. no. 35 (On board ship: [Troops of the H.M.N.Z.T. No. 35, 'Willochra']; Cairo: Printed at The Nile Mission Press, [1916]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201105.detail?Ordinal=49

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201105.detail?Ordinal=49 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 36, *Tofua*, sailed 13 November 1915:

The albatross ([N.Z.]: H.M.N.Z.T. no.36 (S.S.Tofua), 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/67300.detail?Ordinal=14&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 37, Maunganui, sailed 9 January 1916:

Quinn's Post (At sea: Officers and men, 9th Reinforcement, 1915)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201090.detail?Ordinal=11 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 38, Tahiti, sailed 9 January 1916:

The ventilator: with which are incorporated The evening skylight and The daily spout: the official organ of H.M.N.Z.T. no. 38 (Albany: Printed by W.F. Foster & Co. for the H.M.N.Z.T. no. 38, 1916)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150974.detail?Ordinal=106\& \\ c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918$

HMNZT 39, Warrimoo, sailed 9 January 1916:

The Warrimoo memoirs of the naughty Ninth: a chronicle of events and sayings on board H.M.N.Z. Troopship 39 ([On board ship]: Printed at the unregistered office of the Warrimoo

Printing Company by Gunner S.F. Hickey and Private R.A.J. Ward, and published by Private T.F. Falconer and Gunner C. Redman, Ninth Reinforcements, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150976.detail?Ordinal=36&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 42, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 5 February 1916:

The blast: the magazine of the Third Battalion of the New Zealand Rifle Brigade / editor Capt. S.J.E. Closey; contributors, Capt. A. Thomson, Lieut. W.A. Gray, Lieut. C.E. Bridge, Lieut. C. Ment, Lieut. Bilder, Lieut. Lyme, Lieut. B. Ricks, Ln.-Cpl. E. H. Thompson, Ln.-Cpl. W.F. Bell (London: John Long Ltd.; [On board ship]: [H.M.N.Z.T. No. 42, Ulimaroa], 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150841.detail?Ordinal=27&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 42, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 5 February 1916:

The D3: the unofficial squeal of D Company 3rd Battalion N.Z.R.B. (London: The Times of Ceylon Company Ltd.; Albany, W.A.: Printed for Troopship D 3 by W. F. Forster & Co., at their offices, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150844.detail?Ordinal=33&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 43, *Mokoia*, sailed 4 February 1916:

The mokoian: being a full brother to routine orders, 4th Batt. [Battalion] N.Z.R.B. (E.L.O.) (N.Z.: Published on board H.M.N.Z. Transport no. 43, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151015.detail?Ordinal=111&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 43, Mokoia, sailed 4 February 1916:

Mokoian: being a record of the early stages of the journeyings of the 4th Battn. N.Z.R.B. (E.L.O.) (On board ship: Published on board H.M.N.Z. Transport no. 43, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077.detail?Ordinal=11 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201077 https://www.detabases/Library

HMNZT 44, Navua, 4 February 1916:

The Navua mix-up: the unofficial organ of C Company, 4th Battalion, N.Z. Rifle Brigade; A and B Companies of the Third Maori Contingent; and the No. 2 N.Z. (Rifle Brigade) Field Ambulance, sharing the pleasures and pains of an ocean voyage ([On board ship]: Printed by Pte. T. Tewiata and Sgt. Beaumont at the 'Mix-up' office, T.S.S. Navua, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150994.detail?Ordinal=120&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 45, Waitemata, sailed 12 February 1916:

The 'Waitemata' war horse: chronicles of H.M.N.Z. Troopship 7045 (London: Printed by Odhams Limited, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151019.detail?Ordinal=64&c keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 48, *Tofua*, sailed 4 March 1916:

Tofuan (On board ship: Printed on board H.M.N.Z.T., no. 48, 1916)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150440.detail?Ordinal=89\&c\\keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918$

HMNZT 50, Tahiti, sailed 2 April 1916:

The Tahitian: official souvenir of H.M.N.Z. Troopship no. 50 (On board H.M.N.Z. Transport no. 50: Printed by Arthur Treadwell, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151002.detail?Ordinal=16&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 51, Ulimaroa, sailed 1 May 1916:

The monsoon: from which emanates a blast of 'hot air.' [Ulimaroa] ([N.Z.: 12th Reinforcement, N.Z.E.F.], 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201078.detail?Ordinal=68 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 52, Mokoia, sailed 6 May 1916:

The Mokoia chronicle (N.Z.: 12th Reinforcements, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150513.detail?Ordinal=67&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 52, Mokoia, sailed 6 May 1916:

The bugle call of the 12th NZ Reinforcements: being the souvenir number of The Mokoia chronicle (On board ship: Published on board H.M.N.Z. Transport no. 52 'S.S. Mokoia', 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150483.detail?Ordinal=66&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 54, Willochra, sailed 31 May 1916:

The devil's own rag ([On board ship]: [Troops on board H.M.N.Z.T. No. 54, 'Willochra'], 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150967.detail?Ordinal=69&c keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 55, Tofua, sailed 31 May 1916:

Crusader: official organ of Thirteenth Reinforcements aboard H.M.N.Z.T. No.55 (London: Spottiswoode Ballantyne and Co Ltd, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201053.detail?Ordinal=3 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 56, Maunganui, sailed 26 June 1916:

The kit-bag: the unofficial record of the following units of the Fourteenth Reinforcements on board the 'Maunganui', Troopship 56 (Cape Town: Printed by Cape Times, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201067.detail?Ordinal=70 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201067.detail?Ordinal=70 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201067.detail?Ordinal=70 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201067.detail?Ordinal=70 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201067.detail?Ordinal=70

HMNZT 57, Tahiti, sailed 26 June 1916:

The Tahitian 'truth': official souvenir of H.M.N.Z. Troopship no. 57 (At sea: [Magazine Committee]: Printed for the promoters by Sergt. W.H. Humphreys, C. Coy, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201099.detail?Ordinal=61 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 59, Waitemata, sailed 26 July 1916:

Deep sea roll: in which is incorporated The ground swell (Place of publication not identified: [15th Reinforcements, H.M.N.Z.T. No. 59], 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150964.detail?Ordinal=71&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 60, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 29 July 1916:

The ulima-roarer: a collection of wails & fishy stories, etc., from the Indian Ocean ([Indian Ocean]: [15th Reinforcements], 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150972.detail?Ordinal=72&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 61, Aparima, sailed 20 August 1916:

Koaukoau (At sea: [s.n.], [1916])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/65111.detail?Ordinal=73&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 61, Aparima, sailed 20 August 1916:

The dominion afloat, or, Soldierly spirit: with which is corrupted, Hot water, The six oclock aim, The Porirua perpetrator, and The troopship triad: the non-officious organ of 16th N.Z. Reinforcement, Transport 61 ([Cape Town?]: [16th Reinforcements], [1916])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151024.detail?Ordinal=74&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 63, Navua, sailed 20 August 1916:

The Navooan: the unofficial organ of D.H. & J. Coys, 16th Reins. 1 (At sea: The editor, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150989.detail?Ordinal=75&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 64, *Devon*, sailed 26 September 1916:

Devon windsail: for the ventilation of grievances; public, private, and otherwise (Troops on board H.M.N.Z.T. No. 64, Devon], [1916])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201054.detail?Ordinal=4 &c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 65, Pakeha, sailed 24 September 1916:

Pakeha: the journal of the Seventeenth Reinforcements of the New Zealand Expeditionary Forces – aboard H.M.N.Z. Transport 65 (S.S. 'Pakeha') (At sea: Officers and men, 17th Reinforcements, 1916)

HMNZT 66, Willochra, sailed 16 October 1916:

Roll call (On board ship: [Magazine Committee]: Charles Jones & Co. Ltd, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201107.detail?Ordinal=22 &c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 66, Willochra, sailed 16 October 1916:

The voyage of the Willochra ([At sea]: [Troops on board the H.M.N.Z.T. No. 66 'Willochra'], [1916])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/66670.detail?Ordinal=62&ckeyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 66, Willochra, sailed 16 October 1916:

The Willochra truth: H.M.N.Z. Troopship 66 on the voyage from New Zealand to Guam ([On board ship]: [Troops on board the H.M.N.Z.T. No. 66, 'Willochra'], 1916)
http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151022.detail?Ordinal=77&c
_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 67, Tofua, sailed 11 October 1916:

The long trail (On board ship: Published by the Right Wing of the 18th Reinforcements, 1916)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201072.detail?Ordinal=76 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 68, Maunganui, sailed 16 November 1916:

The kia tupato: the official organ of the Nineteenth Reinforcement (On board: 19th Reinforcements, 1916-1917; Salisbury: Printed by Bennett Brothers, Military Printers) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201066.detail?Ordinal=78 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 69, Tahiti, sailed 16 November 1916:

The oilsheet (At sea: Printed and published on the high seas for the Committee by Corpl. Jas. Perry., 1916-17)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201083.detail?Ordinal=79 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 73, *Opawa*, sailed 2 January 1917:

Te awapo = The dark stream: the official organ of a N.Z. troopship (Cape Town: Cape Times, [1917])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201049.detail?Ordinal=12 5&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 74, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 20 January 1917:

Our ark: full of the funniest things you ever saw: the XXIst (Cape Town: Cape Times, [1917]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150985.detail?Ordinal=118&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 75, Waitemata, sailed 19 January 1917:

Waitemata wobbler: N.Z. Exped. Forces, XXI Reinforcement ([On board ship]: [Magazine Committee]: Printed by Cape Times Ltd., 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/81087.detail?Ordinal=31&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 75, Waitemata, sailed 19 January 1917:

Father Neptune's day on the New Zealand Transport 75, 'S.S. Waitemata' and other items of interest / N.Z.E.F. 21st Reinforcements (London: Printed by St Clements Press, 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/39145.detail?Ordinal=80&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 76, Aparima, sailed 16 February 1917:

The moa: being the literary pickings of a troopship ([At sea]: 22nd. Refts. N.Z.E.F. T.S.S. Aparima, [1917])

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S\%201076.detail?Ordinal=34}{\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918}$

HMNZT 77, Mokoia, sailed 16 February 1917:

The nomad: unofficial organ of E., F. & G. Coys. and Details, 22nd Reinforcement, N.Z.E.F. (*Troopship 77* (S.S. Mokoia)). (Cape Town: 22nd Reinforcement, 1917: Printed by Cape Times Ltd.)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201082.detail?Ordinal=82 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 78, Navua, sailed 16 February 1917:

The navuan nautilus: being some account of the doings of C, H and J companies and details, 22nd Reinforcements N.Z.I.F., February-March 1917 (On board ship: 22nd Reinforcements, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201080.detail?Ordinal=81 &c keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 79, Ruapehu, sailed 14 March 1917:

Our grins: just a souvenir of the 23rds ([Cape Town?]: [Magazine Committee], [1917]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201086.detail?Ordinal=83 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 80, Corinthic, sailed 3 April 1917:

Tiki-talk / edited by A. Allen, S.D. Waters and J. Carmody; artist, Gordon Calman (London: Angus Printing Co. for the executive committee of Tiki-talk, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/87296.detail?Ordinal=20&c keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 81, Devon, sailed 6 April 1917:

Bulldogs' bark and Devon lyre: being the unofficial organ of the Right Wing, 24th Reinforcement. N.Z.E.F. (Cape Town: Printed by the Cape Times, 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detail?Ordinal=51 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detail?Ordinal=51 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detail?Ordinal=51 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detail?Ordinal=51 <a href="https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201050.detabases/Libra

HMNZT 82, Pakeha, sailed 26 April 1917:

The Pakeha (Mark III): being the journal of the Left Wing of the 24th New Zealand Reinforcements (At sea: Officers and men, 24th Reinforcements, 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201088.detail?Ordinal=23 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 83, Tofua, sailed 26 April 1917:

The kiwi: being the official organ of A.D.E.F. and part of J. Companies (Right Wing, 25th N.Z. Reinforcements) (On board ship: Printed and published by 'The Kiwi executive', Cape Town: Cape Times Ltd., 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201069.detail?Ordinal=26 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 84, Turakina, sailed 26 April 1917:

The klink: a souvenir of the voyage of S.S. Turakina (H.M.N.Z.T. 84) April to July, 1917; and a history of the doings of the Left Wing of the 25th Reinforcements N.Z.E.F. on their way to the Front (London: Printed by Spottiswoode, Ballantyne & Co., 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201070.detail?Ordinal=15 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 85, Willochra, sailed 9 June 1917:

The straggler's echo: an unreliable record of the 26th Reinforcements on board H.M. Troopship (Cape Town: Cape Times Printers, [1917])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/66668.detail?Ordinal=124&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 86, Maunganui, sailed 13 June 1917:

Te whakanui: the unofficial journal of the 26th and 27th Reinforcements R.N.Z.A., 26th N.Z. Field Engineers, 27th Specialist Coy., 'E', 'G', 'H' and 'J' (Coys.) 26th Infantry

Reinforcements, 26th N.Z.A.S.C., 18th Pioneers, and 26th Medical Corps (At sea: [Magazine Committee], [1917]: Printed by Cape Times Ltd)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201104.detail?Ordinal=84 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 87, Tahiti, sailed 13 June 1917:

Echoes of A. Company: 27th Rfs (London: Printed by St Clements Press, [1917]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150437.detail?Ordinal=85&c http://www.keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 87. Tahiti, sailed 13 June 1917:

Tales of a tub: being the story of the ways and woes of that portion of the Twenty-seventh Reinforcement on board H.M.N.Z.T. No. 87, 'Tahiti' (Cape Town: Cape Times Ltd., printers, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201100.detail?Ordinal=87 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 88, Athenic, sailed 13 July 1917:

Ye ancient Athenian: ye maritime trials and tribulations of ye 27th N.Z. Reinforcements ([Cape Town]: The Argus Company, [1917])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201106.detail?Ordinal=47 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 89, Waitemata, sailed 15 July 1917:

Te kiwi: 28th Reinf. (Cape Town: Cape Times Ltd, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201068.detail?Ordinal=90 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 90, Ulimaroa, sailed 26 July 1917:

Te karere: the message: H.M.N.Z.T. no. 90 (Place of publication not identified: [H.M.N.Z.T no. 90], [1917])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150960.detail?Ordinal=121&c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 91, Mokoia, sailed 13 August 1917:

The mokoian: being a record of the wanderings of the artillery, engineers, specialists, A & E Coys., N.Z.M.C. & Details of the 29th Reinforcement, N.Z.E.F. (Printed and published at sea, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151014.detail?Ordinal=50&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 91, Mokoia, sailed 13 August 1917:

The short cut: being a souvenir of the wanderings of 'A' Company, 29th Reinforcements, across the two great oceans: Christmas souvenir (London: Printed by St. Clements Press, [1917])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150875.detail?Ordinal=48&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 92, Ruahine, sailed 15 August 1917:

Fresh tracks, or, The wake of the wanderers (London: Printed by Cassell & Company, 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150522.detail?Ordinal=91&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 95, Willochra, sailed 22 November 1917:

Grey funnel: with which is incorporated The tin hut table, Empires call, and The Quinn's Post nightly: the official organ of Troopship 95 on her 8th trip to the homeland (London: Published by a N.Z. Reinforcement, printed by St Clements Press, 1917) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/31811.detail?Ordinal=94&c keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 96, Maunganui, sailed 21 November 1917:

Soldiers' pie: being the unofficial journal of the C,D,E & F Coys. Artillery, Specialists N.Z.E. (Tunnellers) N.Z.M.C. of the 32nd Reinforcements ([London]; Bungay, Suffolk: Printed in Great Britain by R. Clay and Sons, Ltd., [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201097.detail?Ordinal=43 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 97, Tahiti, sailed 17 November 1917:

Na-poo, perhaps!: resume of the diggers doings on H.M.N.Z.T. 97 (printed and published on board HM.N.Z.T. 97, 1918)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201079.detail?Ordinal=7&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 97, Tahiti, sailed 17 November 1917:

From Maoriland to Blighty: being the browsings of Brown's cows: S.S. Tahiti, February 1918 (Salisbury: Bennett Brothers, Military and General printers, Journal Office, 1918)
http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150893.detail?Ordinal=93&c
http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/150893.detail?Ordinal=93&c

HMNZT 98, *Tofua*, sailed 13 November 1917:

The horse marines: a chronicle of their voyage on H.M.N.Z.T.98 T.S.S. Tofua, Nov. 13 to Dec. 21, 1917 (Cairo: Société orientale de publicité, 1917)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/73694.detail?Ordinal=46&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 99, Athenic, sailed 31 December 1917:

Te huia: the magazine of the 33rd Reinforcement (London: Argus Printing Co. for the Executive Committee of Te Huia, 33rd Reinforcements, New Zealand Expeditionary Force, 1918)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S\%201061.detail?Ordinal=42}{\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918}$

HMNZT 100, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 8 February 1918:

The link (London: W.H. Smith & Son, [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201071.detail?Ordinal=37 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Unnumbered troopship, Balmoral Castle, sailed 24 April 1918

Sappers' shrapnel: record of the doings of the 36th New Zealand Engineers when on H.M.T. Balmoral Castle en route New Zealand to England via Panama, May 1918 (Bournemouth: Edited and published by the N.C.O.'s and Sappers of the 36th N.Z.E., printed by Sydenham & Co., 1918)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150986.detail?Ordinal=107\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918$

HMNZT 103, Maunganui, sailed 9 May 1918:

The ocean lyre: a record of the 37th New Zealand Field Artillery (London: P.A. Holmes, [1918])

HMNZT 103, Maunganui, sailed 9 May 1918:

Bubbles from the thir(s)ty-sevenths: the unofficial journal of A, B & C Coys., Artillery Div. Signallers, N.Z.M.C. of the 37th Reinforcements (London: Printed by Geo. W. Jones, [1918]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/66925.detail?Ordinal=116&ckgwyord_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 104, Ionic, sailed 16 May 1918

The ionicall magazine, 1918 ([London?]: 'D' Co., 37th reinforcement and the 37th Specialists, New Zealand, Australia, [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201062.detail?Ordinal=30 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 105, Remuera, sailed 5 June 1918:

The Remuerian: being a record of the voyage en route of the 38th Reinforcements (At sea: [Magazine Staff]: Engraved and printed at Halifax, Canada by the Royal Print & Litho Limited, 1918)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S\%201095.detail?Ordinal=25}{\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918}$

HMNZT 106, Athenic, sailed 13 June 1918:

Lights out, or, The dark doings of the 'Thirty-ninths' (Ferguson's own) (Christchurch, N.Z.: Printed and published for the proprietors by Whitcombe & Tombs Limited, [1918]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151060.detail?Ordinal=95&c http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/151060.detail?Ordinal=95&c https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/151060.detail?Ordinal=95&c <a href="https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/151060.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/151

HMNZT 107, Tahiti, sailed 10 July 1918:

The fag end: an unofficial journal of the Fortieth Reinforcement, N.Z.E.F. (Cape Town: Printed by the Cape Times, 1918)

HMNZT 107, Tahiti, sailed 10 July 1918:

Routine orders no. 100 ([On board ship]: Officer commanding troops H.M.N.Z.T. 107, 1918) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150439.detail?Ordinal=86&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 108, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 28 July 1918:

The digger: being the un-official record of the early days of the 41st Rft at sea (Cape Town: Printed by the Cape Times, [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201055.detail?Ordinal=39 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 108, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 28 July 1918:

The digger junior (London: Printed by St Clements Press, [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151058.detail?Ordinal=122&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 108, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 28 July 1918:

The ocean lyre: a record of the 37th New Zealand Field Artillery (London: Printed for the publisher Gunner P.A. Holmes, by St. Clements Press Ltd., [1918])

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150861.detail?Ordinal=119&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 109, Tofua, sailed 2 August 1918:

New Zealand's black watch: the gallant forty-twa: the journal of the Forty-Second New Zealand Rfts. on H.M.N.Z.T 109, 'T.S.S. Tofua' (On board ship: 42 Reinforcements, [1918]: Printed by Cape Times Ltd, 1918)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201081.detail?Ordinal=97 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 110, Ruahine, sailed 18 August 1918:

The Ruahinean review: souvenir of transport 110 (On board ship: [Magazine Staff], [1918]: Printed by Cape Times Ltd)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201093.detail?Ordinal=12 6&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

HMNZT 111, Matatua, sailed 3 October 1918:

Camouflage: ye booke of ye Left Winge of ye 43rd New Zealand Reinforcement, made by Officers and Men ([At sea]: [Magazine committee], 1918)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201051.detail?Ordinal=29 &c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Unnumbered troopship, *Malta*, sailed from Sydney 22 November 1918:

The maltameter (Cairo: Published under the auspices of Capt. W. Foley, O.C. Enzed troops, printed by 'The Sphinx' Printing Press, 1918)

 $\frac{http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S\%201074.detail?Ordinal=38}{\&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918}$

Troopship magazines for return and demobilization voyages

Returning draft troopship, Willochra, sailed 11 August 1916:

Ribald rhymes and other crimes, or, Parodies painful and doggerel shameful: representing brain waves and irresponsible moments of the P.U. (Permanently Unfit or Poets Union) Brigade while on the Transport Willochra en route England to New Zealand, August 11 to September 28, 1916 (On board ship: H.M.N.Z.T. Willochra, 1916) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150895.detail?Ordinal=12&c

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150895.detail?Ordinal=12&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Returning draft troopship, Willochra, sailed 11 August 1916:

The Willochra wanderer: voyage no. 6, Blighty to Pig Island, sailed from Newport, August 11, 1916 ([On board ship]: [Troops on board H.M.N.Z.T. no. 54, Willochra], 1916)

Returning draft troopship 165, *Ulimaroa*, sailed 1 May 1918:

Searchlight: a record of the trip of H.M.N.Z.T. from England to New Zealand (Auckland, NZ: Printed by Wilson and Horton, [1918?])

Returning draft troopship 176, *Paparoa*, sailed 9 August 1918:

Cheerio!: the 'C' man's log: being the chronicles of those members of the N.Z.E.F. who took the homeward trail on H.M.T. Paparoa and traversed the high seas during the months of August, September, and October, 1918 (Auckland, NZ: Printed by Brett Printing Co., 1918) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201052.detail?Ordinal=52 http://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201052.detail?Ordinal=52 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201052.detail?Ordinal=52 https://www.detabases/LibraryCatalogue/S%201052.detail?Ordina

Demobilization troopship 217, Zealandic, sailed 18 January 1919:

The parting of the ways: a souvenir record of the triumphs, tribulations and maritime musings of returning draft no. 217 (Auckland, NZ: Abel Dykes Ltd, printers, [1919]) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151000.detail?Ordinal=114&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 286, Adolph Woermann, sailed 14 August 1919:

The home trail: S.S. 'Adolph Woermann' 1919 ([On board ship: Troops on the SS Adolph Woermann], 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150971.detail?Ordinal=58&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 230, *Kaikoura*, sailed 6 March 1919:

The kai-courier (Wellington: Ferguson & Osborn, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/79679.detail?Ordinal=28&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 236, *Corinthic*, sailed 12 March 1919:

Corinthic Mail (at sea: troops aboard HMNZT Corinthic, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150891.detail?Ordinal=2&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 246, *Paparoa*, sailed 1 April 1919:

'S.S. Paparoa': Memoirs of the Ocean Flyer ([At sea: Magazine Committee]: Printed by Business Printing Works, Wellington, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/79685.detail?Ordinal=54&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 248, *Rimutaka*, sailed 5 April 1919:

Napoo: published as a record of the homecoming of 700 demobilised diggers by the S.S. Rimutaka, which left Plymouth, April 5th, 1919, and arrived at Wellington, May 27th, 1919 (Wellington: Lankshear's Ltd, printers, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150983.detail?Ordinal=55&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 262, Kigoma, sailed 31 May 1919:

Ye olde lyste: A souvenir of the return voyage to Maoriland of members of the N.Z.E.F. on the first voyage of H.M.T. Kigoma (Wellington, NZ: Fleet Printing Works, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/151023.detail?Ordinal=63&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 268, *Briton*, sailed 17 June 1919:

Homeward bound: S.S. Briton (Wellington: Empire Printing and Box Manufacturing Co., 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/79681.detail?Ordinal=41&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 269, Giessen, sailed 23 June 1919:

The ventilator: H.M.N.Z.T 'Giessen', Aug. 1919 (Wellington: Ferguson & Osborn Ltd., 1919) http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150975.detail?Ordinal=40&c https://www.keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 295, Ruahine, sailed 3 November 1919:

Homeward bound: a souvenir of the H.M.N.Z.T. 'Ruahine', Nov-Dec 1919 (Cape Town: Printed by S.A. Electric Printing Company, 1919)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/150894.detail?Ordinal=117&c keyword search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Demobilization troopship 295, *Ruahine*, sailed 3 November 1919:

Report on Disaffection caused by conditions under which Warrant Officers, Sergeants, their wives and dependents are travelling on board the S.S. Ruahine (Cape Town: Hortors Ltd, [1920?])

Demobilization troopship 296, *Rimutaka*, sailed 8 November 1919:

Epilogue: being a souvenir of our voyage in the s.s. 'Rimutaka' (Wellington, NZ: Printed by the New Zealand Times Company, 1920)

http://muse.aucklandmuseum.com/databases/LibraryCatalogue/79678.detail?Ordinal=32&c_keyword_search=troopship+magazine+world+war+1914+1918

Hospital ship magazines

Liverpool, Lord, *The New Zealand hospital ship Maheno: the first voyage July 1915 to January 1916* (Wellington: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1916)

Marama weekly (periodical) ([At sea: Pvts Smith, Wooding and Sutherland], 1916-17)

The Maheno chronicle: being the unofficial record of the 2nd voyage of the 3rd charter of H.M.N.Z.H.S. 'Maheno.' (Bristol: the Bristol Times and Mirror Ltd, 1917)

The Maheno examiner: the unofficial organ of the New Zealand Medical Corps belonging to the hospital ship 'Maheno' en route New Zealand to India and England (Bombay: L.C. Hanan, 1917)

The Maheno mystery (no publication information, 1916)

Home front and governance

Home front general

'1914-1918 online: international encyclopedia of the First World War', New Zealand region: http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/regions/New_Zealand

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Hunter, Kate, and Kirstie Ross, *Holding on to home: New Zealand stories and objects of the First World War* (Wellington: Te Papa Press, 2014)

Johnson, Simon, New Zealand reactions to the First World War: a bibliography of published material held by the Alexander Turnbull Library (Wellington: National Library of New Zealand, Library School, 1975)

Loveridge, Steven, *Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Lyon, Barbara, 'World War One at home: in ephemera', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.40-61

'New Zealand and the First World War', NZHistory.net.nz sub-site: http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war

Parsons, Gwen, 'The New Zealand home front during World War One and World War Two', *History Compass*, vol. 11, no.6, 2013, pp.419–428

Pre-war defence planning and preparations

Bayly, Cameron, 'The last shilling and the last man: the presentation of the 1909 naval crisis by the New Zealand press', MA thesis, Victoria, 1999

Borrie, W.D., 'The military defence of New Zealand, 1850-1914', MA thesis, Otago, 1936 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3247)

Clarke, Stephen, "Hear our voices": New Zealand in the twentieth century: a small-power ally, in Peter Dennis and Jeffrey Grey (eds), *Entangling alliances: coalition warfare in the twentieth century: the 2005 Chief of Army Military History Conference* (Australia: Australian Military History Publications, 2005), pp.194-221

Coleman, F.E., 'New Zealand's attitude to Imperial affairs 1870-1911', University of New Zealand, thesis, 1948

Cooke, Peter, and John Crawford, *The territorials: the history of the territorial and volunteer forces of New Zealand* (Auckland: Random House, 2011)

Crawford, John, 'Should we "be drawn into a maelstrom of war": New Zealand military policy on the eve of the First World War', in Peter Dennis and Jeffrey Grey (eds), 1911 preliminary moves: the 2011 Chief of Army History Conference (Australia: Big Sky Publishing, 2011), pp.106-129

Cumming, R.C., 'The genesis of the New Zealand Division of the Royal Navy, 1880-1921', thesis, Auckland, 1964

Eddy, John, 'The crisis of empire and colonial nationalism', in John A. Moses and Christopher Pugsley (eds), *The German empire and Britain's Pacific dominions*, 1871-1919 (Claremont, California: Regina Books, 2000), pp.239-250

Fraser, Ean M., 'New Zealand military policy from the Boer War to the Great War, 1900-1914', thesis, Auckland, 1938

Goldstone, Paul, 'The imperialist movement and national defence 1900-1909', MA thesis, Victoria, 1993

Gray, Anne, 'Horace Millichamp Moore-Jones', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.348-349 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m60/moore-jones-horace-millichamp)

Howard, Neil G., 'New Zealand naval policy, 1885-1921: a study in national and imperial defence', MA thesis, Otago, 1954

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

McGibbon, Ian, 'Australia-New Zealand defence relations to 1939', in Keith Sinclair (ed.), *Tasman relations: New Zealand and Australia, 1788-1988* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1987), pp.164-182

McGibbon, Ian, *Blue-water rationale: the naval defence of New Zealand* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1981)

McGibbon, Ian, 'History of New Zealand defence', in Erik Olssen and Bill Webb (eds), *New Zealand, foreign policy and defence* (Dunedin: University of Otago, 1977)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The Australian-New Zealand defence relationship since 1901', *Revue Internationale d'Histoire Militaire*, no.72, 1990

McGibbon, Ian, 'The evolution of New Zealand's defence policy', in *New Zealand's defence and strategic policies in a changing world, conference papers* (Waiouru: New Zealand Military Studies Centre, 1992)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McGibbon, Ian, *The path to Gallipoli: defending New Zealand*, 1840-1915 (Wellington: GP Books, 1991)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

Milburn, J.D., 'New Zealand's first experiment with compulsory military training, 1900-1914', thesis, Victoria, 1954

Pugsley, Christopher, 'At the empire's call: New Zealand expeditionary force planning, 1901-1918', in John A. Moses and Christopher Pugsley (eds), *The German empire and Britain's Pacific dominions*, 1871-1919 (Claremont, CA: Regina Books, 2000), pp.221-238

Pugsley, Christopher, *The Anzac experience: New Zealand, Australia and empire in the First World War* (Auckland: Reed, 2004)

Stone, R.C.J., 'Arthur Mielziner Myers', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.353-354

Tampke, Jurgen (ed.), 'Ruthless warfare': German military planning and surveillance in the Australia-New Zealand region before the Great War (Canberra: Southern Highlands Publishers, 1998)

Webster, Stephen, 'The Tasman connection: New Zealand's trade and defence relations with Australia, 1901-1914', MA thesis, Victoria, 1969

Weir, Trevor G., 'New Zealand's naval policy, 1909-1914', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1973

Weitzel, R.L., 'Pacifists and anti-militarists in New Zealand, 1909-1914', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 7 no.2, October 1973, pp.128-147 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1498&action=null)

Wilson, J.C., 'The relations of New Zealand with Great Britain, 1902-1914', thesis, Canterbury, 1940

Wright, Matthew J., 'Australia, New Zealand and imperial naval defence, 1902-13', MA thesis, Massey, 1986

Wright, Matthew J., 'Sir Joseph Ward and New Zealand's naval defence policy, 1907-12', *Political Science*, vol. 4 no.1, July 1989, pp.48-58

Wartime government

Bassett, Michael, 'Joseph George Ward', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.2 (Wellington: Bridget Williams Books and Department of Internal Affairs, 1993), pp.565-569 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2w9/ward-joseph-george)

Bassett, Michael, Sir Joseph Ward: a political biography (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1993)

Bassett, Michael, *Three party politics in New Zealand*, 1911-1931 (Auckland: Historical Publications, 1982)

Boylan, T.D., 'James Allen: the making of a Reform politician, 1887-1914', research essay, Otago, 1987

Constable, H.J., From ploughboy to premier: a new life of the Right Hon. William Ferguson Massey (London: John Marlowe Savage, 1925)

Crawford, John, "I get blamed for everything": enduring the burdens of office, James Allen as Minister of Defence in 1915', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.14-30

Downie Stewart, William, *The Right Honourable Sir Francis H.D. Bell P.C., G.C.M.G., K.C.: his life and times* (Wellington: Butterworth and Co., 1937)

Farland, Bruce, Farmer Bill: William Ferguson Massey and the Reform Party (Wellington: the author, 2008)

Gardner, W.J., 'W.F. Massey in power, 1912-1925', *Political Science*, vol. 13 no.2, September 1961, pp.3-30

Gardner, W.J., William Massey (Wellington: Government Printer, 1985)

Gillies, A.G., 'Life and work of Sir Joseph Ward / by Amble', thesis, Canterbury, 1932

Goldsmith, Paul, and Michael Bassett, *The Myers* (Auckland: David Ling, 2007)

Green, David, 'Postal service during the First World War', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-postal-service)

Gustafson, Barry, 'William Ferguson Massey', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.2 (Wellington: Bridget Williams Books and Department of Internal Affairs, 1993), pp.316-319 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/2m39/massey-william-ferguson)

Harper, Glyn, "Old Bill was all right": William Ferguson Massey and the soldiers', in James Watson and Lachy Paterson (eds), *A great New Zealand prime minister? Reappraising William Ferguson Massey* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2011), pp.87-96

Hynes, Greg, 'Propaganda, perspective, and the British world: New Zealand's First World War propaganda and British interactions, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 2013 (http://ir.canterbury.ac.nz/handle/10092/9126)

Loughnan, R.A., *The remarkable life story of Sir Joseph Ward: 40 years a Liberal* (Wellington: New Century Press, 1929)

Loveridge, Steven, *Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

McAloon, Jim, 'Government, parliaments and parties (New Zealand)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/governments parliaments and parties new zealand)

McGibbon, Ian, 'James Allen', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.10-11 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3a12/allen-james)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McIndoe, Ellen A.S., 'The Life of Sir Joseph Ward', University of New Zealand, thesis, 1932

Meyer, Richard J., "Birds that have been caged" – World War One correspondence between James Allen and William Massey', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.60, April 2014, pp.16-23

O'Connor, P.S., 'Keeping New Zealand white, 1908-1920', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 2 no.1, April 1968, pp.41-65 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1655&action=null)

O'Connor, P.S., 'Some political preoccupations of Mr Massey, 1918-20', *Political Science*, vol. 18 no.2, September 1966, pp.16-18

Prendeville, Phyllis, 'New Zealand and the Imperial Conferences, 1887-1930', MA thesis, Victoria, 1931

Rice, Geoffrey W., *Heaton Rhodes of Otahuna: the illustrated biography* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2001)

Scholefield, G.H., *The Right Honourable William Ferguson Massey, M.P., P.C., Prime Minister of New Zealand, 1912-1925: a personal biography* (Wellington: H.H. Tombs, 1925; reprinted in G.H. Scholefield (ed.), *Who's who in New Zealand and the Western Pacific*, Venables, Masterton, 1925, pp.7-42)

Sixteen years progress: Reform government's achievements, 1912-1928 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1928)

Voller, L.C., 'Colonel the honourable Sir James Allen, G.C.M.G., K.C.B., T.D., M.A. Cantab., statesman', thesis, Otago, 1943

Watson, James, *Makers of the modern world: WF Massey New Zealand* (London: Haus Publishing, 2010)

Webb, Leicester C., 'The rise of the Reform Party: a history of party politics in New Zealand between 1910 and 1920 / by "Afar", thesis, 1928

Wood, Antony, 'The origins of the first National Government: a study in New Zealand wartime politics, 1914-15', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1963 (http://hdl.handle.net/10092/1807)

International diplomacy

Allen, G.T., 'New Zealand and the Imperial War Cabinet', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1975

Bowie, Aaron James, 'Politely adversarial: perceptions of Japan in New Zealand print media, 1895-1942', MA thesis, Massey, 2014 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/5459)

Kay, Richard, 'Caging the Prussian dragon: New Zealand and the Paris Peace Conference 1919', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.123-141

Kay, Richard, 'In pursuit of victory: British-New Zealand relations during the First World War', PhD thesis, Otago, 2001 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/352)

Lissington, M.P., *New Zealand and Japan 1900-1941* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1971)

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Macdonald, Barrie, *Massey's imperialism and the politics of phosphate* (Palmerston North: Massey University, 1982)

MacKay, J.D.G., 'The political relations of New Zealand with Great Britain, 1914-1926', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1947

McGibbon, Ian, 'Australia-New Zealand defence relations to 1939', in Keith Sinclair (ed.), *Tasman relations: New Zealand and Australia, 1788-1988* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1987), pp.164-182

McGibbon, Ian, 'Australian-New Zealand naval relations', in T.R. Frame, James Goldrick and P.D. Jones (eds), *Reflections on the RAN* (Kenthurst, NSW: Kangaroo Press, 1991)

McGibbon, Ian, 'History of New Zealand defence', in Erik Olssen and Bill Webb (eds), *New Zealand, foreign policy and defence* (Dunedin: University of Otago, 1977)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McIntyre, W. David, *Dominion of New Zealand: statesmen and status 1907-1945* (Wellington: New Zealand Institute of International Affairs, 2007)

'The peace conference', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.197-219 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Trotter, Ann, 'Friend to foe? New Zealand and Japan, 1900-1937', in Roger Peren (ed.), *Japan and New Zealand 150 years* (Palmerston North: New Zealand Centre for Japanese Studies on behalf of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Tokyo, in association with the Historical Branch, Department of Internal Affairs, 1999), pp.65-84

Wall, Barbara H., 'William Ferguson Massey and the Paris Peace Conference, 1919', MA thesis, Victoria, 1946

Watson, James, *Makers of the modern world: WF Massey New Zealand* (London: Haus Publishing, 2010)

Finance, administration, the economy

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Bassett, Michael, *The mother of all departments: a history of the Department of Internal Affairs* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1997)

Bassett, Michael, *The state in New Zealand 1840-1984: socialism without doctrines?* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1998)

Condliffe, J.B., 'New Zealand during the war', *Economic Journal*, vol. 29, 1919, pp.167-186

Drew, H.T.B., 'War finance', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.233-243 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Emergency war legislation (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915; second edn 1916; third edn 1917); War regulations: War Regulations Acts, 1914-1918 and regulations made thereunder (Wellington: Government Printer, fourth edn, 1918; fifth edn, 1919)

Everton, Alan, 'Government intervention in the New Zealand economy, 1914-18: its aims and effectiveness', MA thesis, Victoria, 1995

Fenton, Damien, with Caroline Lord, Gavin McLean and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand and the First World War 1914-1919* (Auckland: Penguin, 2013)

Frame, Alex, 'John William Salmond', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.456-458 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3s1/salmond-john-william)

Frame, Alex, Salmond: southern jurist (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 1995)

Galloway, Ian T., 'The struggle for imperial preferential trade 1887-1917: with particular reference to New Zealand', MA thesis, Victoria, 1952

Goldsmith, Paul, We won, you lost, eat that! A political history of tax in New Zealand since 1840 (Auckland: David Lawrence, 2008)

Hill, Richard S., *The iron hand in the velvet glove: the modernisation of policing in New Zealand 1886-1917* (Palmerston North: Dunmore Press, 1995)

Lloyd Prichard, M.F., *An economic history of New Zealand to 1939* (Auckland: Collins, 1970)

Martin, John E., *Holding the balance: a history of New Zealand's Department of Labour 1891-1995* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 1996)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

McKinnon, Malcolm, 'Post-war economies', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/post-war_economies_new_zealand)

McKinnon, Malcolm, *Treasury: the New Zealand Treasury 1840-2000* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2003)

Regulations under the War Funds Act, 1915 (Wellington: M.F. Marks, Government Printer, 1916)

War Funds Office, Department of Internal Affairs, *Notes on the War Funds Act, 1915* (Wellington: M.F. Marks, Government Printer 1916)

Requisition, industry, employment and manpower shortages

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Douglas, J.R.D., 'World War One and its effects on the working class in New Zealand, 1914-1919', research essay, Otago, 1990 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2844)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Emergency war legislation (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915; second edn 1916; third edn 1917); War regulations: War Regulations Acts, 1914-1918 and regulations made thereunder (Wellington: Government Printer, fourth edn, 1918; fifth edn, 1919)

Hunter, Kate, and Kirstie Ross, *Holding on to home: New Zealand stories and objects of the First World War* (Wellington: Te Papa Press, 2014)

James, Lisa, 'Doing their duty: the impact of conscription on farming families during the Great War', research essay, Victoria, 2006 (available from Victoria University History Department)

Latchem, Jane, 'A generation of promise: the 1908 Junior National Scholarship candidates – education, occupation, and the First World War', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.66-84 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Lawson, Will, Food ships for Britain: an account of the work of the Department of Imperial Government Supplies in New Zealand to the end of August, 1918 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

Luxford, Sarah, 'Passengers for war? The involvement of New Zealand women in employment during the Great War 1914-1918', MA thesis, Massey, 2005

Martin, John E., 'Blueprint for the future? "National efficiency" and the First World War', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.516-533

Nolan, Melanie, "Keeping the home fires burning": gender, welfare, and the First World War', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.493-515

Richardson, Len, Coal, class and community: the United Mineworkers of New Zealand 1880-1960 (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1991)

Shoebridge, Tim, Linda Jeffrey and Gavin McLean, 'Supporting the war effort, 1914-1919', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/supporting-war-effort)

Watson, James, 'Patriotism, profits and problems: New Zealand farming during the Great War', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.534-549

Recruitment, conscription

Baker, Paul, King and country call: New Zealanders, conscription and the Great War (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1988)

Baker, Paul, 'New Zealanders, the Great War, and conscription', PhD thesis, Auckland, 1986

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Beaglehole, Tim, 'George William Edward Ernest von Zedlitz', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.580-581 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3z1/zedlitz-george-william-edward-ernest-von)

Bohan, Edmund, 'Sarah Page', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.375-376 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p1/page-sarah)

Callon, Lynnette, 'Fighting fit? A study of the army's medical examinations, 1916-1918', research essay, Otago, 1980 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2760)

Chapple, Geoff, 'James Henry George Chapple', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.93 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c12/chapple-james-henry-george)

Cookson, J.E., 'Charles Robert Norris Mackie', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.305-306 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m20/mackie-charles-robert-norris)

Davidson, Jared, 'Fighting war: anarchists, wobblies and the New Zealand state 1905-1925', research paper, 2014 (http://libcom.org/files/Fighting_War_Jared_Davidson.pdf)

Davidson, Jared, 'Wobbly driplines: strikes, stowaways & the SS *Manuka*', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.63, April 2015, pp.25-34

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

'England expects'/ New Zealand Expeditionary Force reinforcements: conditions of enlistment – pay – service – promotion - pensions, &c (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915; second edn, 1916)

Graham, John M., 'The voluntary system: recruiting 1914-16', MA thesis, Auckland, 1971

Henry, Matthew, 'Protecting a National Military Body: Territorialising New Zealand's Border Spaces, November 1915', *War and Society*, vol. 27, no.1, May 2008

James, Lisa, 'Doing their duty: the impact of conscription on farming families during the Great War', research essay, Victoria, 2006 (available from Victoria University History Department)

Levi, Margaret, 'The institution of conscription', *Social Science History*, vol. 20 no.1, 1996, pp.133-167

Littlewood, David, "'Should he serve?": the military service boards' operations in the Wellington provincial district, 1916-1918', MA thesis, Massey, 2010 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/1428)

Littlewood, David, "Willing and eager to go in their turn"? Appeals for exemption from military service in New Zealand and Great Britain, 1916–1918, "War in History, vol. 21, no. 3 (1 July 2014), pp.338–54

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Loveridge, Steven, 'Sentimental equipment: New Zealand and the Great War and cultural mobilisation', PhD thesis, Victoria, 2013 (http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2675)

Loveridge, Steven, "Soldiers and shirkers": an analysis of the dominant ideas of service and conscientious objection in New Zealand During the Great War', MA thesis, Waikato, 2009 (http://researchcommons.waikato.ac.nz/handle/10289/2762)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

National Efficiency Board, Handbook for reservists, returned soldiers and their dependants: with particulars as to reservists, classification of the Second Division, balloted men and volunteers, medical examination, balloting and appeals, discharge from camp and home service, pay and separation allowances, National Efficiency Board and soldiers' trusts financial assistance, legal protection of soldiers' property, fire insurances, pensions, inquiries and addresses (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

O'Connor, P.S., 'Storm over the clergy – New Zealand 1917', *Journal of Religious History*, vol. 4 no.2, December 1966, pp.129-148

O'Connor, P.S., 'The recruitment of Maori soldiers, 1914-18', *Political Science*, vol. 19 no.2, December 1967, pp.48-83

Olssen, Erik, 'John Thomas Paul', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.390-392 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p16/paul-john-thomas)

Reid, Nicholas, James Michael Liston: a life (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2006)

Sleeman, J.L., 'The supply of reinforcements during the war', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.1-22 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Tate, Margaret, 'A forgotten hero', *Manawatu Journal of History*, no.4, 2008, pp.23-32; reprinted in *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.61, August 2014, pp.14-22

War, 1914-1918: New Zealand Expeditionary Force, its provision and maintenance / prepared in the Branch of the Chief of the General Staff, Headquarters, New Zealand Military Forces (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

Conscientious objectors, pacifism

Baker, Paul, King and country call: New Zealanders, conscription and the Great War (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1988)

Baker, Paul, 'New Zealanders, the Great War, and conscription', PhD thesis, Auckland, 1986

Baxter, Archibald, *We will not cease: the autobiography of a conscientious objector* (London: Gollancz, 1939; reprinted by Caxton Press, Christchurch, 1968; by Cape Catley, Auckland, 1980, 1983, 1987, and 2003; by Penguin, Auckland, 1987; http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-BaxWeWi.html)

Binney, Judith, Gillian Chaplin and Craig Wallace, *Mihaia: The prophet Rua Kenana and his community at Maungapohatu* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1979; reprinted 1990, 2005; new edn published by Bridget Williams Books, Wellington, 2011)

Cochrane, John, 'Pacifism and conscientious objection in New Zealand: a bibliography', research essay, New Zealand Library School, 1971

Derby, Mark, 'Conscription, conscientious objection and pacifism', Te Ara feature (http://www.TeAra.govt.nz/en/conscription-conscientious-objection-and-pacifism)

Derby, Mark, *The prophet and the policeman: the story of Rua Kenana and John Cullen* (Nelson: Craig Potton Publishing, 2009)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Grant, David, 'Archibald McColl Learmond Baxter', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.40-41 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b19/baxter-archibald-mccoll-learmond)

Grant, David, Field punishment no. 1: Archibald Baxter, Mark Briggs and New Zealand's anti-militarist tradition (Wellington: Steele Roberts, 2008)

Grant, David, 'Mark Briggs', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.66-67 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3b48/briggs-mark)

Grant, David, 'Mark Briggs: absolutism and the price of dissent', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.119-30

Grant, David, 'Mark Briggs: flax worker, trade unionist, Red Fed, auctioneer, politician, conscientious objector, humanitarian, all round good bloke', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.45, February 2009, pp.12-15

Grant, David, Out in the cold: pacifists and conscientious objectors in New Zealand during World War II (Auckland: Reed Methuen, 1986)

Holland, H.E., *Armageddon or Calvary: the conscientious objectors of New Zealand and "the process of their conversion"* (Wellington: H.E. Holland, 1919; http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1Arma.html)

Hutching, Megan, 'The moloch of war: New Zealand women who opposed the war', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.85-95

Hutching, Megan, "Turn back this tide of barbarism": New Zealand women who were opposed to war, 1896-1919', MA thesis, Auckland, 1990

King, Michael, *Te Puea: a life* (Auckland: Hodder and Stoughton, 1977; second edn 1982; reprinted by Sceptre, Auckland, 1987; by Reed, Auckland, 2003)

Larsen, Freda, 'The peace movement in New Zealand: 1909-1939', MA thesis, Massey, 1982

Loveridge, Steven, "'Soldiers and shirkers": an analysis of the dominant ideas of service and conscientious objection in New Zealand during the Great War', MA thesis, Waikato, 2009 (http://researchcommons.waikato.ac.nz/handle/10289/2762)

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

O'Connor, P.S., 'The awkward ones – dealing with conscience, 1916-1918', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 8 no.2, October 1974, pp.118-136 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1467&action=null)

Roth, Herbert, *Pacifism in New Zealand: a bibliography* (Auckland: University of Auckland Library, 1966)

Ryan, Greg, 'Men who defaulted in the greatest game of all: sport, conscientious objectors and military defaulters in New Zealand 1916–1923', *The International Journal of the History of Sport* (April 2014)

Watters, Steve, 'Conscientious objection in the First World War', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war/conscientious-objection)

Webster, Peter, *Rua and the Maori millennium* (Wellington: Victoria University Press and Price Milburn, 1979)

The labour movement, arbitration, cost of living

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Bassett, Michael, with Michael King, *Tomorrow comes the song: a life of Peter Fraser* (Auckland: Penguin, 2000)

Bennett, James, Rats and revolutionaries: the Labour movement in Australia and New Zealand 1890-1940 (Dunedin: University of Otago Press, 2004)

Brown, Bruce, 'The New Zealand Labour Party 1916-1935: an outline of the general development of the Party from the time of its formation until it became the government', MA thesis, Victoria, 1953

Brown, Bruce, *The rise of New Zealand Labour: a history of the New Zealand Labour Party from 1916 to 1940* (Wellington: Price Milburn, 1962)

Davidson, Jared, 'Fighting war: anarchists, wobblies and the New Zealand state 1905-1925', research paper, 2014 (http://libcom.org/files/Fighting War Jared Davidson.pdf)

Davidson, Jared, Sewing freedom: Philip Josephs, transnationalism & early New Zealand anarchism (Edinburgh: AK Press, 2013)

Davidson, Jared, 'Wobbly driplines: strikes, stowaways & the SS Manuka', Labour History Project Bulletin, no.63, April 2015, pp.25-34

Douglas, J.R.D., 'World War One and its effects on the working class in New Zealand, 1914-1919', research essay, Otago, 1990 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2844)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Gager, O.J., 'The New Zealand labour movement and war, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Auckland, 1962

Gustafson, Barry, From the cradle to the grave: a biography of Michael Joseph Savage (Auckland: Reed Methuen, 1986)

Gustafson, Barry, Labour's path to political independence: the origins and establishment of the New Zealand Labour Party 1900-19 (Auckland: Auckland University Press/Oxford University Press, 1980)

Gustafson, Barry, 'The advent of the New Zealand Labour Party, 1900-1919', MA thesis, Auckland, 1961

Holt, James, *Compulsory arbitration in New Zealand: the first forty years* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1986)

Hunt, June, 'The development of the Labour party in New Zealand as a political organization from 1913 to 1919', thesis, Auckland, 1947

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

McAloon, Jim, 'Hiram Hunter', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.241

McAloon, Jim, 'Hubert Thomas Armstrong', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.19-20 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3a20/armstrong-hubert-thomas)

Miller, W.G., 'State regulation of wages in New Zealand: a survey of the arbitration system in New Zealand, with particular reference to the years between 1914-1939', MA thesis, 1944

Nolan, Melanie (ed.), War and class: the diary of Jack McCullough (Wellington: Dunmore Publishing, 2009)

O'Farrell, P.J., H.E. Holland: revolutionary socialist (Canberra: the author, 1957)

O'Farrell, P.J., *Harry Holland: militant socialist* (Canberra: Australian National University, 1964)

O'Farrell, Patrick, 'Henry Edmund Holland', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.226-229 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h32/holland-henry-edmund)

Olssen, Erik, 'John Thomas Paul', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.390-392 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3p16/paul-john-thomas)

Olssen, Erik, 'Patrick Hodgens Hickey', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.215-217 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h22/hickey-patrick-hodgens)

Paddock, R.F., 'Labour as a force in politics in New Zealand up to 1919', MA thesis, Auckland, 1932

Plumridge, Elizabeth W., 'Labour in Christchurch: community and consciousness, 1914-1919', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1979

Richardson, Len, Coal, class and community: the United Mineworkers of New Zealand 1880-1960 (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 1991)

Richardson, Len, 'John Dowgray', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.140-141 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3d14/dowgray-john)

Richardson, Len, 'Patrick Charles Webb', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.555-558 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3w5/webb-patrick-charles)

Richardson, Len, 'Politics and war: coal miners and conscription, 1914-18', in P.R. May (ed.), *Miners and militants: politics in Westland 1865-1918* (Christchurch: University of Canterbury, 1975), pp.128-156

Richardson, Len, 'Robert Semple', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.466-468 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3s11/semple-robert)

Richardson, Len, 'The workers and Grey district politics during wartime, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1968

Ryan, Shaun F., 'The politics of pragmatism: J.T. Paul and the New Zealand labour movement, 1916-1922', research essay, Otago, 1993

Stone, R.C.J., 'A history of trade unionism in New Zealand, 1913-37', University of New Zealand, thesis, 1947

Prisoners of war in New Zealand, enemy aliens, anti-German sentiment

Bade, James N., 'Count Felix von Luckner', in James N. Bade (ed.), *Out of the shadow of war: the German connection with New Zealand in the twentieth century* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 1998), pp.37-49

Bade, James N., Sea devil: Count von Luckner in New Zealand and the South Pacific (Wellington: Steele Roberts, 2006)

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Bassett, Judith, 'Colonial justice: the treatment of Dalmatians in New Zealand during the First World War', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 33 no.2, October 1999, pp.155-179 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=521&action=null)

Brednich, Rolf W., 'Enemy Aliens. Internierungslager für Deutsche in den beiden Weltkriegen. Eine Problemskizze am Beispiel Neuseelands', in Thomas Hengartner and Brigitta Schmidt-Lauber (eds), *Leben – Erzählen. Beiträge zur Erzähl- und Biographieforschung* (Berlin and Hamburg: Dietrich Reimer Verlag, 2004), pp.249-276

Burr, Val, 'German-ating the seeds of anger: the Great War's impact on Germans in Manawatu and Rangitikei', research essay, Massey, 1996

Burr, Val, 'Somes Island Internment Camp for enemy aliens during the First World War: an historical enquiry', MA thesis, Massey, 1998

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Francis, Andrew, 'Anti-alienism in New Zealand during the Great War: the Von Zedlitz affair, 1915', *Immigrants & minorities*, vol. 24 no. 2, 2006, pp.251-76

Francis, Andrew, "Facing an uncertain future": New Zealand's enemy aliens and the aftermath of war', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol. 42, 2009, pp.48-65

Francis, Andrew, 'From "proven worthy settlers" to "lawless Hunnish brutes": Germans in New Zealand during the Great War', in Panikos Panayi (ed.), *Germans as minorities during the First World War* (Farnham, Surrey: Ashgate, 2014), pp.289-310

Francis, Andrew, "To be truly British we must be anti-German": New Zealand, enemy aliens, and the Great War experience, 1914-1919 (Oxford and New York: Peter Lang, 2012)

Francis, Andrew, 'To be truly British we must be anti-German: patriotism, citizenship and anti-alienism in New Zealand during the Great War', PhD thesis, Victoria, 2009

Hucker, G., 'Germanophobia and the Women's Anti-German League in New Zealand 1914-1918', paper held by the National Army Museum, Waiouru

King, Jean, 'Anti-German hysteria during World War I', in James N. Bade (ed.), *Out of the shadow of war: the German connection with New Zealand in the twentieth century* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 1998), pp.19-24

Loveridge, Steven, 'A German is *always* a German? Representations of enemies, Germans and race in New Zealand circa 1890-1918', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 48, no.1, 2014, pp. 51-77

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Tvrdeic, Ashley, 'Germanophobia in New Zealand', research essay, Otago, 2013 (available from University of Otago History Department)

Wright, Natalia J., 'Beyond the pale of human recognition: the image of the enemy as portrayed in the Otago/Southland press during WW1: attitudes towards British propaganda and censorship', MA thesis, Otago, 1996 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3296)

Contemporary print media and photography

Bowie, Aaron James, 'Politely adversarial: perceptions of Japan in New Zealand print media, 1895-1942', MA thesis, Massey, 2014 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/5459)

Callister, Sandra, 'Stabat mater dolorosa: death, photography, and collective mourning', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 41 no.1, April 2007, pp.3-25 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=6&action=null)

Callister, Sandra, 'War, seen through photographs, darkly: the photographic representation of World War One from a New Zealand perspective', PhD thesis, Auckland, 2005

Callister, Sandy, *The face of war: New Zealand's Great War photography* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2008)

Cleveland, Les, 'Robert Hogg', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.224-225 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3h30/hogg-robert)

Fitzgerald, Michael, and Claire Regnault, *Berry Boys: portraits of First World War soldiers and their families* (Wellington: Te Papa Press, 2014)

Gibson, Stephanie, 'First World War posters at Te Papa', *Tuhinga: Records of the Museum of New Zealand*, no.23, 2012, pp.69-84

Grant, Ian F., 'The news in New Zealand newspapers during World War One', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.24-39

Harper, Glyn, *Images of war: World War One: a photographic record of New Zealanders at war 1914-1918* (Auckland: HarperCollins, 2008; second edn, 2013)

Hynes, Greg, 'Picturing the empire: enduring Imperial perceptions and depictions in British First World War photographic propaganda', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.215-36

Liebich, Susann, 'Connected readers: reading practices and communities across the British Empire, c.1890-1930', PhD thesis, Victoria, 2012

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Whitehead, Sarah, 'A cartoon war: the cartoons of the New Zealand Free Lance and New Zealand Observer as historical sources, August 1914-November 1918', MA thesis, Victoria, 2006

Whitehead, Sarah, A cartoon war: the cartoons of the New Zealand Freelance and New Zealand Observer as historical sources, August 1914-November 1918 (Wellington: New Zealand Cartoon Archive, 2012)

Wright, Natalia J., 'Beyond the pale of human recognition: the image of the enemy as portrayed in the Otago/Southland press during WW1: attitudes towards British propaganda and censorship', MA thesis, Otago, 1996 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3296)

Yska, Redmer, 'The First World War and *Truth*', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.147-59

Censorship

Anderson, John, 'Military censorship in World War I: its use and abuse in New Zealand', MA thesis, Victoria, 1952

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Brosnahan, Seán, "'Shaming the Shoneens": the *Green Ray* and the Maoriland Irish Society in Dunedin, 1916-22', in Lyndon Fraser (ed.), *A distant shore: Irish migration and New Zealand settlement* (Dunedin: University of Otago Press, 2000), pp.117-134

Grant, Ian F., 'The news in New Zealand newspapers during World War One', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.24-39

Loveridge, Steven, *Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Yska, Redmer, 'The First World War and *Truth*', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.147-59

Patriotic societies, welfare, charity

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Canterbury Patriotic Fund: incorporated under the War Funds Act, 1915 and the War Contribution Validation Act, 1914 (No. 2) (Christchurch: Andrews Baty & Co., 1916)

Coney, Sandra, 'Elsie Mary Griffin', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.187-188 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3g22/griffin-elsie-mary)

Countess of Liverpool's gift book of art and literature (Christchurch: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1915)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Else, Anne (ed.), Women together: a history of women's organisations in New Zealand / Nga Ropu Wahine o te Motu (Wellington: Historical Branch, Department of Internal Affairs, and Daphne Brasell Associates Press, 1993)

Hunter, Kate, and Kirstie Ross, *Holding on to home: New Zealand stories and objects of the First World War* (Wellington: Te Papa Press, 2014)

Graham, Theresa B., 'Christina Allan Massey', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.336-337 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3m47/massey-christina-allan)

Hereford, Philip (ed.), *The carnival book: Wellington, New Zealand, 1915: cartoons and sketches of the Queen Carnival, the taking of Samoa and the Dardanelles* (Wellington: New Zealand Patriotic Society, Wellington Branch, 1915)

Hucker, Graham, 'When the Empire calls: patriotic organisations in New Zealand during the Great War', MA thesis, Massey, 1979

Johnson, Simon, 'The Home Front: aspects of civilian patriotism in New Zealand during the First World War', MA thesis, Massey, 1975

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Lowrie, Meryl, *The Geneva connection: Red Cross in New Zealand* (Wellington: New Zealand Red Cross Society, 1981)

Luxford, Sarah, 'Partners in the welfare of the nation: the involvement of Cambridge women in local patriotic organisations during the Great War', research essay, Massey, 2002

Nolan, Melanie, *Breadwinning: New Zealand women and the state* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2000)

Parry, Gordon, 'Francis George Cumming', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), p.127 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c43/cumming-francis-george)

Piesse, Sarah J., 'Patriotic welfare in Otago: a history of the Otago Patriotic and General Welfare Association 1914-1950 and the Otago Provincial Patriotic Council 1939', MA thesis, Otago, 1981 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3165)

Tennant, Margaret, 'Enduring charity: the Red Cross and war charity beyond the Great War', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.31-48

Tennant, Margaret, 'Fun and fundraising: the selling of charity in New Zealand's past', *Social History*, vol. 38 no.1 (2013), pp.46-65

Tennant, Margaret, 'Joyce McKelvie's Queen Carnival costume', in Fiona McKergow and Kerry Taylor (eds), *Te Hao Nui / the great catch: object stories from Te Manawa Museum* (Auckland: Random House, 2011), pp.94-9

Wright-St Clair, R.E. (ed.), *The Order of St John in New Zealand* (Wellington: Order in New Zealand of the Priory of St John, 1977)

Home defence

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Cooke, Peter, *Defending New Zealand: ramparts on the sea 1840-1950s* (2 vols) (Wellington: Defence of New Zealand Study Group, 2002)

Cooke, Peter, 'The poor cousin: New Zealand's home defence', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.426-446

Cooke, Peter, and John Crawford, *The Territorials: the history of the territorial and volunteer forces of New Zealand* (Auckland: Random House, 2011)

Corbett, Peter D., A first class defended port: a history of the coast defences of Auckland, its harbour and approaches (Auckland: Department of Conservation, 2003)

Glackin, Russell, *In defence of our land: a tour of New Zealand's historic harbour forts* (Auckland: Penguin, 2009)

Mitchell, John, 'The disappearing guns of Auckland: the history and archaeology of the forts of Auckland Harbour 1885-1925', PhD thesis, Auckland, 1995

Scahill, Alex, 'Defending Dunedin: the archaeology of Dunedin's coastal military fortifications 1885- 1945', research essay, University of Otago Anthropology and Archaeology Department, 2013

Walton, Tony, 'Observation posts and magazine areas: further notes on Wellington's military sites', *Archaeology in New Zealand*, vol.37 no.2, 1994, pp.111-31

Walton, Tony, 'Wellington's defences: a reconnaissance survey of the fortifications of 1884-1945', *Archaeology in New Zealand*, vol. 2 no.33, 1990, pp.87-99

Walzl, Tony, 'Fortified Wellington: the guns that never spoke in anger', *Wellington City Magazine*, November 1986, pp.40-9

Prohibition movement

Atkinson, Lily M., *The honour of the trade and the Expeditionary Force: a challenge that was not accepted* (Wellington: Slade and Moss, 1914)

Bollinger, Conrad, *Grog's own country: history of liquor licensing in New Zealand* (Wellington: Price Milburn, 1959; second edn Minerva, Auckland, 1967)

Christoffel, Paul, 'Prohibition and the myth of 1919', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 42 no.2, October 2008, pp.154-175 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=294&action=null)

Christoffel, Paul, 'Removing temptation: New Zealand's alcohol restrictions, 1881-2005', PhD thesis, Victoria, 2006

Cocker, J., and J.M. Murray, *Temperance and prohibition in New Zealand* (London: Epworth Press, 1930)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Knowles, Hillary, 'Promoting prohibition: the New Zealand Alliance for the Abolition of the Liquor Traffic's campaign, 1914 to 1920', research essay, Massey, 2002

Religion and sectarian conflict

Anderson, Ross M., 'New Zealand Methodism and World War I: crisis in a liberal church', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1983

Brosnahan, Seán, "'Shaming the Shoneens": the *Green Ray* and the Maoriland Irish Society in Dunedin, 1916-22', in Lyndon Fraser (ed.), *A distant shore: Irish migration and New Zealand settlement* (Dunedin: University of Otago Press, 2000), pp.117-134

Burridge, H.W. (ed.), *When the boys come home: the problem of the returned soldier and the church* (Dunedin: Publications Committee of the General Assembly/Otago Daily Times and Witness Newspapers, 1919)

Davidson, Allan, 'New Zealand churches and death in the First World War', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.447-466

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Fairburn, Miles, 'The farmers take over (1912-1930)', in Keith Sinclair (ed.), *The Oxford illustrated history of New Zealand* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 1990), pp.185-210)

Lineham, Peter, 'First World War religion', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.467-492

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

Moores, Harold, 'The rise of the Protestant Political Association: sectarianism in New Zealand politics during World War I', MA thesis, Auckland, 1966

O'Connor, P.S., 'Protestants, Catholics, and the New Zealand government', in G.A. Wood and P.S. O'Connor (eds), W.P. Morrell: a tribute: essays in modern and early modern history presented to William Parker Morrell, Professor Emeritus, University of Otago (Dunedin: University of Otago Press, 1973)

O'Connor, P.S., 'Sectarian conflict in New Zealand, 1911-1920', *Political Science*, vol. 19 no.1, July 1967, pp.3-16

O'Connor, P.S., 'Storm over the clergy – New Zealand 1917', *Journal of Religious History*, vol. 4 no.2, December 1966, pp.129-148

Reid, Nicholas, James Michael Liston: a life (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2006)

Sweetman, Rory, 'Henry William Cleary', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.101-103 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3c22/cleary-henry-william)

Sweetman, Rory, 'James Joseph Kelly', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.256-257 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3k6/kelly-james-joseph)

van der Krogt, Christopher, 'Howard Leslie Elliott', in *Dictionary of New Zealand Biography*, vol.3 (Auckland: Auckland University Press and Department of Internal Affairs, 1996), pp.150-151 (http://www.teara.govt.nz/en/biographies/3e5/elliott-howard-leslie)

Leisure

Elliott, Nerida E., 'Anzac, Hollywood and home: cinemas and film-going in Auckland 1909-1939', MA thesis, Auckland, 1989

Hall, Fiona J., 'The "greater game": sport and society in Christchurch during the First World War, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1989

Whitehead, Sarah, "The greatest of all games": the shape of rugby in World War I New Zealand, 1914-1919', *Melbourne Historical Studies*, no.33, 2005, pp.53-65

Grief

Bargas, Imelda, 'First World War farewells', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/first-world-war-farewells)

Hunter, Kate, "'Sleep on dear Ernie, your battles are o'er": a glimpse of a mourning community, Invercargill, New Zealand, 1914-1925', *War in History*, vol. 14 no.1, 2007, pp.36-62

Loveridge, Steven, 'Seeing trauma as sacrifice: the link between "sentimental equipment" and endurance in New Zealand's war effort', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.49-65

Patrick, Rachel, 'Bereavement and mourning (New Zealand)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/bereavement_and_mourning_new_zealand)

Patrick, Rachel, 'Speaking across the borderline: intimate connections, grief and spiritualism in the letters of Elizabeth Stewart during the First World War', *History Australia*, vol. 10, no. 3, 2013, pp.109-128

Women, men, gender, sexuality, the family

Anderson, M., 'The female front: the attitudes of Otago women towards the Great War 1914-1918', research essay, Otago, 1990

Boyack, Nicholas, *Behind the lines: the lives of New Zealand soldiers in the First World War* (Wellington: Allen and Unwin/Port Nicholson Press, 1989)

Diamond, Paul, "I discovered a scandal and Mr Mackay shot me": retelling Charles Mackay and Darcy Cresswell's Great War', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.131-46

Dowling, Sarah, 'Female imperialism: the Victoria League in Canterbury, New Zealand, 1910-2003', MA thesis, Canterbury, 2004 (http://hdl.handle.net/10092/2090)

Edmond, Lauris, with Carolyn Milward (eds), *Women in wartime: New Zealand women tell their story* (Wellington: Government Printing Office, 1986; reprinted by GP Publications, 1995)

Eldred-Grigg, Stevan, *The great wrong war: New Zealand society in WW1* (Auckland: Random House, 2010)

Hucker, G., 'Germanophobia and the Women's Anti-German League in New Zealand 1914-1918', paper held by the National Army Museum, Waiouru

Hunter, Kathryn M., 'Australian and New Zealand fathers and sons during the Great War: expanding the histories of families at war,' *First World War Studies*, vol. 4, no. 2 (October 2013), pp.185–200

Hutching, Megan, 'The moloch of war: New Zealand women who opposed the war', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.85-95

Hutching, Megan, "Turn back this tide of barbarism": New Zealand women who were opposed to war, 1896-1919', MA thesis, Auckland, 1990

Loveridge, Steven, Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Loveridge, Steven, "Soldiers and shirkers': modernity and New Zealand masculinity during the Great War', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 47 no.1, April 2013, pp.59-79

Luxford, Sarah, 'Partners in the welfare of the nation: the involvement of Cambridge women in local patriotic organisations during the Great War', research essay, Massey, 2002

Luxford, Sarah, 'Passengers for war? The involvement of New Zealand women in employment during the Great War 1914-1918', MA thesis, Massey, 2005

McGibbon, Ian, 'The price of empire, 1897-1918', in Bronwyn Dalley and Gavin McLean (eds), *Frontier of dreams: the story of New Zealand* (Auckland: Hodder Moa, 2005), pp.217-245

McKoy, Judy, 'Expressions of manliness during the Great War: New Zealand's sons and war music 1914-1918', research essay, Victoria, 2009

McLeod, Jan, 'Activities of New Zealand women during World War I', research essay, Otago, 1978

Nolan, Melanie, *Breadwinning: New Zealand women and the state* (Christchurch: Canterbury University Press, 2000)

Nolan, Melanie, "Keeping the home fires burning": gender, welfare, and the First World War', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.493-515

Patrick, Rachel, 'An unbroken connection? New Zealand families, duty, and the First World War', PhD thesis, Victoria, 2014 (http://hdl.handle.net/10063/3669)

Phillips, Jock, *A man's country? The image of the pakeha male, a history* (Auckland: Penguin, 1987; second edn 1996)

Troughton, Geoffrey M., 'Jesus and the ideal of the manly man in New Zealand after World War One', *Journal of Religious History*, vol. 30 no.1, February 2006, pp.45-60

Ward, Heather, 'Making the world more like home: the Women's Christian Temperance Union during World War One', research essay, Otago, 1991

Wood, Val, War brides: they followed their hearts to New Zealand (Auckland: Random Century, 1991)

Children

Bennett, Charlotte, 'Now the war is over, we have something else to worry us: New Zealand children's responses to crises, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Victoria, 2012 (http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2280)

Bennett, Charlotte, "What with the war [and] the epidemic, times are altogether troublesome": agency and endurance in adolescent writings', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.86-102

Challinor, Deborah, 'Children and war: a study of the impact of the First World War on New Zealand Children', PhD thesis, Waikato, 1993

Fletcher, Linda, *Horowhenua and the Great War 1914-1918* (Levin: Horowhenua War Memorial Project Committee Trust, 2014)

Graham, Jeanine, 'Young New Zealanders and the Great War: exploring the impact and legacy of the First World War, 1914-2014', *Paedagogica Historica*, vol. 44 no.4, 2008, pp.429-444

Jeffrey, Linda, 'Children, schools and the First World War', NZHistory (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/children-and-first-world-war)

Malone, E.P., 'The New Zealand School Journal and the imperial ideology', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 7 no.1, April 1973, pp.12-27 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1481&action=null)

Rayner, Helen, 'With our faces to the foe: explanations of war to children in the New Zealand School Journal, 1912-1920', research essay, Massey, 2007/8

Scott, Keith, *Dear Dot, I must tell you: a personal history of young New Zealanders* (Auckland: Activity Press, 2011)

Local perspectives

Anderson, M., 'The female front: the attitudes of Otago women towards the Great War 1914-1918', research essay, Otago, 1990

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Chen, Mindy, 'Between two worlds: a study of letters, diaries and reminiscences of some Otago and Southland soldiers in the Great War', research essay, Otago, 1982 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2769)

Clement, Christine, *Te Puke and district World War One memorial* (Te Puke: Te Puke War Memorial Hall Society, 2013)

'From Papanui to Passchendaele': http://www.pap-to-pass.org/

Hall, Fiona J., 'The "greater game": sport and society in Christchurch during the First World War, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1989

Hawkes, Megan, From gold mine to firing line: 'The Thames' and the Great War 1914-1918 (Thames: The Coromandel Heritage Trust, 2014)

Hucker, Graham, 'The rural home front: a New Zealand region and the Great War 1914-1926', PhD thesis, Massey, 2006 (http://hdl.handle.net/10179/1103)

Hunter, Kate, "Sleep on dear Ernie, your battles are o'er": a glimpse of a mourning community, Invercargill, New Zealand, 1914-1925', *War in History*, vol. 14 no.1, 2007, pp.36-62

Inder, Sonia, 'Middlemarch, 1914-1918', research essay, Otago, 1992

Leather, Graeme, *The home front: North Otago*, 1914-18 (Oamaru: IslandBridge in association with North Otago Museum, 2014)

Luxford, Sarah, 'Partners in the welfare of the nation: the involvement of Cambridge women in local patriotic organisations during the Great War', research essay, Massey, 2002

Mathieson, Kirsty, 'A study of Auckland society in the first year of the Great War, August 1914-August 1915', research essay, Auckland, 1979

McCulloch, Alison, 'The men of Lion Rock', *Labour History Project Bulletin*, no.52, August 2011, pp.14-16

Olsen, Peter, and Janet Doyle, *Communities remember World War One: memorials of the Manawatu District* (Fielding: Janet Doyle, 2014)

Parker, Eris, *Cambridge World War One – something to remember* (Cambridge: the author, 2000)

Parsons, Gwen, 'Debating the war: the discourses of war in the Christchurch community', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.550-568

Parsons, Gwen, 'The Christchurch community at war, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 2003

Piesse, Sarah J., 'Patriotic welfare in Otago: a history of the Otago Patriotic and General Welfare Association 1914-1950 and the Otago Provincial Patriotic Council 1939', MA thesis, Otago, 1981 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3165)

Plumridge, Elizabeth W., 'Labour in Christchurch: community and consciousness, 1914-1919', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1979

Rangitikei Heritage Group, *Rangitikei remembers: stories from World War I* (Marton: Rangitikei District Council, 2014) (DVD)

Richardson, Len, 'The workers and Grey district politics during wartime, 1914-1918', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1968

Scott, Keith Douglas, Before Anzac, beyond Armistice: the Central Otago soldiers of World War One and the home they left behind (Auckland: Activity Press, 2009)

Stratton, Kerry, 'Doing their bit: the impact of the First World War on the inhabitants of Tuapeka County', thesis, Otago, 1992

Thomas, Libby, 'Gore, war and memorialisation: how World War One affected Gore, 1914-1924', research essay, Otago, 2009

Wallace, Gavin, Who were the boys of Wainui-o-mata?: we will remember them (Wainuiomata: the author, 2014)

Wright, Natalia J., 'Beyond the pale of human recognition: the image of the enemy as portrayed in the Otago/Southland press during WW1: attitudes towards British propaganda and censorship', MA thesis, Otago, 1996 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/3296)

Wright, Natalia J., 'Clutha at war! The impact of the First World War on the district of Clutha', research essay, Otago, 1993

"You are not to cry as the boys go off": war and its effects on the Wakatipu community: a selection of quotes from the Lakes Districts Museum's exhibition to commemorate the Year of the Veteran, 2006 (Arrowtown: Lakes District Museum, 2006)

Literature and art

Ferrall, Charles, 'Maurice Shadbolt's Gallipoli myth', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.94-108

Haworth, Jenny, 'Behind the twisted wires: studies of First World War art', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.195-206

Kimber, Gerri, 'Katherine Mansfield's literary response to the Great War', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.241-55

Loveridge, Steven, *Calls to arms: New Zealand society and commitment to the Great War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014)

Stead, C.K., 'The First World War: close up from a distance', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.184-94

Rehabilitation and commemoration

Armistice, demobilisation, repatriation

After the war: reabsorbing the soldier into civilian life: statement by the Attorney General (Wellington: Government Printer, 1917)

Bargas, Imelda, 'Armistice Day', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/armistice-day)

Bargas, Imelda, 'Endurance, ephemerality and New Zealand's 1919 peace celebrations', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.238-62

Bargas, Imelda, 'Peace celebrations in 1919', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/ottoman-empire)

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Burridge, H.W. (ed.), When the boys come home: the problem of the returned soldier and the church (Dunedin: Publications Committee of the General Assembly/Otago Daily Times and Witness Newspapers, 1919)

Clarke, Stephen, 'Return, repatriation, remembrance and the Returned Soldiers' Association 1916-22', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.157-181

Clarkson, Coralie, 'The reality of return: exploring the experiences of World War One soldiers after their return to New Zealand', MA thesis, Victoria, 2012 (http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2072)

Dunne, Bryan, 'The ideal and the real: soldiers, families and farming, 1915-1930', research essay, Otago, 1993 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2785)

Fanning, L.S. (ed.), *Winning through from war to peace: New Zealand* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

(http://christchurchcitylibraries.com/DigitalCollection/WarsAndConflicts/WorldWarI/WinningThrough-1919/WinningThrough-1919.pdf)

Gould, Ashley, 'From taiaha to ko: repatriation and land settlement for Maori settlers in New Zealand after World War I', in James Watson and Lachy Paterson (eds), *A great New Zealand prime minister? Reappraising William Ferguson Massey* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2011), pp.97-120

Gould, Ashley, 'Preparation for a rural future: agricultural training of New Zealand's First World War soldiers', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war:*

New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.378-393

Harper, Glyn, 'Caging the dogs of war: the armistice and its aftermath', in Peter Greener (ed.), *Push for peace: commemorating the past, reflecting on the present, resolving conflict in the future* (Auckland: Auckland University of Technology and Auckland War Memorial Museum, 2005), pp.32-45

Hucker, Graham, 'The armistice: responses, understandings and meanings for a rural region', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.569-582

Krugler, Gilles, 'What lay ahead for the citizen-soldier? An outline of the demobilisation process in France, Great Britain, and New Zealand', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.335-53

Massey, W.F., Discharged soldiers settlement and the finances of New Zealand: speech by the Right Hon. W.F. Massey, P.C., Prime Minister and Minister of Finance, in the House of Representatives on the Discharged Soldiers Settlement Loans Bill, 8th October, 1920 (Wellington: Government Printer, 1920)

New Zealand National Service League (Inc.), Fighting men first (in civil life): lest we forget campaign (Auckland: New Zealand National Service League (Inc.), 1917)

Parsons, Gwen, "The many derelicts of the war": great war veterans and repatriation in Dunedin and Ashburton, 1918 to 1928', PhD thesis, Otago, 2008 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/492)

Pugsley, Christopher, 'New Zealand: "the heroes lie in France", in Hugh Cecil and Peter H. Liddle (eds), *At the eleventh hour: reflections, hopes and anxieties at the closing of the Great War, 1918* (Barnsley: Leo Cooper, 1998), pp.200-212

Richardson, G.S., 'Education in the N.Z.E.F.', in H.T.B. Drew (ed.), *The war effort of New Zealand* (Auckland: Whitcombe and Tombs, 1923), pp.220-232 (http://www.nzetc.org/tm/scholarly/tei-WH1-Effo.html)

Soutar, Monty, 'Te Hokowhitu-a-Tu: what did they come home to?', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol. 42, 2009, pp.34-47

Sullivan, D.G., Post-war reconstruction: a plea for industrial self reliance: a series of articles on repatriation reprinted from The Sun (Christchurch: Canterbury Pub. Co., 1918)

The Taumaru trifler (Wellington: Ferguson & Osborn; no. 1 (March 1917) –no. 5 (March 1919)

Wynd, Michael, "So the end has come – I shall see you all again": demobilising the New Zealand Expeditionary Force, November 1918–September 1919', MA thesis, Massey, 2006

Medical rehabilitation and after-effects of war service

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Boston, Peter J., 'The bacillus of work: masculinity and the rehabilitation of disabled soldiers in Dunedin 1919 to 1939', research essay, Otago, 1993 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2747)

Butterworth, Susan, *Hospital on a hotspot: Queen Elizabeth Hospital, Rotorua* (Wellington: Ngaio Press, 2012)

Clarke, Russell, "Not mad, but very ill": the treatment of New Zealand's shellshocked soldiers 1914 to 1939', MA thesis, Auckland, 1991

Clarkson, Coralie, 'The reality of return: exploring the experiences of World War One soldiers after their return to New Zealand', MA thesis, Victoria, 2012 (http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2072)

Dawson, Maree, 'Changes in psychiatric responses to war neuroses between 1915 and 1950', research essay, Waikato, 2008

Loveridge, Steven, 'Seeing trauma as sacrifice: the link between "sentimental equipment" and endurance in New Zealand's war effort', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.49-65

Parsons, Gwen, "The many derelicts of the war": great war veterans and repatriation in Dunedin and Ashburton, 1918 to 1928', PhD thesis, Otago, 2008 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/492)

Robertson, Marie Ann, 'They were never the same after the war: the mental health of returned World War One soldiers and the effect on family and community', research essay, Otago, 2003

Tong, Darryl Chan, 'An evidence based and historical review of war surgery of the face and jaws', PhD thesis, Otago, 2013

Walker, Elizabeth, "The living death": the repatriation experience of New Zealand's disabled Great War servicemen', MA thesis, Victoria, 2013 (http://researcharchive.vuw.ac.nz/handle/10063/2641)

Weaver, John, and David Wright, 'Shell shock and the politics of asylum committal in New Zealand, 1916-22', *Health and History*, vol. 7, no.1, 2005, pp.17-40

Returned soldiers' handbooks and guides

Demobilization instructions for New Zealand Expeditionary Force on the voyage and in New Zealand. Parts VIII to XII (Wellington: M.F. Marks, Government Printer, 1918). Bagnall, New Zealand national bibliography, vol. 3, p.295: 'Parts I-VI issued as Returned Soldiers' Handbook.' Parts I-XII published in 1919 as Demobilization instructions for New Zealand troops on the voyage and in New Zealand (revised to 24 January 1919).

Instructions for soldiers returned on demobilization: compiled from the returned soldiers' handbook (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

National Efficiency Board, Handbook for reservists, returned soldiers and their dependants: with particulars as to reservists, classification of the Second Division, balloted men and volunteers, medical examination, balloting and appeals, discharge from camp and home service, pay and separation allowances, National Efficiency Board and soldiers' trusts financial assistance, legal protection of soldiers' property, fire insurances, pensions, inquiries and addresses (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force, *Returned soldiers' handbook containing instructions dealing with the New Zealand Expeditionary Forces: (provisional) special general order no. 269/1915* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1915; second edn 'corrected to 21st July 1916', 1916; third edn revised 'to December 1916', 1916; fourth edn revised 'to 12th September 1917', 1918; fifth edn 'revised to 11 March 1918', 1918; sixth edn 'revised to 6 May 1918, 1918; seventh edn 'revised to 1 October 1918', 1918; eighth edn 'revised to 30 November 1918' (first demobilization edn), 1919; ninth edn 'revised to 1 March 1919' (second demobilization edn), 1919; tenth edn 'revised to 28 April 1919' (third demobilization edn), 1919

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Agriculture in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Beekeeping in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Calendar*, 1919 (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Dairying in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Fruit growing in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Land settlement in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Livestock in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Poultry keeping in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

New Zealand Expeditionary Force Education Department, *Wool in New Zealand* (London: Waterlow Bros and Layton, 1919)

Repatriation Act, 1918: constitution and functions of district boards and local committees: regulations, etc. (Wellington: Government Printer, 1919)

The soldier's guide: containing full information as to the privileges and concessions available to soldiers overseas and in New Zealand before discharge and after discharge (Wellington: Government Printer, 1918?; second edn, 1919?; third edn, 1919; fourth edn, 1919?; fifth edn, 'embodying changes made during the 1919 session of Parliament', 1919)

Soldier settlement

A practical scheme for soldier settlement on cheap lands (Wharepaina: Waiotapu Settlers' Association, 1918)

Allan, William G., 'The resettlement of discharged soldiers on Crown land in Canterbury, 1915-1940', MA thesis, Canterbury, 1967

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Gould, Ashley, 'From taiaha to ko: repatriation and land settlement for Maori settlers in New Zealand after World War I', in James Watson and Lachy Paterson (eds), *A great New Zealand prime minister? Reappraising William Ferguson Massey* (Dunedin: Otago University Press, 2011), pp.97-120 (also published in *War and Society*, vol. 28 no.2, October 2009, pp.49-83)

Gould, Ashley, 'Proof of gratitude? Soldier land settlement in New Zealand after World War 1', PhD thesis, Massey, 1992 (http://mro.massey.ac.nz/handle/10179/3003)

Gould, Ashley, 'Soldier settlement in New Zealand after World War I: a reappraisal', in Judith Smart and Tony Wood (eds), *An Anzac muster: war and society in Australia and New Zealand 1914-18 and 1939-45* (Clayton, Victoria: Monash Publications in History, 1992), pp.114-129

Land settlement: to unlock the land; a subterfuge bill; land policy a sham (Wellington: Post Print, 1916)

Miller, Caroline, and Michael Roche, 'New Zealand's "new order": town planning and soldier settlement after the First World War', *War and society*, vol. 21 no.1, May 2003, pp.63-81

Ojinmah, Simbo, 'Land settlement for soldiers, 1918-1922', research essay, Otago, 1987

Powell, J.M., 'Soldier settlement in New Zealand, 1915-1923', *Australian Geographical Studies*, vol. 9, 1971, pp.144-160

Powell, J.M., 'The debt of honour: soldier settlement in the dominions, 1915-1940', *Journal of Australian Studies*, vol. 5, 1980, pp.64-87

Regulations under the Discharged Soldiers Settlement Act, 1915 and amendments (Wellington: Government Printer, 1926)

Roche, Michael, Awapuni soldier settlement: a world war soldier settlement in the Manawatu, 1919-1952 (Palmerston North: Geography Programme, School of People, Environment and Planning, Massey University, 2001)

Roche, Michael, 'Coldstream soldier settlement in the 1920s and 1930s: a lowland farm landscape and the "third phase of pastoralism" in Canterbury', in Geoff Kearsley and Blair Fitzharris (eds), *Glimpses of a Gaian world* (Dunedin: School of Social Science, University of Otago, 2004), pp.133-150

Roche, Michael, 'Empire, duty and land: soldier settlement in New Zealand 1915-1924', in Lindsay Proudfoot and Michael Roche (eds), (*Dis*)placing empire: renegotiating British colonial geographies (Aldershot, Hampshire: Ashgate, 2005), pp.135-53

Roche, Michael, 'Failure deconstructed: histories and geographies of soldier settlement in New Zealand circa 1917-39', *New Zealand Geographer*, vol. 64, 2008, pp.46-56

Roche, Michael, 'Soldier settlement in New Zealand after World War I: two case studies', *New Zealand Geographer*, vol. 58 no.1, 2002, pp.23-32

Shanks, Atholea, 'The Teviot soldiers settlement: an evaluation', MA thesis, Otago, 1983 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2720)

War memorials, Anzac Day, commemorations, public memory of war

Aberhart, Laurence, *ANZAC: photographs by Laurence Aberhart* (Wellington: Victoria University and Dunedin Public Art Gallery, 2014)

Baird, Kinglsey, 'The consolation of the familiar', in Nathalie Philippe with Christopher Pugsley, John Crawford and Mattias Strohn (eds), *The great adventure ends: New Zealand and France on the Western Front* (Christchurch: John Douglas Publishing, 2013), pp.391-405

Baird, Kingsley, 'The material of remembrance: their name liveth for evermore?', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.263-83

Bargas, Imelda, and Tim Shoebridge, *New Zealand's First World War heritage* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2015)

Clarke, Stephen, 'The one day of the year: Anzac day in Aotearoa/New Zealand 1946-1990', MA thesis, Otago, 1994

Cooke, Peter, 'The sorry steel: trophy guns in New Zealand's World War One commemoration', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.56-65 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Dalley, Bronwyn, and Ian McGibbon, 'Anzac Day', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/anzac-day/introduction)

Davis, George, 'Anzac Day meanings and memories: New Zealand, Australian and Turkish perspectives on a day of commemoration in the twentieth century', PhD thesis, Otago, 2008 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/342)

Fenton, Damien, "Forte comme le mort": la tombe du soldat inconnu Néo-Zélandais et la commémoration publique de patrimoine militaire de la Nouvelle-Zélande, de la grande guerre à nos jours', in François Cochet and Jean-Noël Grandhomme (eds), *La soldats inconnus de la grande guerre: la mort, la deuil, la mémoire* (France: Solteca Éditions, 2012), pp.343-362

Fox, Aaron Patrick, 'Silent sentinels: the war trophies of the First New Zealand Expeditionary Force in war and peace', BA (Hons) research essay, Otago, 1987

Glue, W.A., *National War Memorial*, *Wellington* (Wellington: Government Printer, 1964; second edn 1967; third edn 1986)

Harris, Margaret, 'Commemoration, cult of the fallen (New Zealand)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/commemoration_cult_of_the_fallen_new_zealand)

Horrocks, John, 'Memorials and medals: pinning on the past like a decoration', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.217-27

Inglis, Ken, and Jock Phillips, 'War memorials in Australia and New Zealand', in John Rickard and Peter Spearritt (eds), *Packaging the past? Public histories* (Melbourne: Melbourne University Press/Australian Historical Studies, 1991), pp.179-191

Lochhead, Ian, 'Enduring memories: Samuel Hearst Seager and the New Zealand battlefield memorials of the Great War', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.155-77

Lochhead, Ian, "From the uttermost ends of the Earth": The World War One battlefield memorials of Samuel Hurst Seager', in Christine McCarthy (ed.), *Good architecture should not be a plaything: New Zealand architecture in the 1920s, a one day symposium* (Wellington: Centre for Building Performance Research, Faculty of Architecture and Design, Victoria University, 2011), pp.42-8

Loveridge, Steven, 'Not so quiet on the New Zealand front: *All quiet on the Western Front* and New Zealand memories of the Great War', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.23-40 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Mackay, Don, 'Sépulture perpétuelle: New Zealand and Gallipoli: possession, preservation and pilgrimage, 1916-1965', PhD thesis, Otago, 2005 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/509)

Maclean, Chris, For whom the bells toll: a history of the National War Memorial (Wellington: Heritage Group, Department of Internal Affairs, 1998)

Maclean, Chris, and Jock Phillips, *The sorrow and the pride: New Zealand war memorials* (Wellington: Historical Branch, GP Books, 1990)

Macleod, Jenny, 'The fall and rise of Anzac Day: 1965 and 1990 compared,' War & Society 20, no. 1 (May 2002), pp.149–68

Morris, Ewan, "Kia Mau ai te Ora, te Pono me te Aroha ki te Ao Katoa": the Maori First World War memorial at Whanganui', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.62-79

Olsen, Peter, and Janet Doyle, *Communities remember World War One: memorials of the Manawatu District* (Feilding: Janet Doyle, 2014)

Parsons, Gwen, 'Challenging enduring home front myths: jingoistic civilians and neglected soldiers', in David Monger, Sarah Murray and Katie Pickles (eds), *Endurance and the First World War: experiences and legacies in New Zealand and Australia* (Newcastle Upon Tyne: Cambridge Scholars Publishing, 2014), pp.66-85

Pawson, Eric, 'The memorial oaks of North Otago: a commemorative landscape', in G.W. Kearsley and B.B. Fitzharris (eds), *Glimpses of a Gaian world: essays in honour of Peter Holland* (Dunedin: School of Social Science, University of Otago, 2004), pp.115-31

Phillips, Jock, 'Interpreting First World War memorials', NZHistory feature (http://www.nzhistory.net.nz/war/interpreting-first-world-war-memorials)

Phillips, Jock, 'Lest we forget', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.24, Autumn 1999, pp.27-31

Phillips, Jock, 'Lest we forget: remembering, and forgetting New Zealand's First World War', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.228-40

Phillips, Jock, 'The Great War and New Zealand nationalism: the evidence of the war memorials', in Judith Smart and Tony Wood (eds), *An Anzac muster: war and society in Australia and New Zealand 1914-18 and 1939-45* (Clayton, Victoria: Monash Publications in History, 1992, pp.14-29

Phillips, Jock, 'Unforgettable war memorials', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no. 24 Autumn 1999, pp.27-31

Phipps, Gareth, 'Bringing our boy home: the Tomb of the Unknown Warrior and contemporary war remembrance', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 10, 2011, pp.159-184

Pomeroy, Arthur J., 'The portrayal of the First World War and the development of a national mythology in New Zealand', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.41-55 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Robinson, Helen, 'Lest we forget? The fading of New Zealand war commemorations, 1946-1966', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 44 no.1, April 2010, pp.76-91 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1825&action=null)

Sharpe, Maureen, 'Anzac Day in New Zealand 1916-1939', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 15 no.2, October 1981, pp.97-114 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=1238&action=null)

Sharpe, Maureen, 'Anzac Day in New Zealand, 1916 to 1939: attitudes to peace and war', MA thesis, Auckland, 1981

Shoebridge, Tim, *National War Memorial and Tomb of the Unknown Warrior* (Wellington: Ministry for Culture and Heritage, 2009)

Tolerton, Jane, 'Anzac day: the protest generation rethinks', *New Zealand Defence Quarterly*, no.20, Autumn 1998, pp.22-27

Waterson, Duncan, 'Anzac Day in the New Zealand countryside', in Judith Smart and Tony Wood (eds), *An Anzac muster: war and society in Australia and New Zealand 1914-18 and 1939-45* (Clayton, Victoria: Monash Publications in History, 1992, pp.143-150

Worthy, Scott, 'A debt of honour: New Zealanders' first Anzac Days', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 36 no.2, October 2002, pp.185-200 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=344&action=null)

Worthy, Scott, 'Communities of remembrance: the memory of the Great War in New Zealand 1915-1939', MA thesis, Auckland, 2001

Returned Services Associations

Clarke, Stephen, 'Return, repatriation, remembrance and the Returned Soldiers' Association 1916-22', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.157-181

Cooke, Peter, All formed up: a history of Wellington Returned Services' Association, 1916-2007 (Wellington: Ngaio Press, 2008)

Mayhew, W.R., 'The New Zealand Returned Services' Association, 1916-1943', MA thesis, Otago, 1943 (http://hdl.handle.net/10523/2680)

Melling, J.O., 'The N.Z. Returned Soldiers' Association, 1916-1923', thesis, Victoria, 1952

Quick march: New Zealand returned soldiers' national paper (periodical) (Wellington: Returned Soldiers' Association, 1918-23)

The Anglo-digger: official organ of the Australian and New Zealand Services' Association (periodical) (London: Review Press, 1923)

Van Boxtel, Jane-Marie, 'The soldiers advocate: the foundation years of the New Zealand Returned Soldiers Association 1915-1919', thesis, Otago, 1978

Webber, N.P., *The first fifty years of the New Zealand Returned Services Association, 1916 to 1966* (Wellington: Hutcheson Bowman & Stewart, c.1966)

Miscellaneous

Historiography and reflections

Armstrong, Dave, 'King and country: a dramatic journey through the First World War', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.175-83

Bevan-Smith, John, 'Lest we remember/"lest we forget": Gallipoli as exculpatory memory', *Journal of New Zealand Studies*, new series 18, 2014, pp.2-22 (http://ojs.victoria.ac.nz/jnzs/issue/view/210)

Campbell, John, 'Cecil Bernard Carrington, of Awakino', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.15-18

Clayton, Hamish, 'We who imagine', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.246-52

During, Simon, 'The sins', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.168-74

Grey, Jeffrey, Peter Dennis and Ian McGibbon, 'Australia and New Zealand', in Robin Higham and Dennis E. Showalter (eds), *Researching World I* (Westport, Conn.: Greenwood Press, 2003), pp.265-278

Loveridge, Steven, 'Historiography 1918–today (New Zealand)', 1914-1918 Online: International Encyclopedia of the First World War, 2014 (http://encyclopedia.1914-1918-online.net/article/historiography_1918-today_new_zealand)

McGibbon, Ian, 'In the footsteps of the New Zealanders: Gallipoli', in Kynan Gentry and Gavin McLean (eds), *Heartlands: New Zealand historians write about where history happened* (Auckland: Penguin, 2006)

McGibbon, Ian, "Something of them is here recorded": official war history in New Zealand, in Jeffrey Grey (ed.), *The last word? Essays on official history in the United States and British Commonwealth* (Westport, Conn.: Praeger, 2003) (http://nzetc.victoria.ac.nz/tm/scholarly/tei-McGSome.html)

McGibbon, Ian (ed.), *The Oxford companion to New Zealand military history* (Auckland: Oxford University Press, 2000)

Montgomerie, Deborah, 'Reconnaissance: twentieth-century New Zealand war history at century's turn', *New Zealand Journal of History*, vol. 37 no.1, April 2003, pp.62-79 (http://www.nzjh.auckland.ac.nz/document.php?wid=255&action=null)

Parsons, Gwen, 'The New Zealand home front during World War One and World War Two', *History Compass*, vol. 11, no.6, 2013, pp.419–428

Phillips, Jock, '75 years since Gallipoli', in *Towards 1990* (Wellington: Government Printing Office, 1989), pp.91-106

Phillips, Jock, 'On fighting the Great War', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol. 43, 2010/11, pp.89-95

Phillips, Jock, 'The quiet Western Front: the First World War and New Zealand memory', in Santanu Das (ed.), *Race, empire and First World War writing* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2011), pp.231-248

Phillips, Jock, 'Was the Great War New Zealand's war?', in Craig Wilcox (ed.), *The Great War: gains and losses – Anzac and empire* (Canberra: Australian War Memorial and Australian National University, 1995), pp.66-84

Priestley, John, 'Waves of war', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.160-7

Pugsley, Christopher, 'Gallipoli footprints', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.80-93

Rabel, Roberto, 'War history as public history: past and future', in Bronwyn Dalley and Jock Phillips (eds), *Going public: the changing face of New Zealand history* (Auckland: Auckland University Press, 2001), pp.55-73

Sheehan, William M., 'They shall not grow old: Australian, British and New Zealand history writing on Gallipoli, 1915-96', MA thesis, Victoria, 1997

Sheffield, Gary, 'Britain and the empire at war 1914-1918: reflections on a forgotten victory', in John Crawford and Ian McGibbon (eds), *New Zealand's great war: New Zealand, the Allies, and the First World War* (Auckland: Exisle Publishing, 2007), pp.30-48

Tolerton, Jane, 'The blood and the bones', in Charles Ferrall and Harry Ricketts (eds), *How we remember: New Zealanders and the First World War* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2014), pp.241-5

Worthy, Scott, "Light and shade": the New Zealand written remembrance of the Great War, 1915-1939', *War and society*, vol. 22 no.1, May 2004, pp.19-40

Object-centred history

Hunter, Kate, and Kirstie Ross, *Holding on to home: New Zealand stories and objects of the First World War* (Wellington: Te Papa Press, 2014)

Lyon, Barbara, 'World War One at home: in ephemera', *Turnbull Library Record*, vol.46, 2014, pp.40-61

Counterfactual history

Anderson, Donald, 'What if New Zealand soldiers have never fought at Gallipoli?', in Steven Levine (ed.), *New Zealand as it might have been* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2006), pp.109-120

McGibbon, Ian, 'What if Germany had destroyed the British navy at the Battle of Jutland in 1916?', in Steven Levine (ed.), *New Zealand as it might have been II* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2010), pp.23-38

Parker, Dean, 'What if a poet had taken us out of the Great War?', in Steven Levine (ed.), *New Zealand as it might have been II* (Wellington: Victoria University Press, 2010), pp.39-58